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Jordan Staal off NHL’s COVID-19 protocol list, joins Canes for team practice  

By Chip Alexander  

The Carolina Hurricanes were back on the ice for a team 
practice Tuesday and Jordan Staal was with them. 

Staal, the Canes’ captain, was the first of six Carolina 
players to be placed on the NHL COVID-19 protocol list on 
Jan. 15. That came the day after the Canes opened the 
season on the road with a 3-0 win over the Detroit Red 
Wings. 

Staal was later joined on the protocol list by defenseman 
Jaccob Slavin and forwards Teuvo Teravainen, Jordan 
Martinook, Warren Foegele and then Jesper Fast. All but 
Staal remain in the COVID protocol as the Canes, who have 
had their past four games postponed and rescheduled, 
prepared to host the Tampa Bay Lightning on Thursday. 

Staal said he’s not sure how he contracted the virus after 
retracing his steps, and that the symptoms were mild for him: 
24 hours of having chills but “nothing crazy.” When told he 
had tested positive for coronavirus, he jokingly said he yelled 
“No-ooooo!” at head trainer Doug Bennett. Despite attention 
to all the coronavirus protocols, he had caught the virus and 
it spread through the team. 

“This really makes it real, obviously,” Staal said on a media 
call. “No one wants to be ‘that guy’ and clearly that was me 
for the most part bringing it in the room. It was trying to be 
safe and it’s unfortunate. I feel bad for the guys that are 
sitting in hotel rooms right now. It’s not fun.  

“Everyone has been careful but now taking it even more 
serious. We don’t want to lose any more man-games and 
lose guys going forward. It’s not easy sitting there for long 
and jumping back into it.. We’ve got to make sure we’re on 
top of it.” 

Staal said when he was quarantined in Detroit he felt “like a 
leper for a little while.” Once out of quarantine and cleared, 
he said, “You’re a free man.” The others remain in 
quarantine and Canes coach Rod Brind’Amour said Tuesday 
he was not sure when they would return. 

Reshuffling the lines 

In the practice Tuesday at PNC Arena, Brind’Amour did a lot 
of reshuffling of his lines and D pairs as players from the taxi 
squad were filtered into the lineup. 

Sebastian Aho centered a top line with Andrei Svechnikov 
and Brock McGinn on the wings. Staal’s line had Ryan 
Dzingel and Steven Lorentz on the wings, and Vincent 
Trocheck centered Nino Niederreiter and Martin Necas. 
Morgan Geekie was at center with Max McCormick and 
Joakim Ryan, a D-man filling in on the wing, on the fourth 
line, 

With Slavin out, Brady Skjei moved up to pair with Dougie 
Hamilton defensively. Jake Gardiner was with Brett Pesce 
and Haydn Fleury with Jake Bean, who will move into the 
lineup. 

Aho said he tried to speak to the players in quarantine and 
that Teravainen, while not having serious COVID symptoms, 
was a “little sick” and will miss some games.  

“Obviously it’s a bummer. He’s a huge player for us,” Aho 
said on the media call. “Hopefully he gets back soon. First of 
all he needs to get healthy, that’s the No. 1 thing. I’m sure 
when he comes back he’ll be ready. 

“It’s just bad luck. It could have happened to any of us.” 

Missing so many players 

Brind’Amour said missing so many regulars in the lineup is 
“devastating” and the conditioning level “goes right out the 
window” when a team is unable to skate.  

“You’ve got to deal with it,” he said on the media call. “The 
excuse jar is full. Nobody cares and you have to figure it out. 
That’s the approach we have to have. 

“It’s all unknown. We’re living in that world right now. Our 
approach is what can we do today? I don’t know tomorrow. 
Let’s don’t get too far of ourselves. This is our group, let’s go. 
That’s how we’re approaching it.” 

Bracco on unconditional waivers 

The Canes on Tuesday placed forward Jeremy Bracco, who 
signed a one-year, two-way contract with Carolina in 
October, on unconditional waivers in order to terminate his 
contract.
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Former Hurricanes broadcaster John Forslund lands with expansion franchise  

By Luke DeCock  

John Forslund wasn’t without an NHL team for long. Cut 
loose by the Carolina Hurricanes this summer after 25 years 
in their television booth, the broadcaster will call all of the 
firsts for the new Seattle Kraken. 

The NHL expansion team announced Forslund’s hiring as its 
play-by-play announcer for games on rightsholder Root 
Sports NW with a Twitter video on Tuesday. Forslund will 
continue to work national games for NBC, as he did while he 
was with the Hurricanes. The Kraken is scheduled to start 
play next season. 

“This is an unbelievable opportunity to get a second chance 
to call a franchise from, really, Day 1, because I consider 
Hartford and Carolina different things,” Forslund told The 
News & Observer Tuesday. “To call it from Day 1, that’s 
something that doesn’t come a broadcaster’s way very often, 
if at all.”  

In Seattle, Forslund will join Hurricanes legend Ron Francis, 
the general manager entrusted with building the Kraken from 
scratch, as well as several former members of the 
Hurricanes’ scouting staff who followed Francis to Seattle 
after he was fired as Hurricanes general manager by new 
owner Tom Dundon in 2018. 

Contract dispute with Hurricanes 

Forslund, named the 2019 North Carolina Sportscaster of the 
Year by the National Sports Media Association, became 
available when the Hurricanes let his contract expire this 
summer and would only negotiate a new contract structured 
around the number of games played and whether there were 
fans in the building. His longtime broadcast partner, analyst 
Tripp Tracy, accepted a similar deal but Forslund would not. 

Former sideline reporter Mike Maniscalco took over play-by-
play duties on FS Carolinas during the delayed 2020 playoffs 
in August on an interim basis and was given the permanent 

position ahead of the abbreviated 2021 season, with Abby 
Labar taking over for Maniscalco as reporter and 
intermission/pregame/postgame host. 

It all made for a very awkward conclusion to Forslund’s long 
tenure with the franchise, similar in some ways to the 
departure of Hall of Fame radio broadcaster Chuck Kaiton 
after 39 years in that role two summers earlier after Dundon 
bought the team from Peter Karmanos.  

“I always will have a huge place in my heart for the fans 
there, the Caniacs,” Forslund said. 

Staying in the national spotlight 

Since leaving the Hurricanes, he has continued to work a 
heavy national schedule with NBC, where he is seen as a 
possible replacement for Mike “Doc” Emrick as that 
network’s primary hockey voice. Forslund called the Eastern 
Conference finals for NBC for the first time last season and 
was on location in Edmonton if needed during the Stanley 
Cup finals, but the network has yet to formally anoint a 
successor to Emrick and the network’s deal with the NHL 
expires after this season, creating some uncertainty there -- 
and perhaps opportunity. 

Forslund did not follow through on the opening with the 
Tampa Bay Lightning this summer created by Rick 
Peckham’s retirement, in part because he wanted to 
continue his work with NBC, but there was also appeal in 
starting from scratch with the Kraken. That franchise was 
willing to work around any of his national commitments, as 
the Hurricanes did. 

“I’m very lucky that this has happened,” Forslund said. “My 
goal has always been to have that connection with a team 
and a fan base and also do my national work. They will 
welcome that.”

 

 

 

LeBrun: NHL GMs share insight into their team’s COVID-19 delays 

By Pierre LeBrun 

Everyone knew entering this unique 2020-21 season that 
playing through a pandemic would have its challenges, but 
it’s affected a handful of teams in particular. 

The Central Division has been hit hard out of the gates with 
COVID-19 issues delaying the start of the season for the 
Stars, pausing the Hurricanes’ season and altering the 
schedule for the Panthers, Lightning and Predators as a 
result. 

The GMs of those five teams — Jim Nill of the Stars, Don 
Waddell of the Hurricanes, Bill Zito of the Panthers, David 
Poile of the Predators and Julien BriseBois of the Lightning 

— agreed to join me on a group email to discuss the 
challenges they’ve faced. 

Here is our conversation. 

Response edited for style and clarity. 

Thank you for taking part in this. I’m curious how all of you 
view the challenges of navigating what’s already been 
thrown at you and what’s ahead. 

Let’s start with Jim Nill. 

Jim, your team dealt with it right out of the gates in camp, 
which delayed the start of your season. What kind of 
challenges did it present for your team? And moving forward, 
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how do you balance finding practice time during such a 
compressed schedule? 

Nill: Hi Pierre, 

As we headed into this January’s RTP and training camp, we 
were very confident in the COVID protocol process after 
maneuvering through the same process last June and July 
as we prepared for playing in Edmonton. The implementation 
of the NHL’s protocol criteria has been very thorough and put 
into place to allow the greatest health and safety for players, 
staff, and our surrounding communities. 

Unfortunately, at the start of training camp, our training 
facility became infected with the virus which caused an 
immediate closing of the facility as positive tests started to 
spread throughout the team. 

Once all the medical and protocol procedures had been 
implemented, there now became the challenges of getting 
players back to health and preparing for game readiness, as 
well as meeting all the NHL requirements in regards to salary 
cap compliance, opening night roster, and working with the 
league in regards to rescheduling of games. 

The most challenging element for the management team 
was the setting of our opening night roster to be cap 
compliant. Due to the unknown of when players would be 
fully recovered from the virus, there were many different 
scenarios which were required to meet the proper 
requirements. 

For the coaching staff, the team did not practice for six days 
and there was the uncertainty of what players would be 
available due to the unknown date of when our opening night 
game would be played. It quickly became clear that our first 
road trip would need to be cancelled and games 
rescheduled. 

Our entire staff handled the situation in a professional 
manner and were up to the task as everyone dealt with the 
unknown of the situation and we feel very fortunate now that 
we have returned to play. 

The next challenges are dealing with the compressed 
schedule, the fine balance between adequate practice time 
and proper rest. I believe the taxi squads will play an 
important role, between the fatigue factor and the possibility 
of injuries. 

Don Waddell, let’s go to you now. Your team has been in the 
midst of its situation this past week. What has the past week 
been like and what do you view as being the biggest 
challenges the rest of the season once your team is in the 
clear? 

Waddell: They now call me Dr. Don around here. We have 
spent a lot of time with our medical team, along with the NHL 
medical experts, to try and do the right thing to keep our 
players, their families and our staff, along with the teams 
we’re playing against, safe and COVID-19 free. 

We felt that we did a good job following all of the NHL’s 
guidelines, but as we all know the virus has a way, and it 
found its way to us. 

Our biggest challenge moving forward is to prepare our 
players for a schedule that they are not used to. By nobody’s 

fault, we will now have a very tough schedule in the 
upcoming weeks. Mentally and physically, we will deal the 
best we can with what’s in front of us.’ 

Let’s check in with Bill Zito now. Your team has had its 
season delayed and then paused again. If the motto in the 
NHL this season is about being nimble, the Panthers 
certainly fit the bill. How have you handled both situations, 
filled some of the void during both stretches without games, 
and what’s the biggest challenge ahead? 

Zito: The first cancellation (Dallas) gave us a bit of an 
extended training camp and allowed us perhaps some more 
time to work with our team and implement systems. But the 
collateral issues stemming from lack of games compound 
things more than one might think. The second break 
(Carolina) caused another week off. At this point we should 
have played six games and normally (does that word exist 
anymore?) we might have evaluated some of our players 
and either made some decisions or at least started to form 
opinions. Given the short training camp, no exhibition games, 
international travel restrictions, visa issues, COVID, etc. … 
we have a number of players who haven’t played a game! 

We know one thing, with 32 games in about 60 days, we will 
need everyone. So we are trying to plan and make intelligent 
decisions for our group for the long run. Accordingly, the 
coaches did a great job of remaining flexible and 
coordinating the work/focus/fun ratios into practices, 
remaining mindful that the guys have a tough sled ahead of 
them. 

Moving forward, our schedule is actually fairly forgiving 
considering the enormity of the task. But the focus beyond 
hockey will be on sleep, diet, proper rest and practices 
designed to maintain. To be honest, this is going to be a little 
bit of uncharted territory insofar as the workload ahead. 
Obviously, the work/rest ratio is at the forefront of many 
discussions around the league. And there are more similar 
equations that will factor into teams’ success this year. How 
do we deploy our teams? Individuals? Over a game? Over a 
week? A month? 

Now more than ever the dual task of balancing the short-
term interests against the long-term goals is paramount. 
There is no doubt that the team that does it best will reap 
real benefits and may actually come out on top because of it. 

David Poile, let’s check in with you now. You’ve had one 
game postponed so far. Let me ask you this, you have been 
an NHL GM longer than anyone in the game, how would you 
describe managing a team through a pandemic? 

Poile: Thanks for the reminder that I’m in the “high risk” 
group, Pierre … 

There is no question that it will be a season-long challenge, 
dealing with everything involved in navigating this virus, and 
in many respects, the clubs that are able to adapt the best to 
the many things out of their control are the ones that are 
going to succeed, both on and off the ice. I think the NHL has 
done a very thorough job and tried very hard to think of every 
scenario — with protocols on protocols and with the 
additional flexibility of the taxi squad — and having gone 
through the Return to Play in the summer certainly helped us 
quite a bit in terms of what to expect. Our trainers and 
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medical staff have done a tremendous job to get us as ready 
as we can be. There’s a lot of personal responsibility 
involved in keeping everyone healthy, and we emphasize it 
to the players and staff every day. That’s all you can really 
do — the virus is in control ultimately. 

And when you look at what’s happening in the world, I 
consider us very fortunate to be able to even have a season. 

We will deal with whatever challenges come our way and will 
make whatever adjustments are necessary to keep the ball 
rolling. Every season has a measure of adversity, and this 
one will certainly have more than most, but our club also 
feels a greater responsibility to the entire community in 
Nashville — which has been hit hard in a lot of ways this past 
year — to provide entertainment and inspiration wherever we 
can. So that certainly makes it a little easier to deal with 
everything when you view it from that perspective. 

And finally, we end it with Julien BriseBois, whose Lightning 
club has had three games so far rescheduled. Repeating as 
Stanley Cup champions is tough enough, it’s only happened 
once in the salary cap era. With the three games so far 
rescheduled, you’ve got a more charged schedule moving 
forward. How daunting is trying to defend your title in that 
context? 

BriseBois: As a league, we are dealt cards that are not of our 
choosing and we have to play them as best we can. We can 
focus on irritants and get distracted by what is different this 
season but nothing good will come from having that mindset. 

We have to remember and be grateful for the opportunities 
that we do have. People involved in the NHL have a passion 
for hockey and in these difficult times in our society dealing 
with the pandemic, we are part of the privileged ones who 
get to do what we love.  A condensed schedule of games 
beats not playing any games at all. 

Considering the difficulties involved in planning the schedule 
this season, the NHL did a fabulous job putting it together. 
The schedule actually includes fewer late nights of postgame 
travel and less travel in general than what we are 
accustomed to. Looking at our original schedule, my thought 
was that the biggest challenge was going to be to find 
practice time. Between game days and the need for 
recovery, it did not leave many opportunities to practice. With 
the three games already being postponed, some of the dates 
on the calendar that we had circled for productive practices 
are now going to end up being game days. The flip side is 
that we have been able to practice more up to this point than 
what we had originally planned and considering how short 
camp was and the absence of any preseason games, maybe 
having these extra early season practices ends up being a 
blessing in disguise. Time will tell. Ultimately, we just have to 
roll with the punches and demonstrate resilience. The teams 
that do this the best are the ones most likely to end up 
finding a way into the playoffs. 

Merci, Julien. 

Thank you again to all five of you for the terrific insight into 
what has been a challenging time.

 

Seattle Kraken hire John Forslund and announce TV broadcast deal 

By Ryan S. Clark 

Hey, hey, whaddya say? On Tuesday, they were saying the 
Seattle Kraken found a new voice. 

It’s John Forslund. 

And anyone who thought the NHL’s newest franchise would 
settle for just being in Seattle and only Seattle might be 
rethinking that decision. 

Once again, the Kraken showed that an expansion team can 
have expansion plans of its own. It was not enough they 
hired a figure in Forslund who is considered to be one of 
hockey’s premier play-by-play broadcasters. The club also 
announced a deal with ROOT Sports that means 75 regular-
season games during the first season will be watched 
throughout Washington, Oregon, portions of northern Idaho 
and Alaska. 

Think about that. A team that has not played a single game 
landed a national voice to call its games across four states in 
an attempt to both grow the game and establish a dominion 
of fans in its own right. 

“I have been to Alaska a number of times. I’ve been up there 
to sightsee in my days with the Seahawks,” Kraken CEO Tod 
Leiweke said. “To think it’s part of our territory is really 
exciting. It was an important thing we talked and ultimately 
negotiated with the league about. No team was designated 
with that as its territory. Great hockey culture there. Hockey 

is the No. 1 sport. It’s a native sport to the state. It’s a 
fantastic thing. ROOT’s extensive footprint is terrific and the 
Mariners’ popularity because we really are becoming 
partners with the Mariners in that model.” 

Fully understanding the Kraken’s latest series of moves in 
their going for the fences approach means examining them 
separately, starting with Forslund. 

The 58-year-old shockingly exited his role with the Carolina 
Hurricanes last year despite him and color commentator 
Tripp Tracy being considered by fans throughout the league 
to be the best broadcast booth in the NHL. Forslund had 
been with the franchise since it moved from Hartford to 
Raleigh and provided the soundtrack for many of the 
landmark moments in Hurricanes’ history, ranging from their 
first game in Carolina to their first Stanley Cup. 

His tenure with the Hurricanes ended last July when both his 
and Tracy’s one-year contracts expired. The Canes 
presented Forslund and Tracy with offers to be independent 
contractors with a base stipend and a bonus directly married 
to attendance, which Forslund did not agree to, making him 
arguably the most prominent play-by-play announcer in 
hockey without a job. 

Until now. 

He officially becomes the second broadcaster the Kraken 
have hired leading up to their first season in 2021-22. Last 
summer, the Kraken hired then-Cincinnati Cyclones radio 
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play-by-play announcer Everett Fitzhugh, making him the 
first Black team broadcaster in NHL history. At the time, the 
Kraken did not specify what Fitzhugh’s role would be once 
the team starts playing. It is expected that Fitzhugh, who has 
already become one of the team’s most visible personalities, 
will do their games on radio. 

“It was pretty simple. You look around, you ask around and 
it’s pretty obvious who the candidates are,” Leiweke said. 
“He was a guy who was around for a long, long time and 
then moved to do national broadcasts on NBC. But I think he 
longed to be back with a team. It was an obvious fit. He had 
other options and it was less about what we wanted to do 
and more about what he wanted to do.” 

Figuring out what company would have the broadcasting 
rights for the Kraken was something of a mystery within 
itself. Patrick Crumb, the president of AT&T Sports 
Networks, said ROOT could offer the full territory the Kraken 
were seeking to reach and is already accessible across bars 
and restaurants throughout those states because of its 
partnership with the Mariners. ROOT is also the TV home for 
Gonzaga men’s basketball. 

Another item the AT&T Sports Network group could offer 
was NHL expertise, as it telecasts the Pittsburgh Penguins 
and Vegas Golden Knights. Crumb said many of the people 
involved with the deal already knew each other given their 
Seattle ties, and that is one of the reasons why the deal was 
completed more quickly than most. 

Securing a TV rights deal can be a painstaking process that 
can often take several months of difficult negotiations. Crumb 
said the Kraken and ROOT came to an agreement within a 
few weeks. He would not get into the specifics other than to 
say it was a multi-year agreement. He also declined to 
discuss the financial terms of the deal. 

“As you might imagine, that happened in the latter part of 
2020,” Crumb shared. “2020 was a tough year for us as a 
business. All the leagues suspended played, there were 
delayed seasons and people were trying to reinvent the 
production of live games and our team and the Mariners, we 
were totally focused on managing through that and it was not 
until the end of the year when we had plenty of time and 
there was not a lot of a ‘getting to know you’ period because 
we already knew each other. It came together more quickly 
than any rights deal I have ever done.” 

For the Kraken or any NHL team looking for a TV rights 
distributor, it comes at a time when more regional sports 
networks are facing the challenges of the changing 

dichotomy with cable and satellite providers. Knowing those 
factors were in play is why the Bellevue-based ROOT was 
one of the potential options to land the TV rights. 

Amazon, which owns the naming rights to Climate Pledge 
Arena, was another plausible possibility as it has already 
expanded its footprint into streaming games from various 
leagues, including a three-year contract with the Seattle 
Sounders. NBC Sports Northwest was another RSN option, 
but the Portland-based network would have to juggle the 
Kraken and its primary attraction, the Portland Trail Blazers. 

It is understood the Kraken are still in negotiations for a local 
radio partner with the options being between 710 KIRO-AM 
(ESPN Seattle) and 950 KJR-AM. ESPN Seattle is the radio 
home for the Mariners, Seattle Seahawks, and the 
Washington State men’s basketball and football teams. 
Meanwhile, KJR used the last three years to aggressively 
strike back, becoming the flagship station for the Sounders, 
and the University of Washington men’s basketball and 
football teams. 

Crumb said AT&T will evaluate if Kraken games can be 
shown throughout all of Idaho and Montana. Fans in those 
states who can access ROOT currently fall within the Golden 
Knights’ coverage area. He said places in northern Idaho like 
Coeur d’Alene, a border city on the Idaho-Washington line, 
will receive Kraken games on ROOT. As for Alaska, Crumb 
explained that ROOT was interested in the idea of helping 
the Kraken expand their reach into Alaska in the event they 
were interested. 

Partnering with AT&T Sports Network and ROOT also meant 
the Kraken were working with a company that has previously 
navigated the landscape for an expansion team. Crumb was 
skeptical that hockey could work in Las Vegas, but the 
network’s research showed there were several displaced 
NHL fans in Vegas, plus the allure of the city getting the NHL 
and the pre-franchise ticket deposits made it evident that 
hockey was going to have a future in Nevada. 

So how does he feel about the Kraken’s chances in Seattle? 

“Tod and his team have been crushing it,” Crumb said. 
“We’re happy to be a partner in that. As a network, our 
philosophy is that it is not about the network. It is about the 
team and the fans. We are just the conduit for who brings the 
fans to the team and we tend to be team-focused with 
promotions and graphics instead of putting our brand front 
and center. We understand it’s our role to bring the games to 
the fans.”

 

Justin Faulk’s success with Blues doesn’t surprise his former Hurricanes family 

By Jeremy Rutherford 

Carolina Hurricanes defenseman Brett Pesce remembers 
fondly the mustache Justin Faulk is rocking in St. Louis these 
days. 

“Oh yeah, it looks good on him,” Pesce said. “It works for the 
guy, so good for him.” 

Pesce was teammates with Faulk for four seasons in 
Carolina, and looking back this week, he said it was difficult 

for him and others in the organization when the veteran was 
traded to St. Louis in September 2019. 

“It was tough for sure,” Pesce said. “We lost a leader, a guy 
who was here for a long time, and that’s the crappy part 
about hockey. You see good buddies get traded, but that one 
stung a little bit for me personally because he taught me 
what it is to be a pro, and he was always so good to me.” 

At the time, Faulk had one more season left on his six-year, 
$29 million contract, and couldn’t come to terms with the 
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Hurricanes on an extension. So after months of speculation, 
they dealt him to the Blues for defenseman Joel Edmundson 
and forward prospect Dominik Bokk, who was the No. 25 
pick in the 2018 draft. 

“If you’d asked the coaching staff, we didn’t want to do that 
deal,” Hurricanes assistant coach Dean Chynoweth said this 
week. “We all like ‘Faulker’ and had time for him. Obviously, 
he had a lot invested here, but from a player’s standpoint, 
you generally get one crack at free agency, and that’s where 
the business comes into play.” 

Faulk’s trade included a pre-negotiated seven-year, $45.5 
million contract extension with the Blues, which was seen for 
what it was, in part — an insurance policy in case Alex 
Pietrangelo left. You want to talk about putting a target on a 
guy’s back before he even plays his first game, Faulk had it, 
and it only got worse after he suited up. Playing mostly in the 
third pair, he had five goals and 16 points in 69 games, and 
playing five-on-five, he was on the ice for 43 goals for and 51 
against. 

It wasn’t all Faulk’s fault, of course, as the Blues really didn’t 
have a defined role for him, including no time on the power 
play, which was his forte in Carolina. But that didn’t matter to 
Blues fans, who would’ve rescinded the trade if they could, 
despite the fact that the Hurricanes eventually moved 
Edmundson to Montreal and that Bokk, 20, has yet to play in 
the NHL. 

Thankfully, rescinding that trade wasn’t possible. 

Since acknowledging to The Athletic that he didn’t play well 
last season, Faulk has arguably been the Blues’ best 
defenseman this season. He leads the club in hits (26) and 
plus-minus (+6), he’s tied with Jordan Kyrou in shots on goal 
(20), and he’s second behind Colton Parayko in ice time per 
game (24:31). 

“He’s played tremendous hockey for us,” Blues coach Craig 
Berube said recently. “I thought last year, too, at the end of 
the year and in the bubble, he was really good, so he was 
coming along. But he’s a great team guy, and he’s playing 
real good hockey for us right now in a lot of situations. He’s 
skating, he’s got a lot of jump, he’s tight on people, and 
there’s no room when he’s on the ice. He’s not an easy guy 
to play against out there — he makes good plays with the 
puck, he’s got a good shot and he’s shooting pucks. Right 
now, he looks excellent out there. He’s doing what we’re 
asking of him.” 

And more. 

In the second period of the Blues’ 5-4 shootout win over 
Vegas on Tuesday, Faulk objected to a hit by Mark Stone on 
teammate Tyler Bozak, and after Stone served a two-minute 
minor penalty for interference, Faulk dropped the gloves to 
take on the Golden Knights captain. 

“Yeah, we didn’t like the hit,” Faulk said. “There’s multiple 
guys within our room that would have done it. It’s just some 
things you do for teammates and move on. I just stepped up 
and tried to do that.” 

If Faulk hadn’t already galvanized the fan base and the 
locker room this season, he did so Tuesday. 

“He’s like the Swiss Army knife right now,” Blues captain 
Ryan O’Reilly said. “He’s doing everything: D-zone, he’s 
making great plays, being physical; offensively, he’s creating 
a ton. He steps up with a big fight there for (Bozak). The guy 
is doing everything. It’s very impressive. He’s a big reason 
why we’re winning some of these hockey games, the way 
he’s playing. Collectively through the lineup, we have to 
follow his lead and help him out more.” 

In Carolina, Faulk’s former teammate and position coach 
admittedly haven’t seen the Blues play this season, but they 
knew it would only be a matter of time before the city grew to 
appreciate his contributions. 

“I’m lucky enough to have not been traded yet, but I’m sure 
it’s a big adjustment period,” Pesce said. “We’re still humans, 
and you’re moving to a new city, a new team, new system. It 
doesn’t surprise me that it took a little bit to get acclimated, 
but he’s a guy that once he grabs it, he’s going to run with it. 
So I’m not surprised if he’s one of their best defensemen.” 

When Chynoweth learned that St. Louis was the 
defenseman’s destination, he didn’t know how Faulk, then 
27, would work out with the defending Stanley Cup 
champions, who already had Pietrangelo and Parayko ahead 
of him on the right side of the defense. 

“Justin played in all situations for us and was very capable in 
all situations,” Chynoweth said. “Depending on your depth, 
there may be more minutes in one area than there are in 
another, but he was a guy who played a lot for us. I wasn’t 
totally sure how it would go (in St. Louis). I’m not privy to 
what went on there, but definitely as a player, you always 
want to have a role and help the team.” 

Pietrangelo (24:11) and Parayko (23:00) led the Blues in ice 
time per game last season, and Faulk (20:13) was well short 
of their marks. When the Blues did put him in the top four, it 
was usually on the left side, his off-side. 

“We had him kind of bouncing around, left side, right side, 
different partners,” Berube said. “We were trying to find a fit 
for our D in general. Three big righties like that, they need 
minutes.” 

Reflecting on that situation recently, Faulk said it was his 
responsibility, not the Blues’, to find more playing time. 

“I think it’s every player’s job to take that opportunity if it’s 
there, and if it’s not, you’ve got to kind of create it yourself 
and play well enough to force their hand if things aren’t there 
for you right away,” he said. “You’ve got to put them in the 
spot where they’ve got to make those tough decisions and 
give you ice time or not. 

“I think that goes for everyone, whether you’re old or young. 
That’s the nature of our game and our league. Nothing is 
given to you, and everything has to be earned. It’s up to me 
on how I played. I’ve said before — plenty of times — I didn’t 
play well last year. I’m not here to make excuses or point to 
anything as to what that reason was.” 

Pesce didn’t flinch hearing those words from Faulk. 

“He’ll take full accountability, and he’s not afraid to tell the 
boys that it’s his fault or whatnot,” he said. “I think that’s why 
he was such a good leader.” 
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With Pietrangelo going to Vegas in free agency this 
offseason, a spot opened up for Faulk in the Blues’ top four, 
and as NHL analyst Ray Ferraro told The Athletic in 
December, that put the veteran and his hefty contract in the 
spotlight. 

And through seven games, Faulk has shined. 

A week ago, Faulk scored two goals in the Blues’ 5-4 win 
over San Jose and was named the No. 1 star. 

“He was probably the best player on the ice on either team,” 
Blues forward Mike Hoffman said. “He definitely stepped up 
and helped us win a big game.” 

Faulk has recorded a shot on goal in each of the Blues’ 
seven games, including eight against San Jose on Jan. 18. 
He’s had at least two hits in every game, including seven 
against LA on Sunday. 

Berube likes how Faulk has been settling in with partner 
Marco Scandella in the Blues’ second pairing. 

“They’ve been together for a little bit now, and they read off 
each other well,” Berube said. “Scanny’s a big guy, and 
Faulker plays big. He’s not overly big, but he plays big, and 
they’re just hard to play against. They get involved physically 
and they’ve got good sticks. They got good chemistry 
together, and I think that’s a big thing when you have good 
chemistry. You enjoy playing with each other, and that’s a 
big thing.” 

Scandella likened Faulk to his previous defensive partner in 
Minnesota, Jared Spurgeon. 

“I saw a lot of similarities between the two, and it just kind of 
brought me back to old times in Minnesota, where it’s that 
type of game: moving your feet, moving the puck quick, 
jumping in holes, lots of talk,” Scandella said. “So I feel like 
I’ve been used to that game before. I feel like he’s playing 
with a lot of confidence and he’s such a great skater, so 
when he’s moving his feet like that, he can skate the puck 
out himself every time.” 

Like the mustache, that’s the Faulk whom Pesce remembers. 

“He makes so many good little plays out there,” Pesce said. 
“One of his biggest assets is how well he reads plays. I 
remember him being really good at two-on-twos, three-on-
twos, coming in and breaking up passes. That’s a hard thing 
to do. It might not look hard on TV, but that’s a tough read for 
a defenseman. 

“You have to have confidence in yourself to stop on a dime 
when you’re going backward and pick off a pass and things 
like that. I don’t know if normal people really notice it. But as 
a defenseman, you tip your hat to a guy like that because 
that’s not something everyone in this league can do.” 

When Faulk is playing his best, Chynoweth said, “He sees 
the ice well, he can move the puck, which is obviously 

important for a defenseman to be able to get out of your 
zone. He reads the play when to join the rush and has the 
ability to get there. Defensively, he has real good 
anticipation, he has a good stick, and mobility wasn’t an 
issue. He was a feisty smaller guy — because he’s fairly 
thick — who competed hard.” 

After a sluggish first season in St. Louis, he’s now playing to 
those capabilities. 

“He’s been a good shutdown guy for us,” Berube said. “He’s 
played really good defensively against top lines. We’re going 
to continue to use him in that role. He’s been a real good 
penalty-killer for us. We’re going to keep using him in that 
role. 

“I think it was an adjustment (from Carolina) with the power-
play stuff. We have a lot of PP guys back there, and we do 
again this year. I think that was a bit of an adjustment for 
him, but I think he’s found that role where he’s fitting in nicely 
right now.” 

In Carolina, Faulk had 40 goals and 102 points in 559 
regular-season games on the Hurricanes’ power play. In St. 
Louis, he averaged just 1:05 of ice time per game on the 
Blues’ unit last season. Even without that perk, playing a 
total of 1:53 on the power play through seven games this 
season, he’s embracing his role. 

“We’ve got plenty of guys that can play on the power play,” 
Faulk said. “We have Vladi (Tarasenko), who when he 
comes back has a spot on the power play, too. That just 
shows the depth of our team and the position we’re in trying 
to win here, and whatever that entails, everyone’s on board. 
Things can change throughout the season, but if that’s the 
way the coaches feel that’s going to help the team best, then 
I’m all on board.” 

That sounds like Faulk, his former Hurricanes family said. 

“I don’t think he’s going to take it to heart,” Pesce said. “He’s 
a true pro, he gets it; they’ve got a lot of weapons there. But 
at the same time, if something goes sour, you’re not going to 
be hurting if that guy goes on your first power play, I’ll tell you 
that.” 

“That’s why he wore a letter for us,” Chynoweth said. “Those 
are the type of guys that are willing to do whatever you ask, 
and maybe in a limited role at times. I visited with him last 
year when we played the Blues. I knew it was an adjustment 
for him. So for him to be playing well, I’m not surprised by 
that. He’s a talented, very competitive and committed guy.” 

Some in St. Louis have surmised that Faulk’s success this 
season is powered by his mustache. 

“No,” he said. “I just randomly do a mustache sometimes. 
Maybe it’s a little bit more pronounced this year.” 

Pronounced, just like his game now.
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Staal, rest of Hurricanes back on the ice after lengthy COVID pause 

By Lauren Brownlow 

Last week, the Carolina Hurricanes weren't sure the source 
of their COVID-19 outbreak that caused them to go on 
pause, postponing three games. 

This week, they have an idea — or at least captain Jordan 
Staal, who was the first to get put on the COVID protocol list, 
does. 

"No one wants to be that guy and clearly, that was me, for 
the most part, bringing it in the room," Staal said. 

"Everyone's looking at me for that reason, obviously the first 
guy to test positive. So the odds of me getting from someone 
else in the room are very slim. I was as surprised as anyone 
else. Really in shock, really. But it is what it is." 

Staal was added to the protocol list on Friday, January 15. 
On January 19, four of his teammates — Warren Foegele, 
Jordan Martinook, Teuvo Teravainen and Jaccob Slavin — 
were also added to the list. 

On Sunday, Jesper Fast joined them to make six in total, five 
still on the list. 

Staal himself has no idea where he contracted the virus. He 
said that no one in his family contracted it. 

"You start breaking down your steps and where you were, 
beyond like walking through Walgreens or the grocery store 
or stuff like that, it's not much," Staal said. 

"I beat myself up about it enough, so I kind of let it go. It's 
obviously something that's very easily spreadable through 
this world and guys are trying to figure it out. It's unfortunate I 
got it and it went the way it did but I guess it's behind us 
now." 

It is and it isn't behind the team, of course. Staal returned 
after 10 days gone, and he said his own symptoms were 
relatively mild. 

But he still has five teammates on the COVID protocol list 
(which either means the players tested positive or were IDed 
as close contacts). And now the team is back at practice. 

The team's next game on the schedule has not been delayed 
or postponed, which would be Thursday at home against the 
Tampa Bay Lightning. And they'll be playing it with some 
pretty key players on ice, so to speak. 

"I feel bad for the guys were sitting in the hotel rooms right 
now. It's not fun," Staal said. "And I think everyone's been 
careful, but taking it maybe even a little more serious yet. 

"We don't want lose any more men games and and lose 
guys going forward. It's not easy sitting there for that long 
and jumping back into it. So we're going to do the best we 
can. We've gotten lots of lots of help from our staff. They've 

done a great job. We've just got to make sure we're on top of 
it." 

Staal himself was in a Detroit hotel room for awhile after he 
tested positive. "You feel like a leper for a little while there. 
But once you get out of there, obviously you're a free man," 
Staal said. 

All the Hurricanes could do during their hiatus was work out 
at home as their facility was shut down. 

Now, they'll be playing a game in two days after not being 
able to skate for a week. 

"I was just at home all the time. I have a bike and a couple of 
dumbbells and stuff like that, some (resistance) bands," Aho 
said. "So you can always find a way to get your work done. 
It's just a matter of will. Billy (Burniston), the strength coach, 
helped us a lot to create some programs like what should 
everyone do. 

"I worked out every day. Obviously we couldn't skate, which 
is not ideal, but other than that I'm sure every guy I worked 
out pretty hard." 

Head coach Rod Brind'Amour has plenty of concerns about 
the way his team will look come Thursday. 

But he also knows a lot of them involve things the team can't 
control. 

"The conditioning level goes right out the window very 
quickly when you're not on the ice every day. So that's a 
concern. But you've got to deal with it," Brind'Amour said. 
"The excuse jar is full. There's no more. Nobody cares. 
We've got to figure it out. And that's the approach we have to 
have. We're going to have to rely on a lot of different people 
to step up for sure, but I think we're more than capable." 

It's also why Brind'Amour isn't involving himself too much in 
worrying about when players on the list will come back. 

The old coaching cliché of taking things day by day? It 
becomes very applicable in this scenario. 

"We're all in living in that world right now, and I think the 
better way to always approach it is just the way we've tried to 
is, OK, what do we can we do today? I don't know tomorrow. 
Let's not even get too far ahead of ourselves here. OK, this 
is our group, let's go. And that's that's kind of how we're 
approaching it right now," Brind'Amour said. 

But he does have real-time worries, like how to handle 
players like a Staal who are returning from a long absence. 
It's a balancing act between getting them right back into the 
swing of things as if no time has passed and wanting to bring 
them along more slowly. 

"Do you just jump them into the fire or do you ramp it up 
because you just don't want any injuries associated with all 
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of a sudden kickstarting them? So it's a little bit unknown 
right on on how we do it. But we definitely have a plan," 
Brind'Amour said. "We're kind of in between it, I would say, 
not going too hard right out of the gate, but definitely, let's 
go. Like I say, the clock's ticking." 

And that has been the hardest part for the team as a whole. 

After a solid 2-1 start and plenty of positive momentum, the 
train had to slam on its brakes and stop abruptly in its tracks. 
The NHL season kept going on around them, without them. 

But it will restart again with them, and regardless of who's 
available, they're going to play as scheduled until they get 
back. 

"It did feel like everything was going and we were just sitting 
here, not part of it. Well, we weren't," Brind'Amour said. "We 
all knew this was a possibility — or maybe a better way to 
put it is probability — that something like this was going to 
happen, and unfortunately it got us right away. 

"But, you know what? Nobody cares. They're moving on, and 
we've got to catch up. That's just the reality of it."

 

 

 

Canes Place Bracco on Unconditional Waivers 

Team intends to terminate contract 

By Michael Smith 

The Carolina Hurricanes have placed forward Jeremy Bracco 
on unconditional waivers with the intent to terminate his 
contract. 

The Canes signed Bracco to a one-year, two-way contract 
on Oct. 16. The 23-year-old forward attended training camp 

before clearing waivers and being assigned to the Chicago 
Wolves of the American Hockey Leauge on Jan. 12. He has 
since been added to KalPa's roster in the Finnish Liiga. 

Bracco has totaled 145 points (32g, 113a) in 169 career AHL 
games with the Toronto Marlies. He led the Marlies in assists 
(30) and ranked third in points (34) in 44 games with the 
team in the 2019-20 season.

 

Let's Try This Again: Breaking Down the Rest of the 2020-21 Schedule 

Canes will play 53 games in 101 days 

By Michael Smith 

To put it in familiar terms, the 2020-21 regular-season 
schedule is day-to-day. It's incredibly subject to change - in 
fact, it's likely to change. 

The Carolina Hurricanes played three games before having 
to press the pause button and are now on track to resume 
their schedule following a temporary shutdown. 

With still 95% of the schedule to be played, let's dive back 
into some (new) highlights and trends found within the 
remaining 53 games … 

… and hopefully this time around it doesn't change again, 
however hopelessly optimistic that may be. 

Do the Shuffle 

The Canes had four games postponed during their 
temporary shutdown, but in total, the league had to reshuffle 
six games on the schedule. With multi-day gaps between 
games already built into the schedule in some instances, the 
NHL was able to squeeze in the four make-up games without 
having to push back the end of the regular season. 

Pack it Up, Pack it In 

An already compact schedule just got tighter. The Canes are 
still playing a 56-game regular season in 116 days, but the 
remaining 53 games are now going to be played in just 101 
days. What was a schedule with one game for every 2.07 
days on the calendar is now a schedule with one game for 
every 1.91 days on the calendar. 

Buckle up! 

Homecoming 

The Canes were supposed to open at PNC Arena with a six-
game homestand beginning Thursday, Jan. 21. Now, their 
home opener - typically a tentpole event of the regular 
season - will be Thursday, Jan. 28 against the Tampa Bay 
Lightning, followed by a two-game set against the Dallas 
Stars. 

While there might not be any fans in attendance to begin the 
season, the team will have the support of fan cutouts in the 
south end of the lower bowl. 

Challenging the Champs 

The Canes will face off when the defending Stanley Cup 
champions eight times in the next 53 games, beginning with 
the home opener on Jan. 28. Carolina then hosts Tampa Bay 
on Feb. 22 before heading south for a two-game, back-to-
back set at Amalie Arena Feb. 24-25. 
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The Canes face off with the Tampa Bay Lightning on 
Tuesday, Jan. 26 in Raleigh, the first of eight meetings 
against the defending Stanley Cup champions. A rematch on 
Thursday, Jan. 28 rounds out that two-game set, and the 
Canes will then make their first trip to Tampa on Monday, 
Feb. 22. 

Comforts of Home 

The longest homestand of the season remains: eight straight 
games at PNC Arena from April 3-17 when the Stars, 
Panthers, Red Wings and Predators come through Raleigh 
in a 15-day stretch. 

The team's second longest homestand of the season was 
going to be their first (six games in 11 days to end January), 
but it's now a five-game set from Feb. 15-22 when 
Columbus, Florida, Chicago and Tampa Bay swing by. 

Going Back to Back 

The Canes were in the middle of their first of 10 sets of back-
to-back games when their 2020-21 season was paused. 
Now, the team will play 11 sets of back-to-back games, 
accounting for 22 of their next 53 games (41.5%). 

Ten of the 11 back-to-backs feature the same opponent 
either at home or on the road; there is no travel in between 
games, and the second game is simply a rematch of the first. 

The one exception is in early March when the Canes are in 
South Florida on March 1 and Nashville on March 2. 

Splits 

It's no surprise that rescheduling postponed games would 
make an already tightly packed schedule even more 
compact. The four games wiped from January were evenly 
redistributed to February and March. April remains the 
team's busiest month with 16 games on the docket. It's also 
one of the densest months, with those 16 games being 
played in a 29-day stretch, equaling one game for every 1.81 
days on the calendar. February is now also pretty dense, 
with 14 games in a 26-day stretch, equaling one game for 
every 1.86 days on the calendar. The Canes finish the 
season with a frantic five games in eight days in early May. 

Thursday remains the busiest day of the week for the Canes, 
who play on every Thursday of the season except three (Jan. 
21, Feb. 18 and May 6). Monday is typically a lighter day on 
the schedule, but the team is now slated to play 10 games 
(four at home, seven on the road) this season on the first day 
of the traditional workweek. 

The original iteration of the Canes' schedule was quirky in 
that Wednesdays were completely void of games. The team 
will now play twice on Wednesday in back-to-back weeks: 
Feb. 17 against the Panthers at home, and Feb. 24 against 
the Lightning on the road.

 

Staal, Canes Get Back to Work 

Canes revving back up to host Tampa Bay on Thursday 

By Michael Smith 

Rod Brind'Amour blew his whistle just before 11 a.m. on 
Tuesday, signifying the Carolina Hurricanes' return to the ice 
as a team for the first time in eight days. 

Among the group of 21 players - 11 forwards, seven 
defensemen and three goaltenders - skating at PNC Arena 
was Jordan Staal, the first of six Canes added to the NHL's 
COVID-19 Protocol list, which prompted a temporary 
shutdown. 

"I felt good," Staal said. "It was good to get back on the ice 
today with the fellas and get back in the routine." 

The routine had been missing for a week now, especially as 
the league played on without the Canes, but Tuesday's 
practice felt like a return to normalcy, as much as normal can 
feel right now. 

"It felt like everything was going and we were sitting here not 
a part of it, and we weren't," head coach Rod Brind'Amour 
said. "We all knew this was a possibility - maybe a better 
way to put it is a probability that something like this was 
going to happen. Unfortunately, it got us right away." 

While they were isolated off the ice, quarantined Canes tried 
to maintain their physical fitness as best they could. Strength 
and conditioning coach Bill Burniston delivered stationary 
bikes around town and developed individual at-home 
workout programs for the week. Lucy Gardiner, who owns a 
barre studio in Edina, Minnesota, led a barre3 class on Zoom 
over the weekend. 

"It's not ideal, but I'm sure all the guys worked out by 
themselves as much as everyone could," Sebastian Aho 
said. "You can always find a way to get your work done. It's 
just a matter of will." 

Staal found himself in a bit of a different situation after testing 
positive for COVID-19 while the team was in Detroit, where 
he had to stay sequestered until he could make the 11-hour 
drive back to Raleigh. 

"It makes it real, obviously. No one wants to be that guy, and 
clearly it was me bringing it into the room. I was trying to be 
safe. It's unfortunate," Staal said. "It's just one of those things 
that just seemed to happen the way it did. There's not much 
you can do about it. I've beaten myself up about it enough." 

"It could have been anyone," Aho said. "I'm happy that he's 
back and healthy. That's the number one thing." 

Staal is back and healthy, indeed, and the Canes should 
have him in the lineup on Thursday when they host the 
Tampa Bay Lightning in their first game since Jan. 18. 

The Canes, however, will still be without five other NHL 
regulars who remain on the COVID Protocol list: Jesper Fast, 
Warren Foegele, Jordan Martinook, Jaccob Slavin and 
Teuvo Teravainen. 

"There are a lot of concerns. Number one, you're missing a 
lot of guys," Brind'Amour said. "Then you add in the fact that 
they've been sitting around. We tried to do the best we can, 
but the conditioning level goes right out the window very 
quickly when you're not on the ice every day." 
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A number of new faces will grace the lineup on Thursday. 
Steven Lorentz is set to make his NHL debut, and he skated 
on a line with Staal and Ryan Dzingel in Tuesday's practice. 
Taxi squaders Morgan Geekie and Max McCormick figure to 
be two-thirds of the Canes' fourth line, which will be rounded 
out with a forward recall, like Drew Shore or Sheldon 
Rempal, or perhaps a seventh defenseman. 

Speaking of the defense, Jake Bean is likely to make his 
season debut and draw in for Slavin. Bean, who was named 
the AHL's defenseman of the year last season, paired up 
with Haydn Fleury in Tuesday's practice. 

"We are considering everything, all the options available," 
Brind'Amour said. "We're going to have to rely on different 
people to step up, for sure, but I think we're more than 
capable." 

Tuesday was a productive on-ice workday after the Canes 
skated in four groups of no more than six players apiece on 
Monday, just to get the legs active again. The Canes will 
reconvene at Wake Competition Center on Wednesday, and 
on Thursday, it will be finally time to drop the puck again with 
three games in four nights against the two teams that vied for 
the Stanley Cup in late September. 

"There are no excuses," Aho said. "We just have to get the 
work done … and be ready on Thursday when the puck 
drops again." 

"We've got to deal with it. That's just it," Brind'Amour said. 
"The excuse jar is full. Nobody cares. We've got to figure it 
out."

 

 

Hurricanes prepare to resume season Thursday after COVID-19 outbreak 

Staal expected to play, Teravainen, Slavin among five out 
against Lightning 

By Kurt Dusterberg 

RALEIGH, N.C. -- The Carolina Hurricanes will resume their 
season Thursday when they host the Tampa Bay Lightning 
at PNC Arena (7 p.m. ET; FS-CR, SUN, NHL.TV) after four 
games were postponed because of a COVID-19 outbreak. 

Forward Jordan Staal, who said he tested positive for the 
virus on Jan. 15, practiced Tuesday and is expected to play, 
but forwards Teuvo Teravainen, Jesper Fast, Warren 
Foegele and Jordan Martinook, and defenseman Jaccob 
Slavin did not practice and will not play. Each is in COVID-19 
protocol. 

"There's a lot of concerns," Hurricanes coach Rod 
Brind'Amour said Tuesday after their first full practice since 
closing their facilities Jan. 19. "No. 1, you're missing a lot of 
guys. It wouldn't matter if we had been playing all along, that 
would be a huge concern. You add in the fact that [the 
healthy players] have been sitting around, we try to do the 
best we can. The conditioning level goes right out the 
window very quickly when you're not on the ice every day, so 
that's a concern. But you've got to deal with it. The excuse 
jar is full." 

Forwards Morgan Geekie, Steven Lorentz and Max 
McCormick, and defensemen Jake Bean and Joakim 
Ryan, who are on the taxi squad, practiced with Carolina on 
Tuesday. The Hurricanes will consider recalling another 
forward from Chicago of the American Hockey League. 

"That's what happens when these types of things arise, 
there's opportunities for somebody," Brind'Amour said. 

The Hurricanes have not played since Jan. 18, a 4-2 win at 
the Nashville Predators. Carolina players were not able to 
skate during the pause but managed to maintain some level 
of fitness on their own. 

"I have a bike and a couple dumbbells and bands," forward 
Sebastian Aho said. "You can always find a way to get your 
work done, it's just a matter of will. But there's no excuses. 
We just have to get the work done and get the legs going 
again." 

Brind'Amour said it is difficult to determine the best way to 
prepare after an unexpected layoff. 

"It's a tricky thing," he said. "Do you just jump them into the 
fire or do you ramp it up because you don't want any injuries 
associated with kick-starting them? We're not going too hard 
out of the gate, but definitely, let's go. The clock is ticking." 

Staal said he spent several days in his hotel room after 
testing positive following a 3-0 season-opening win against 
the Detroit Red Wings on Jan. 14. He said his symptoms 
were limited to 24 hours of chills. 

"There's never really one point to know where you got it 
from," Staal said. "None of my family got it. It's just one of 
those things that seemed to happen. I beat myself up about it 
enough, so I've kind of let it go. 

"I felt good today. It's good to get back on the ice with the 
fellas, just get back in the routine."
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Kraken name Forslund first television play-by-play broadcaster 

Calls games on NBC Sports, previously voice of Whalers, 
Hurricanes 

The Seattle Kraken named John Forslund their first television 
play-by-play broadcaster Tuesday. 

"It is an honor to join the Seattle Kraken as their inaugural 
television voice," Forslund said. "I am looking forward to 
reuniting with (general manager) Ron Francis and working 
alongside (radio play-by-play broadcaster) Everett Fitzhugh. 
Throughout my career, I have cherished my connection with 
fans. To get the chance to create that bond and tell the 
Kraken story from Day One is a magnificent opportunity. I 
would like to thank the Seattle Kraken for this chance." 

Forslund calls NHL games on NBC Sports. He previously 
was a radio and TV broadcaster for the Hartford 
Whalers/Carolina Hurricanes from 1995-2020. 

"John Forslund is one of the best broadcasters in sport," 
Kraken CEO Tod Leiweke said. "He always brings fresh 
perspective and having him as a voice of our franchise is a 
big win for us and for our fans. He will play a role in 
introducing hockey to new fans and become a team 
ambassador for us." 

Kraken games will be broadcast in the Seattle area on Root 
Sports regional network. 

Seattle will begin play as the 32nd NHL team next season. 
The NHL Expansion Draft is scheduled for July 21.

 

 

 
NHL Power Rankings: 1-31 poll, plus the best new face for every team in the 2021 season 

By Emily Kaplan  

With two weeks of games in the book in the 2021 NHL 
season, some teams are pulling away from the pack, while 
others need to jump-start their season fast; such is the 
unforgiving nature of a condensed season. 

We're also getting a sense of which players are going to 
make a impact this season. For this week's ESPN power 
rankings, we identified the best newcomer on every team, 
whether it's a hot-starting rookie or a free agent or trade 
addition who is already paying dividends. 

How we rank: The ESPN hockey editorial staff submits 
selections ranking teams 1 to 31 -- taking into account past 
results and offseason additions -- and those results are 
tabulated in the list featured here. 

Note: Previous ranking for each team refers to our Week 1 
edition, published on Jan. 20. 

1. Vegas Golden Knights 

Previous ranking: 2 
Record: 5-1-1 
This week: vs. STL (Jan. 28); @ SJ (Feb. 1) 

While Zach Whitecloud got a taste of the NHL last season, 
he's a newcomer to the Golden Knights' regular rotation this 
season. The 24-year-old has been a beast so far, with coach 
Peter Deboer saying the defenseman is on "an amazing 
trajectory." 

2. Tampa Bay Lightning 

Previous ranking: 1 
Record: 3-1-0 
This week: @ CAR (Jan. 28); vs. NSH (Jan. 30, Feb. 1) 

The only true new player in the Lightning's lineup this season 
is rookie defenseman Callan Foote (son of Adam), a top 
prospect. Tampa Bay is slowly easing Foote into the rotation; 
he was sheltered in his first start but saw more action the 
second time around. 

3. Toronto Maple Leafs 

Previous ranking: 6 
Record: 6-2-0 
This week: @ EDM (Jan. 29, Jan. 30) 

After a decade with the Flames (which earned him a tribute 
video on the JumboTron and stick taps on Sunday) 
defenseman T.J. Brodie is now in Toronto. Leafs fans are 
loving the fact that Morgan Reilly has a solid defensive 
partner. 

4. Montreal Canadiens 

Previous ranking: 12 
Record: 4-0-2 
This week: vs. CGY (Jan. 28, Jan. 30); vs. VAN (Feb. 1, Feb. 
2) 

GM Marc Bergevin brought in a ton of high-profile 
newcomers this season, but the fact that Tyler Toffoli -- a 
coveted free agent this summer -- scored five goals in his 
first six games has Habs fans all sorts of giddy. 

5. Washington Capitals 

Previous ranking: 4 
Record: 4-0-3 
This week: vs. NYI (Jan. 28); vs. BOS (Jan. 30, Feb. 1) 

Through his first six games as a Capital, Justin Schultz has 
been on the ice for nine Caps goals, while opponents have 
just scored three. The two-time Stanley Cup winner in 
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Pittsburgh should help his former rivals become steadier on 
D. 

6. Colorado Avalanche 

Previous ranking: 3 
Record: 4-3-0 
This week: vs. SJ (Jan. 28); @ MIN (Jan. 30, Jan. 31); vs. 
MIN (Feb. 2) 

In a game against the Kings last week where the Avalanche 
dressed seven defenseman, Devon Toews still logged nearly 
26 minutes. That should give you a sense of what the 
coaching staff thinks of their new defenseman. 

7. Dallas Stars 

Previous ranking: 9 
Record: 3-0-0 
This week: vs. DET (Jan. 28); @ CAR (Jan. 30, Jan. 31); @ 
CBJ (Feb. 2) 

Rookie Ty Dellandrea already has the trust of the coaching 
staff, which was especially notable in his second game, 
when he was used on the power play, penalty kill and in a 
defensive zone faceoff as the Stars clung to a one-goal lead 
late in the third. 

8. Boston Bruins 

Previous ranking: 8 
Record: 4-1-1 
This week: vs. PIT (Jan. 28); @ WSH (Jan. 30, Feb. 1) 

The minute Craig Smith signed with the Bruins, it felt like a 
perfect fit. And sure enough, the longtime Predators winger 
has developed chemistry with Charlie Coyle and Trent 
Frederic on Boston's third line. 

9. Philadelphia Flyers 

Previous ranking: 5 
Record: 4-2-1 
This week: @ NJ (Jan. 28); vs. NYI (Jan. 30, Jan. 31) 

With largely the same roster returning, we have to focus on 
Erik Gustafsson. It's been a rocky start for the defenseman, 
though he was always viewed as a high-risk (for defensive 
lapses) and high-reward (offensive potential) player. He's 
been on the ice for a team-high seven goals at 5-on-5. 

10. Pittsburgh Penguins 

Previous ranking: 19 
Record: 4-2-1 
This week: @ BOS (Jan. 28); @ NYR (Jan. 30, Feb. 1); vs. 
NJ (Feb. 2) 

The Penguins eventually would like Kasperi Kapanen to play 
wing to Sidney Crosby and Jake Guentzel (plum 
assignment!), and he's working his way there after getting a 
delayed start to the season with a quarantine following visa 
issues. 

11. Minnesota Wild 

Previous ranking: 15 
Record: 4-3-0 
This week: vs. LA (Jan. 28); vs. COL (Jan. 30, Jan. 31); @ 
COL (Feb. 2) 

There are other players on the Wild to talk about besides 
Kirill Kaprizov, but it's simply not as fun. The NHL transition 
has seemed like a cinch for the 23-year-old former KHL All-
Star; his creativity and confidence are sky-high. 

12. St. Louis Blues 

Previous ranking: 7 
Record: 4-2-1 
This week: @ VGS (Jan. 28); @ ANA (Jan. 30, Jan. 31); vs. 
ARI (Feb. 2) 

Torey Krug's offensive production might not be there yet, but 
he's showing why he was always underrated defensively. It 
will be interesting to see if Krug and Colton Parayko stay 
together on the top pairing, or if Craig Berube shakes things 
up. 

13. Winnipeg Jets 

Previous ranking: 17 
Record: 5-2-0 
This week: vs. EDM (Jan. 28); vs. VAN (Jan. 30); vs. CGY 
(Feb. 1, Feb. 2) 

The Jets needed defensive help this season, and GM Kevin 
Cheveldayoff made an underrated signing with Derek 
Forbort. He's been solid for the Jets and made a quick 
impression by single-handedly saving a goal in his first 
game. 

14. New York Islanders 

Previous ranking: 10 
Record: 3-3-0 
This week: @ WSH (Jan. 28); @ PHI (Jan. 30, Jan. 31); vs. 
BUF (Feb. 2) 

The Islanders didn't welcome too many new faces this 
offseason, which means all the spotlight is on rookie 
goaltender Ilya Sorokin. While Semyon Varlamov is still the 
1A in Long Island, Sorokin is flexing his potential with saves 
such as this: 

15. Edmonton Oilers 

Previous ranking: 21 
Record: 3-5-0 
This week: vs. TOR (Jan. 28, Jan. 30); vs. OTT (Jan. 31, 
Feb. 2) 

Tyson Barrie was the big free-agent addition on the blue line, 
but quietly, Slater Koekkoek has become one of the 
steadiest members of Edmonton's defensive core. He's not 
going to wow you with puck movement, but the toughness is 
there. 

16. Carolina Hurricanes 

Previous ranking: 11 
Record: 2-1-0 
This week: vs. TB (Jan. 28); vs. DAL (Jan. 30, Jan. 31); @ 
CHI (Feb. 2) 

Factually, Vincent Trocheck joined the team last season, but 
he got only seven games in before the season was paused. 
So it's been nice to see the former Panther off to a hot start, 
with two goals in his first three games, including this beauty: 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • January 27, 2021 

 

17. New Jersey Devils 

Previous ranking: 26 
Record: 3-2-1 
This week: vs. PHI (Jan. 28); @ BUF (Jan. 30, Jan. 31); @ 
PIT (Feb. 2) 

If you're looking for a sleeper in the Calder Trophy race, may 
we introduce you to Ty Smith of the Devils? The defenseman 
opened his NHL career with a five-game point streak, which 
matches what 2020 winner Cale Makar achieved last 
season. 

18. Florida Panthers 

Previous ranking: 16 
Record: 3-0-0 
This week: @ CBJ (Jan. 28); @ DET (Jan. 30, Jan. 31) 

It's hard to separate the two since Anthony Duclair and 
Carter Verhaeghe have paired with captain Aleksander 
Barkov on Florida's new top line (in a small sample size). But 
both newcomers have been effective so far. 

19. Columbus Blue Jackets 

Previous ranking: 23 
Record: 2-2-3 
This week: vs. FLA (Jan. 28); @ CHI (Jan. 29, Jan. 31); vs. 
DAL (Feb. 2) 

Michael Del Zotto is on his seventh NHL team in 12 years, 
but a reunion with John Tortorella is just what he needed to 
get back on track. Del Zotto, who joined Columbus on a 
tryout, gives some offensive boost to a team always looking 
for more goals. 

20. Nashville Predators 

Previous ranking: 18 
Record: 3-3-0 
This week: vs. CHI (Jan. 27); @ TB (Jan. 30, Feb. 1) 

The Predators are always searching for more scoring, and 
they're hoping they found some middle-of-the-lineup help 
with Luke Kunin. Scoring two goals in his first two games is a 
great start. 

21. Calgary Flames 

Previous ranking: 14 
Record: 2-1-1 
This week: @ MTL (Jan. 28, Jan. 30); @ WPG (Feb. 1, Feb. 
2) 

Here's the easiest way to endear yourself to a new fan base: 
Block eight shots against your former team. That's just what 
Christopher Tanev did in his second outing as a Flame. The 
Canucks sure do miss him. 

22. San Jose Sharks 

Previous ranking: 24 
Record: 3-4-0 
This week: @ COL (Jan. 28); vs. VGS (Feb. 1) 

Ryan Donato has had some strong individual efforts so far -- 
which is good, because when the Sharks traded for him, they 
envisioned a big role. He scored two goals in his first six 
games and is still a dynamo in shootouts: 

23. Los Angeles Kings 

Previous ranking: 27 
Record: 3-2-2 
This week: @ MIN (Jan. 28); vs. ANA (Feb. 2) 

Andreas Athanasiou could be getting a career rehab in Los 
Angeles. He scored three goals over his first three games 
but is definitely getting a little puck luck, considering those 
were the first three shots he took. 

24. Vancouver Canucks 

Previous ranking: 20 
Record: 3-5-0 
This week: vs. OTT (Jan. 27, Jan. 28); @ WPG (Jan. 30); @ 
MTL (Feb. 1, Feb. 2) 

The most exciting newcomer for the Canucks is rookie Nils 
Hoglander. The 20-year-old Swede, a 2019 second-round 
pick, has shown a ton of confidence early and looks to have 
earned a permanent spot in the top six. 

25. Anaheim Ducks 

Previous ranking: 30 
Record: 3-2-2 
This week: @ ARI (Jan. 28); vs. STL (Jan. 30, Jan. 31); @ 
LA (Feb. 2) 

The big offseason get for the Ducks was veteran 
defenseman Kevin Shattenkirk. As promised, he's been a 
minutes-eating defenseman on the top pairing with Hampus 
Lindholm while manning the point on the power play. 

26. Buffalo Sabres 

Previous ranking: 25 
Record: 3-3-1 
This week: vs. NYR (Jan. 28); vs. NJ (Jan. 30, Jan. 31); @ 
NYI (Feb. 2) 

Taylor Hall has been exactly what the Sabres coveted, a 
skilled playmaker who can keep up with Jack Eichel. Said 
Flyers coach Alain Vigneault: "Probably one of the best duos 
as far as skill set in the National Hockey League." 

27. New York Rangers 

Previous ranking: 13 
Record: 1-4-1 
This week: @ BUF (Jan. 28); vs. PIT (Jan. 30, Feb. 1) 

K'Andre Miller, the 2018 first-rounder, might have been a 
surprise to make the team out of camp, but he has earned 
the trust of coach David Quinn. Miller's most common 
defensive partner has been Jacob Trouba on the Rangers' 
first pairing. 

28. Arizona Coyotes 

Previous ranking: 22 
Record: 2-4-1 
This week: vs. ANA (Jan. 28); @ STL (Feb. 2) 

Derick Brassard became the 10th member of the 2006 draft 
class to record 300 career assists. The veteran center has 
been a solid addition to the Yotes' lineup. Through six 
games, Arizona outscored teams 7-3 when Brassard was on 
the ice. 
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29. Chicago Blackhawks 

Previous ranking: 31 
Record: 2-3-2 
This week: @ NSH (Jan. 27); vs. CBJ (Jan. 29, Jan. 31); vs. 
CAR (Feb. 2) 

The Blackhawks have ruled the European free-agent market 
over the past few years -- Chicago scouts have unearthed 
quite a few diamonds in the rough -- so perhaps it's no 
surprise Pius Suter scored his first, second and third NHL 
goals ... in one game. 

30. Ottawa Senators 

Previous ranking: 29 
Record: 1-4-1 
This week: @ VAN (Jan. 27, Jan. 28); @ EDM (Jan. 31, Feb. 
2) 

In his first season as an NHL regular, Josh Norris is proving 
he can be an NHL center; but better yet, he has shown 
tremendous chemistry with Brady Tkachuk and Drake 
Batherson. Through five games, the trio has a Corsi for 
percentage of 67.33%. 

31. Detroit Red Wings 

Previous ranking: 28 
Record: 2-4-1 
This week: @ DAL (Jan. 28); vs. FLA (Jan. 30, Jan. 31) 

The Red Wings' blue line got a significant overhaul this 
season, but forward Bobby Ryan has made the biggest early 
impact. The veteran became the first player in franchise 
history to score four goals in their first three appearances 
with the team.

 

Always improving: Morgan Geekie’s NHL journey powered by determination 

Morgan Geekie’s hard work and determination has opened 
up a spot for him with the Carolina Hurricanes and it’s up to 
him to take the opportunity and continue to run with it. 

By Ryan Henkel 

For one of the Carolina Hurricanes’ top prospects, hard work 
and determination have been the keys to not only making it 
to the top level, but sticking around there. 

While Morgan Geekie was certainly talented, his drive to 
improve and get better led him to make leaps and bounds in 
his development, allowing him to stand out at every level 
he’s played at, until he finally broke into the NHL with quite a 
splash. 

Characterized by those who know him best, Geekie’s 
parents describe him as a quiet guy who keeps to himself, 
but say that he’s a person who really opens up once he is 
comfortable showing a quirky side accented with dry humor 
that can easily endear him to many.  

Former coaches describe him as that same quiet guy with a 
dry sense of humor, but as one of the most competitive and 
hard-working players with whom they have worked. 

To really get a good picture of Morgan Geekie, one has to 
start at the beginning. 

Geekie grew up in a small town in Manitoba called 
Strathclair, a railroad town that sprang up on the prairies of 
Canada in the late 1800s and has persisted ever since. 

It’s a town whose population is less than the number of 
opponents Morgan has faced in his short NHL career, but a 
town much closer than divisional rivals.  

It’s a town where everyone knows everyone. Morgan’s 
father, Craig, says people will stop him on the street to talk to 
him not just about Morgan’s games, but also the games of 
his younger two sons, Noah, 20, and Conor, 16. 

In fact, when Geekie helped the Charlotte Checkers win the 
Calder Cup in 2019, he brought the trophy back to Strathclair 
where the population of the town essentially doubled for the 
day, some driving from as far as three hours away to be 
there. 

Strathclair is a farming community of fewer than 150 people, 
but it has a surprising plethora of amenities: a post office, a 
credit union, a grocery store, a K-12 school and, just a block 
down from the Geekies’ three lots, an ice rink with natural 
ice.  

And that’s where Geekie grew and fostered his love for 
hockey. Since he was as young as two, he’d been skating 
and developing his talents on that ice.  

Geekie was a pretty lucky kid too: his father had keys to the 
rink. Nearly every day after school, he and his brothers 
would head straight to the rink and would stay there until 
their parents had to drag them back home for dinner or 
homework. 

When they weren’t skating at the rink, the Geekie brothers 
were almost constantly involved in other athletic endeavors.  

Sports were a major part of the Geekies’ social development. 
From big sports like hockey, baseball and basketball, to 
smaller ones like volleyball and even badminton, the Geekies 
played them all.  

They had to.  
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Being part of such a small community meant that these 
sports needed all hands on deck to even field a team, and 
the Geekies never missed a game.  

Thanks to Craig, who also coached all three boys in both 
baseball and hockey, and mother Tobi, who helped manage 
all of the boys’ teams, the Geekies’ attendance was always 
dependable. 

That’s how it was for as long as Craig and Tobi could 
remember. They too took part in a wide variety of athletics 
while growing up, and they understood the importance they 
held for the community.  

But it was their children’s passion as athletes that really 
drove them to keep participating. 

“Kids usually follow the passion of their parents to start off 
and then they kind of mold their own way,” Craig Geekie 
said. “But for us, it didn’t really matter. You’re not going to be 
good at something unless you love what you’re doing. We’re 
going to support them either way, whichever way they 
wanted to go.” 

Morgan Geekie was a well-rounded athlete, not just 
participating in a wide variety of sports, but excelling in them 
as well. And as he grew older, he reached an impasse with 
his passions. 

Because he was a damn good baseball player too. 

In 2013, Geekie was selected by the WHL’s Tri-City 
Americans; however, he did not attend training camp that 
year. Instead, he was representing Team Manitoba at the 
Canadian Bantam Boys Baseball Nationals.  

It was a tournament that the team went 3-3 in, but Morgan 
came away as the team MVP along with earning tournament 
all-star second baseman honors due to his perfect fielding 
percentage and tournament leading batting average (0.632) 
and RBIs (8).  

But it was after this tournament that Morgan made his final 
decision. He came home, threw down his glove and told his 
parents, “I really, really like baseball... but I love hockey.” 

And his parents were behind him all the way as that following 
year, Morgan was in Washington staying with his new billet 
family.  

With the Americans, Morgan started out slow, but even then, 
coaches could see he had the skills necessary to be special.  

“He could slow the game down and not panic,” said Mike 
Williamson, Geekie’s coach during his time as an American 
in Kennewick, Wash. “He had a really good sense of plays 
when they were developing and knew where his teammates 
were. He always seemed to be a step ahead and could really 
play with anyone. The other players really enjoyed playing 
with him because they knew if they gave him the puck, they 
had a good chance of getting it back.” 

With that skill set, the biggest thing Geekie was missing was 
consistency.  

“[Geekie] was a very quiet and laid back guy, so I think it 
took him a while to step outside of his comfort zone and 
really compete at a high level consistently,” Williamson said. 
“The consistency just came with experience and the 

maturing process. He was younger when he came in and he 
had some players ahead of him and he just continued to 
work hard. 

“I remember having a lot of conversations with Morgan 
talking about just how good he could be and about him being 
more consistent and performing at a high level every night. 
When he was younger, you could see flashes of how good 
he could be, and it would kind of go up and down on any 
given night, so that was something that Morgan really 
worked on. When he became more consistent and had that 
same compete level night in and night out, is when he really 
started to shine.” 

It was during his time in the WHL that Geekie really learned 
the level that he was going to need to reach to find success. 
While he already was standing out due to the flashes of his 
hockey intelligence, vision and skill, it was apparent that he 
needed to be able to display that talent every night. 

After going undrafted in his first season of eligibility, Geekie 
took it upon himself to get better. He was committed to not 
just improving his physical strength, but his individual skills 
and also the smaller aspects of his game. He exhibited a 
tremendous work ethic early — and it began to pay off for 
him.  

In 2016-17, his second full season with Tri-City, Geekie 
exploded for a 35-goal, 90-point season. It was the 11th-
highest scoring total in the WHL that year, and it attracted 
the attention of a certain NHL club. With his breakout 
season, Geekie garnered enough attention to be drafted in 
the third round, 67th overall, by Carolina. 

Geekie returned for another season with Tri-City, and kept 
up the same high-scoring pace, with a 30-goal, 84-point 
season. This time though, Geekie exhibited a comfort on the 
main stage, as he helped lead his team to the WHL 
semifinals with a 17-goal, 27-point postseason.  

Pleased with the consistency that Geekie was seeing in his 
final two years in the WHL, the Canes signed him to his ELC 
and for the 2018-19 season, he reported to the Charlotte 
Checkers. 

“When he came to us two years ago, he was definitely a 
player that you could tell had some good skill and a good 
shot,” said former Charlotte Checkers and current Chicago 
Wolves head coach Ryan Warsofsky. “His best attribute for 
sure was his skill level, his hands, his shot. I think that’s what 
stuck out early even back when he was drafted by our 
scouts.” 

Early on, it was evident that Geekie was developing at an 
exponential pace. He tallied his first professional point in his 
first game and netted his first goal in his second, and it only 
got better from there.  

In 73 games, Geekie put together a 19-goal and 46-point 
rookie campaign, but his most impressive performance that 
season was during the Checkers’ Calder Cup run. 

In the 19-game postseason run, Geekie registered eight 
goals and 18 points, including two goals in the opening game 
and one goal and an assist in the Cup-clinching win. 
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Geekie also led all rookies in playoff scoring and finished 
second on the team in scoring, only trailing veteran Andrew 
Poturalski. 

The next season saw Geekie’s production slow, but for good 
reason. 

Geekie was working with Warsofsky and the coaching staff 
on improving the small details of his game, his impact off the 
puck, being utilized in all situations and becoming a more 
well-rounded player. 

And that was Warsofsky’s main goal for developing AHL 
prospects: to not only get players to the NHL, but to get them 
to stay. 

“He’s a guy that’s at the rink early and at the rink late,” 
Warsofsky said. “He stays on after and he continues to work 
on his game. A lot of times, we’ll take clips from certain guys 
at the National Hockey League, like a Jordan Staal, to show 
him what it means to play a 200-foot game. He’s always 
working on his game whether that’s on the ice or off the ice 
and that’s what you need to do at the next level and Morgan 
does a good job at that. 

“Getting a lot of minutes in Charlotte really helped him. 
Important minutes during crucial times in games. Up by a 
goal or down by a goal. He was relied on to do some PK for 
us and he was also our top center. When you have a lot of 
responsibility you have to kind of learn on the fly, but when 
you’re counted on a lot by the coaching staff and by the 
organization to take the steps that are necessary it can help 
a lot. He understood that and did that and, credit to him, 
because he was the one that put the work into it, to 
understand, to watch the video with us to find what he 
needed to stick at the next level.” 

His mother Tobi, however, attributes Morgan’s success to 
something a bit more intangible than just talent. 

“You do have to have a little bit of luck on your side, and we 
were realistic to know that,” Tobi Geekie said. “Sometimes 
it’s knowing the right person or it’s somebody that likes your 
style of play. All of those things weigh into it and you can 
only control certain things. You can’t worry about the things 
you can’t control and we always told Morgan that. It showed 
in March. He got his time.” 

His luck was in the form of an open roster spot, as Ryan 
Dzingel had gone out with an upper-body injury.  

Having 42 points in 55 games as Charlotte’s top center — 
along with having your first professional hat trick six days 
prior — didn’t hurt either. 

But for his coach at the time, those last parts weren’t luck. 

“He was playing really well for us at the time in Charlotte and 
he deserved a call up,” Warsofsky said. “Something that we 
had talked to him about, was him being better away from the 
puck and having a better motor. That’s something that [Rod 
Brind’Amour] really preaches. He started doing that and once 
it started clicking for him, his offense picked up and that’s 
when he got the callup. He really worked hard on the finer 
details of his game and earned that callup.” 

And Geekie proved that the Canes surely made the right call, 
as all of the cards just seemed to fall perfectly into place for 
his first NHL game.  

First was for his family. Geekie walked into Warsofsky’s 
office Saturday afternoon, learned about his callup, phoned 
his family and hopped on a plane to Pittsburgh by 8 p.m. that 
night.  

His parents got the call at around 4 p.m., but there were a 
few roadblocks for them.  

For one, they lived about three hours from an international 
airport.  

Second, they had no idea if there were even any flights that 
would be flying to Pittsburgh that night.  

And finally, they had to figure out how to get not only them 
and Geekie’s youngest brother Conor on a flight, but also his 
other brother Noah, who was in Kansas, and his then-
girlfriend, now fiancée, Emma, who was in Regina, 
Saskatchewan. 

In spite of all of that, the Geekies landed in Pittsburgh early 
Sunday morning before the sun even started to peek out, 
and soon enough they were situated in their seats at PPG 
Paints Arena for the warmups before Morgan’s debut.  

From then on, it was all Morgan’s show.  

A three-point, two-goal performance propelled the 
Hurricanes to not only a 6-2 win over the Penguins, but also 
secured a pair of team records for Geekie as one of only two 
players in team history to have a two-goal debut, and one of 
only two players in franchise history to have a three-point 
debut. 

“I tried to take everything in that I could,” Geekie said 
following his explosive debut. “The guys were great. 
Everyone was on my side and welcoming me in with open 
arms. I can’t thank the guys and coaching staff enough.” 

He didn’t stop there though, as he remained in the lineup for 
the next game in Detroit where he scored the game’s 
opening goal to give him four points in just two games. 
However, that’s when the season went on hold due to the 
escalation of the COVID-19 pandemic. 

Albeit in a small sample size, Geekie demonstrated a rare 
talent in being able to seamlessly transition throughout 
different leagues from major juniors to the pros.  

“I think every time I try and make that jump, I’m just trying to 
simplify my game,” Geekie said. “I come into each league not 
trying to change too much. I’ve had success being the player 
that I am and sticking to my game. So it’s gotten me this far 
and I’m just trying to continue and play well.” 

When the NHL returned to play five months later, so did 
Geekie, who beat out Dzingel for the final forward spot. After 
having gotten a taste of NHL hockey, Geekie had been 
working hard during the pause to remain in the lineup, and 
his hard work made it tough for the coaching staff to justify 
scratching him. 

As such, he appeared in all eight of the Hurricanes’ 
postseason games, slowly garnering Brind’Amour’s trust as 
his line gained more ice time and responsibility each game. 
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Geekie’s line proved to be one of Carolina’s most 
dependable lines in the qualifying round series against the 
Rangers. The combination of Geekie, Jordan Martinook and 
Brock McGinn just ran all over New York’s depth, skating 
them through the ice with heavy forechecking and 
possession. It was this dominance that even led to Geekie’s 
first career postseason point, a hard-fought primary assist on 
a Martinook goal. 

“It was really good,” Geekie said of his playoff experience. 
“Obviously any time you can play playoff hockey it’s a 
different atmosphere. It was good to get in there and get into 
the action, but I’m going to take with me what I learned 
there.” 

Now, out of this season’s training camp, Geekie started with 
the Hurricanes’ taxi squad, a new concept for the NHL to 
help deal with the difficulties call ups would face with 
quarantines and potential exposures. 

“The taxi squad, it’s a little different,” Geekie said. “Obviously 
no one’s done it before, but we’ve got a good group of guys 
in there that are just taking it day by day. Every day is 
different, as everybody knows.” 

The taxi squad allows teams to have players on hand that 
can jump right into a lineup should a player be unavailable. 

Geekie didn’t have to wait long to get back into game action 
though, as Jordan Staal ended up on the NHL’s COVID-19 
Protocol list before the Hurricanes’ second game of the 
season. 

His record-setting pace from last season sadly came to a 
close, but Geekie saw special teams time, got a fair share of 
shots and didn’t concede any goals against, and that’s 
exactly what Brind’Amour is expecting from him. 

“I don’t expect him to keep scoring at that pace that he was 
when he was first up, but just hopefully seeing that growth,” 
Brind’Amour said. “For these young guys, it’s just about 
taking that next step and being an everyday accountability 

guy that we can count on. That’s what we’re hoping for from 
him.” 

And just like last season, after two games, his team’s time 
was put on pause again. The Canes have had the past three 
games postponed due to a COVID-19 outbreak in the locker 
room that has seen six players appear on the NHL’s protocol 
list. 

For those that have worked closely with him, the most 
common takeaway is that Geekie has the talent and skill to 
be an impact player at the NHL level, so long as he stays 
committed to his work ethic. 

“I think Morgan can play and just continue to get better,” 
Williamson said of Geekie’s potential ceiling. “I didn’t 
envision him being able to make the transition as quick as he 
did. I felt that it may have taken a little bit longer, but he’s the 
type of player that is going to put the work in and when he 
gets the opportunity he is going to rise to the occasion and 
that’s what he’s done.” 

“In the NHL, nothing would surprise me with Morgan,” 
Warsofsky said. “Do I think he’s going to step in and be a 
top-six player right away? No, but does he have that 
potential? For sure. 

“He has those skills. The vision to make plays. His skating is 
improved, he’s getting stronger and growing into his body, so 
he could be a top center? Sure, but not right away. As you 
earn the coach’s trust, you can move up that ladder a little 
bit. He has top-nine, even top-six skill and vision, so I think 
it’s up to him on how hard he wants to go and how hard he 
wants to work to get there.” 

Morgan Geekie is a quiet guy from a small town in Manitoba 
where everyone knows his name.  

Now, after years of hard work and determination, he has 
made it to a stage where he can make his name known 
across the entire hockey world.

 

Needing to ‘catch up,’ shorthanded Canes not making excuses  

After over a week of not practicing or playing, the Carolina 
Hurricanes will return to action in the coming days, albeit 
missing five key players.  

By Alec_Sawyer 

When the Carolina Hurricanes hopefully hit the ice Thursday 
night in their delayed home opener against the Tampa Bay 
Lightning, it’ll be the first time the team has played in 10 days 
after six different players were placed on the COVID-19 
protocol list.  

The Canes, who beat Nashville 4-2 last time out back on 
Jan. 18, will be shorthanded Thursday, with five regular NHL 
players still away from the team. While Jordan Staal, who 
was the first player placed on the protocol list, practiced with 
the team in its first session back Tuesday, Teuvo 
Teravainen, Warren Foegele, Jordan Martinook, Jesper Fast 
and Jaccob Slavin are still not with the team.  

“There’s a lot of concerns,” said head coach Rod 
Brind’Amour. “Number one, you’re missing a lot of guys. It 

wouldn’t have mattered if we’d been playing all along. That’d 
be a huge concern, having so many regulars out of your 
lineup.” 

With those five key players out, the Hurricanes had all five 
skaters from the taxi squad in the lineup at practice Tuesday. 
Jake Bean joined the defensive corps, while Max 
McCormick, Morgan Geekie, Steven Lorentz and 
defenseman Joakim Ryan skated with the forward lines.  

While Brind’Amour did say the team was considering every 
possibility including calling other players up from the AHL, 
those 18 skaters are the ones that have been on the roster 
and taxi squad so far this season.  

In addition to that group, forwards Sheldon Rempal and 
Drew Shore, defenseman Joey Keane and goalie Alex 
Nedeljkovic were at practice in PNC Arena Tuesday. While 
that group could presumably be the new taxi squad for the 
time being, there’s no official word from the Hurricanes.  
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Not only are the Canes missing five key contributors, but 
they are also missing a big chunk of the leadership group. At 
one point, all three of Carolina’s letter wearers were on the 
COVID list, with Slavin and Martinook still there. While Staal, 
the captain, said he anticipates playing Thursday assuming 
his body is where it needs to be, the Hurricanes will still enter 
the game without two of the three guys in the leadership 
group. 

“That’s devastating, to be quite honest,” Brind’Amour said. 
“Everybody has to step up now a little more. We don’t have 
that vocal guy in the locker room like Martinook, what he 
brings, The energy that he provides, that’s gone. Somebody 
else has to fill that void. It’s not one guy. It’s probably a little 
bit from every guy.” 

While the available personnel certainly does pose an issue 
for Brind’Amour’s team moving forward, its absence from the 
ice is as big of a concern as well. The Canes practiced for 
the first time in over a week Tuesday, as players got the 
opportunity to skate for the first time since things were put on 
pause.  

“You couldn’t skate, which is not ideal,” said center 
Sebastian Aho. “I’m sure all the guys worked out by 
themselves, as much as everyone could. There’s no 
excuses. We just have to get the work done and get the legs 
going again and be ready for Thursday when the puck drops 
again.” 

While Aho and Brind’Amour both were quick to credit how 
well the Canes’ strength staff helped the team through the 
last week, with both singling out head strength coach Bill 
Burniston, being away from the ice for so long is something 
that no amount of time on a stationary bike is going to fix.  

Still, nobody on the Hurricanes is using that as an excuse. 
The reality of this season is that things are different for 
everybody, and every team is going to suffer through some 
things and it’s something that they quickly have to move on 
from.  

“We’ve tried to do the best we can,” Brind’Amour said. “But 
not skating, the conditioning level goes right out the window 
very quickly when you are not on the ice every day. That’s a 

concern. But again, you’ve got to deal with it. The excuse jar 
is full. Nobody cares. We’ve got to figure it out. That’s the 
approach we have to have. We’re going to have to rely on a 
lot of different people to step up for sure, but I think we’re 
more than capable.” 

While most guys, like Aho, were able to work out at home 
and still put in the work, Staal was stuck in Detroit for a long 
time and didn’t have the same ability to do so. While Staal 
did say his symptoms of COVID-19 were minor, he’s still in a 
very tough spot of having to return from the ice quickly after 
so much time in isolation away from the group. 

“It’s just getting out there and doing it,” Staal said. “Now that 
I’m cleared, I’m just going to take it day by day and get the 
body back as quick as I can and do all the right things. Eat 
well and do those things that you have to do. There’s not 
much else you can do but that. We’ll see how it goes.” 

The situation certainly isn’t ideal for the Hurricanes, as 
Brind’Amour said it did feel like that the NHL was just 
passing the team by and moving on without them. Catching 
up and doing so quickly is going to be vital for the team, as it 
restarts activity and hopes to get its full squad back in the 
coming weeks.  

While missing players and going through this so early is a 
struggle the Canes have to overcome, if there is a silver 
lining it is that an opportunity is arising for other guys to step 
up.  

Perhaps the coolest storyline for Carolina through all of this 
will be the story of Lorentz, a seventh-round pick back in 
2015 that has worked his way through the system. When the 
puck drops in PNC Arena Thursday night it’ll likely mark the 
NHL debut for Lorentz, a bright spot in a pretty dark couple 
weeks for the Hurricanes.  

“He’s a Cane,” Brind’Amour said. “He gets it as a person. 
He’s on the rise. He’s definitely worked his way up through 
the ranks. I’m really happy to have him get that opportunity. 
That’s what happens when these types of things arise, 
there’s opportunities for somebody. Hopefully he grabs it and 
does well with it.”

 

Three Takeaways from the Hurricanes’ First Three Games of the Season 

Vincent Trocheck looks ready, but the Hurricanes still need 
Jordan Staal if they want to live up to their potential. 

By Brett Finger  

It’s now been more than a week since the Carolina 
Hurricanes have played a game of ice hockey in the NHL, 
and they won’t play again until Thursday at the earliest. 

As the team and the league continues to sort out the COVID-
19 problems that have plagued the Canes over the past 
week and a half, we can reflect upon the first three games of 
the season which feel like they happened many years ago. 

There is plenty to take away from the opening three games 
of the Hurricanes’ season, but here are three things that 
stood out in the opening week of play.  

Vincent Trocheck looks ready 

For this team to be as good as it can be on paper, it’s 
imperative that Trocheck is an impactful second-line center. 
Through three games, he has delivered on some of the 
expectations that the team had for him when they acquired 
him at the 2020 trade deadline. 

Through three contests, he leads all Carolina forwards in 
expected goals for and he leads the entire team in one-ice 
scoring chances per 60 at 5-on-5. 

When he is on the ice, the Hurricanes are constantly 
dangerous with high-danger scoring chances. 

He hasn’t been nearly as dominant as a defender, though. 
Part of that coincides with the absence of Jordan Staal in 
games two and three of the season. They haven’t had Staal 
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as a defensive anchor, which has forced Trocheck into some 
tougher matchups than he would ideally face. 

That brings us to takeaway number two. 

The Hurricanes need Jordan Staal 

The addition of Trocheck was big for a number of reasons, 
but chief among them was easing the load that Staal bears in 
the middle six. 

The idea is that Trocheck can be relied upon for more 
offense, which would allow Staal to focus on what he does 
best. With the strong start Trocheck has had, there’s reason 
to believe that won’t be a fruitful venture, but the Canes need 
their captain in the lineup for it to work. 

Rod Brind’Amour laid it out pretty clearly following the team’s 
loss in Detroit last week that not having Staal in the lineup is 
a huge hit for this team. 

“That’s what it looks like when he’s out of our lineup and we 
gotta figure it out,” Brind’Amour said. “It’s a huge loss and we 
need guys to step up when someone like that is out. We 
have in the past. He’s a very very valuable player for us.” 

The Hurricanes are carried by Staal in the faceoff circle on a 
nightly basis. Without him in the lineup, the Canes won just 
41.1% of their draws over two games. The Hurricanes are a 
team that relies upon possession, and not getting the puck 
off the draw is a huge disadvantage. 

Aho and Trocheck can do all they can to fill the hole that 
Staal leaves, but the reality is that this team doesn’t have a 

replacement for him. If the Hurricanes play on Thursday, 
having Staal back in the lineup will be a big deal. 

Don’t forget about Big Game James 

The goalie spotlight over the offseason and into the start of 
this season has focused on Petr Mrazek, and there are good 
reasons for that. 

He is the defacto starter on this team, he has been around 
longer, and he is scheduled to hit free agency after the 2021 
season. Mrazek also looked great in his first two starts of the 
season. He had a quiet 14-save shutout win on opening 
night before singlehandedly keeping the Hurricanes in the 
game en route to a 4-2 loss to the Wings two nights later. 

Reimer got the nod in Nashville, though, and he was 
outstanding. That was a game that the Canes didn’t really 
deserve to win. For much of that night, they were scuffling 
and trying to find their game. It wasn’t until the third period 
that they really got a hold of the game. 

In the meantime, Reimer stood tall in the net and bailed his 
teammates out time after time. 

That’s really all you can ask for from a goalie, especially a 
backup goalie. It’s worth remembering, though, that it was 
Reimer who had the superior numbers to Mrazek last 
season. In stretches, Reimer has been the club’s better 
goalie and that will remain true at times this season. 

And just like Mrazek, he is due a new contract after this 
season. Both of these goalies are playing for their NHL 
futures and I wouldn’t be so quick to say that Reimer will be 
the odd-man-out among the two.

  

 

Staal back on the ice for Canes after COVID-19 bout 

By Mark Armstrong 

Jordan Staal said it was the time away from his family and 
the knowledge that he was the one who brought COVID-19 
into the Hurricanes locker room that pained him the most. 

RALEIGH, N.C. (WTVD) -- Carolina Hurricanes captain 
Jordan Staal told reporters Tuesday that his COVID-19 
experience was basically 24 hours of chills and not much 
more. It was the time away from his family and the 
knowledge that he was the one who brought it into the 
Hurricanes locker room that pained him the most. 

"There's never really one point I feel like sometimes to really 
know where you got it from, and none of my family got it, so 
it's just like everything's just kind of weird," Staal said. 

NHL captains take their leadership roles very seriously, but 
being the first Hurricane to test positive for COVID-19 was 
definitely not what Staal had in mind. 

"No one wants to be that guy and clearly that was me. I 
mean, for the most part, bringing it in the room and you know 
I was trying to be safe, you feel like a leper for a little while 
there," he said. 

While five Hurricanes remain isolated, including stars Jaccob 
Slavin and Teuvo Teravainen, Staal was back on the ice for 
the team's first full practice since last Tuesday's shutdown. 

"You know, we all knew this was a possibility, or maybe a 
better way to put it is probability that something like this was 
going to happen and, unfortunately it got us right away." 
head coach Rod Brind'Amour said. 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • January 27, 2021 

 

With practice on hold, the non-isolated players were largely 
left to their own devices at home to try to keep their cardio 
levels where they need to be. Sebastian Aho made do. 

"I have a bike and a couple of dumbbells and stuff like that, 
some bands, so you can always find a way to get your work 
done," he said. "It's just a matter of will." 

Thursday vs. Tampa figures to be the Canes' return to game 
action. Playing the defending champions is challenging 
enough - doing it after a 10-day break and down five regulars 
- well that's another thing entirely. 

"We've got to deal with it. I mean that's just it, the excuse jar 
is full right now," said Brind'Amour, "Nobody cares, we've got 
to figure it out and that's the approach we have to have. 
We're going to have to rely on a lot of different people to step 
up for sure, but I think we're more than capable." 

Brind'Amour and Aho both said Tuesday that they've been 
very diligent about calling the teammates that are still in 
isolation to check on their mental state and let them know 
that they can't wait to have them back and that they're still 
very much a part of the team.

  

 

 

Former Canes announcer Forslund hired as new TV voice for Seattle Kraken  

RALEIGH, N.C. (WNCN) – Former Carolina Hurricanes 
personality John Forslund is now the new TV voice of the 
NHL expansion team – the Seattle Kraken.  

The Kraken announced the move through a tweet on 
Tuesday with a video from Forslund himself.  

“Such an honor and privilege to join this organization,” he 
said. “I can’t wait to get to the Pacific Northwest.” 

After nearly 30 years with the Hurricanes, two and a half 
decades as the team’s play-by-play announcer, Forslund 
found himself searching for a job last year. 

He said the two sides could not work out a deal – leaving him 
searching for work.  

That search has ended with Forslund in Seattle.
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Former Hurricanes broadcaster John Forslund lands with expansion 
franchise 

 

BY LUKE DECOCK 

 

Prior to a 2015 NHL game between the Carolina Hurricanes and New 
York Rangers, former Hurricanes General Manager Ron Francis 
presents John Forslund with a golden microphone to recgonize Forslund 
for serving as the play-by-play voice of the franchise for 20 years. 

John Forslund wasn’t without an NHL team for long. Cut loose by the 
Carolina Hurricanes this summer after 25 years in their television booth, 
the broadcaster will call all of the firsts for the new Seattle Kraken. 

The NHL expansion team announced Forslund’s hiring as its play-by-play 
announcer for games on rightsholder Root Sports NW with a Twitter 
video on Tuesday. Forslund will continue to work national games for 
NBC, as he did while he was with the Hurricanes. The Kraken is 
scheduled to start play next season. 

“This is an unbelievable opportunity to get a second chance to call a 
franchise from, really, Day 1, because I consider Hartford and Carolina 
different things,” Forslund told The News & Observer Tuesday. “To call it 
from Day 1, that’s something that doesn’t come a broadcaster’s way very 
often, if at all.” 

In Seattle, Forslund will join Hurricanes legend Ron Francis, the general 
manager entrusted with building the Kraken from scratch, as well as 
several former members of the Hurricanes’ scouting staff who followed 
Francis to Seattle after he was fired as Hurricanes general manager by 
new owner Tom Dundon in 2018. 

Seattle, you've got an incoming call - and trust us, you'll want to answer 
this one. pic.twitter.com/XRlCkgzDNw 

— Seattle Kraken (@SeattleKraken) January 26, 2021 

CONTRACT DISPUTE WITH HURRICANES 

Forslund, named the 2019 North Carolina Sportscaster of the Year by the 
National Sports Media Association, became available when the 
Hurricanes let his contract expire this summer and would only negotiate a 
new contract structured around the number of games played and 
whether there were fans in the building. His longtime broadcast partner, 
analyst Tripp Tracy, accepted a similar deal but Forslund would not. 

Former sideline reporter Mike Maniscalco took over play-by-play duties 
on FS Carolinas during the delayed 2020 playoffs in August on an interim 
basis and was given the permanent position ahead of the abbreviated 
2021 season, with Abby Labar taking over for Maniscalco as reporter and 
intermission/pregame/postgame host. 

It all made for a very awkward conclusion to Forslund’s long tenure with 
the franchise, similar in some ways to the departure of Hall of Fame radio 
broadcaster Chuck Kaiton after 39 years in that role two summers earlier 
after Dundon bought the team from Peter Karmanos. 

“I always will have a huge place in my heart for the fans there, the 
Caniacs,” Forslund said. 

STAYING IN THE NATIONAL SPOTLIGHT 

Since leaving the Hurricanes, he has continued to work a heavy national 
schedule with NBC, where he is seen as a possible replacement for Mike 
“Doc” Emrick as that network’s primary hockey voice. Forslund called the 
Eastern Conference finals for NBC for the first time last season and was 
on location in Edmonton if needed during the Stanley Cup finals, but the 
network has yet to formally anoint a successor to Emrick and the 
network’s deal with the NHL expires after this season, creating some 
uncertainty there -- and perhaps opportunity. 

Forslund did not follow through on the opening with the Tampa Bay 
Lightning this summer created by Rick Peckham’s retirement, in part 
because he wanted to continue his work with NBC, but there was also 
appeal in starting from scratch with the Kraken. That franchise was 
willing to work around any of his national commitments, as the 
Hurricanes did. 

“I’m very lucky that this has happened,” Forslund said. “My goal has 
always been to have that connection with a team and a fan base and 
also do my national work. They will welcome that.” 
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Jordan Staal off NHL’s COVID-19 protocol list, joins Canes for team 
practice 

 

BY CHIP ALEXANDER 

 

The Carolina Hurricanes were back on the ice for a team practice 
Tuesday and Jordan Staal was with them. 

Staal, the Canes’ captain, was the first of six Carolina players to be 
placed on the NHL COVID-19 protocol list on Jan. 15. That came the day 
after the Canes opened the season on the road with a 3-0 win over the 
Detroit Red Wings. 

Staal was later joined on the protocol list by defenseman Jaccob Slavin 
and forwards Teuvo Teravainen, Jordan Martinook, Warren Foegele and 
then Jesper Fast. All but Staal remain in the COVID protocol as the 
Canes, who have had their past four games postponed and rescheduled, 
prepared to host the Tampa Bay Lightning on Thursday. 

Staal said he’s not sure how he contracted the virus after retracing his 
steps, and that the symptoms were mild for him: 24 hours of having chills 
but “nothing crazy.” When told he had tested positive for coronavirus, he 
jokingly said he yelled “No-ooooo!” at head trainer Doug Bennett. Despite 
attention to all the coronavirus protocols, he had caught the virus and it 
spread through the team. 

“This really makes it real, obviously,” Staal said on a media call. “No one 
wants to be ‘that guy’ and clearly that was me for the most part bringing it 
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in the room. It was trying to be safe and it’s unfortunate. I feel bad for the 
guys that are sitting in hotel rooms right now. It’s not fun. 

“Everyone has been careful but now taking it even more serious. We 
don’t want to lose any more man-games and lose guys going forward. It’s 
not easy sitting there for long and jumping back into it.. We’ve got to 
make sure we’re on top of it.” 

Staal said when he was quarantined in Detroit he felt “like a leper for a 
little while.” Once out of quarantine and cleared, he said, “You’re a free 
man.” The others remain in quarantine and Canes coach Rod 
Brind’Amour said Tuesday he was not sure when they would return. 

RESHUFFLING THE LINES 

In the practice Tuesday at PNC Arena, Brind’Amour did a lot of 
reshuffling of his lines and D pairs as players from the taxi squad were 
filtered into the lineup. 

Sebastian Aho centered a top line with Andrei Svechnikov and Brock 
McGinn on the wings. Staal’s line had Ryan Dzingel and Steven Lorentz 
on the wings, and Vincent Trocheck centered Nino Niederreiter and 
Martin Necas. Morgan Geekie was at center with Max McCormick and 
Joakim Ryan, a D-man filling in on the wing, on the fourth line, 

With Slavin out, Brady Skjei moved up to pair with Dougie Hamilton 
defensively. Jake Gardiner was with Brett Pesce and Haydn Fleury with 
Jake Bean, who will move into the lineup. 

Aho said he tried to speak to the players in quarantine and that 
Teravainen, while not having serious COVID symptoms, was a “little sick” 
and will miss some games. 

“Obviously it’s a bummer. He’s a huge player for us,” Aho said on the 
media call. “Hopefully he gets back soon. First of all he needs to get 
healthy, that’s the No. 1 thing. I’m sure when he comes back he’ll be 
ready. 

“It’s just bad luck. It could have happened to any of us.” 

MISSING SO MANY PLAYERS 

Brind’Amour said missing so many regulars in the lineup is “devastating” 
and the conditioning level “goes right out the window” when a team is 
unable to skate. 

“You’ve got to deal with it,” he said on the media call. “The excuse jar is 
full. Nobody cares and you have to figure it out. That’s the approach we 
have to have. 

“It’s all unknown. We’re living in that world right now. Our approach is 
what can we do today? I don’t know tomorrow. Let’s don’t get too far of 
ourselves. This is our group, let’s go. That’s how we’re approaching it.” 

BRACCO ON UNCONDITIONAL WAIVERS 

The Canes on Tuesday placed forward Jeremy Bracco, who signed a 
one-year, two-way contract with Carolina in October, on unconditional 
waivers in order to terminate his contract. 
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Lightning’s Mathieu Joseph stepping in, stepping up 

 

Eduardo A. Encina 

 

BRANDON — Mathieu Joseph practiced with the Lightning throughout 
their stay in the NHL’s playoff bubble but didn’t see any game action 
during Tampa Bay’s run to the Stanley Cup. 

Suddenly, the 23-year-old forward has become an important piece to the 
Lightning’s championship defense. He’s found his way onto three 
different forward lines through the season’s first four games 

And now, Lightning coach Jon Cooper is trusting Joseph to anchor the 
team’s blue-collar fourth line by replacing center Mitchell Stephens, who 
is out indefinitely following a right leg injury suffered during the 
Lightning’s loss Saturday in Columbus. 

This time last season, Joseph was toiling at the Lightning’s AHL affiliate 
in Syracuse, where he spent most of the season following a strong rookie 
campaign in 2018-19. The Lightning wanted to see better consistency, to 
know they could trust Joseph over the course of an entire regular 
season. Joseph’s play in Syracuse earned an invitation to the bubble, but 
the fact that he didn’t play served as motivation. 

“You don’t want to be the odd man out,” Joseph said. “And we all want to 
play, we all want to be in the lineup every night. I think you’ve got to work 
and you’ve got to earn it. That’s definitely what I’m trying to do. I want to 
be in the lineup every night, and I really want to help the team win and 
have success. That’s my priority.” 

Now, he’s one of the last players off the ice, working with assistant coach 
Jeff Halpern after practice on subtleties of the game that will take Joseph 
to the next level: stick carrying, puck possession, receiving passes, 
positioning — skills that aren’t a part of usual NHL practices. 

“He’s found his way back here, and he deserves to be back here,” 
Cooper said. “... He’s a pretty committed kid. He’s out there early, and 
he’s staying late and he wants to play. So he’s not taking this — if you 
want to call it (his) second opportunity — for granted.” 

Joseph’s biggest strength is his speed, but for now he’s going to make a 
name for himself by being physical and doing all the little things expected 
of the Lightning’s fourth-line grunts. 

“I’m a guy that plays a pretty simple game,” Joseph said. “I don’t try to 
complicate it that much. I want to be good on the forecheck, try to be 
good in my zone and good in transition and try to use my speed. I’m not 
the most creative guy all the time, but I’m trying to work as hard as 
possible every shift. I think that’s what’s helped me try to fit in with some 
of the different lines that ‘Coop’ has changed so far in games.” 

The Lightning traded center Cedric Paquette, who previously anchored 
that line, to secure salary-cap flexibility. Then Stephens went down to an 
unsightly injury that will keep him sidelined a while, his right ankle 
twisting awkwardly as he was tangled with a Columbus player. 

So now, Joseph will likely be the team’s fourth-line center when the 
Lightning resume play Thursday in Carolina alongside wings Pat Maroon 
and Alex Volkov. 

“We definitely believe the line is sped up a little bit, which is an asset to 
the line,” Cooper said. “I still think they can play that puck-possession 
game down low, with the added speed. It may not be as rumbly and 
tough as it was before. But I think Joe adds an element that they haven’t 
had. I think, especially with him in the middle of the ice, it might be able 
to open up some time and space for the guys.” 

Joseph grew up playing center but shifted to wing in juniors and has 
been there ever since, so there will be a trial-by-fire element to the move. 
But the strides he made since his time in the bubble, through offseason 
training and in the first weeks of a new season, should help him. 

“It’s going to be an adjustment, obviously,” Joseph said. “I haven’t played 
center in a bit, but I think I can use my speed and be good down low in 
my d-zone and try to outsmart the other team as well and be good 
support to the defensemen. It’s just gonna be just a little bit of adjustment 
talking to the d’s a little bit and faceoff-wise, but I’m excited for the 
challenge.” 

Joseph said his experience in the bubble was invaluable, even without 
the playing time. As he entered training camp, he felt stronger but lighter 
on his skates. He’s been better at winning puck-possession battles and 
can maintain more ice time. Offensively, he has two goals in four games. 

The Lightning will need that from Joseph moving forward, but teammates 
have noticed the strides the young player has made when most aren’t 
looking. 
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“Being in the bubble and not playing a single game, he just worked and 
worked and worked,” Maroon said. “He worked on his game, he worked 
on his fitness and got bigger, stronger, so I’m very, very happy for 
Mathieu. He’s come a long way. He deserved this opportunity. He’s 
playing really good hockey right now, and he’s getting rewarded.” 
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Champa Bay: Bucs continue amazing local sports run after Lightning, 
Rays 

 

By Greg Auman and Joe Smith  

Jan 26, 2021   

 

TAMPA, Fla. — When the Bucs’ 2020 season started five months ago, 
they hadn’t made the playoffs in 13 years and hadn’t won a playoff game 
in 17 years. Tampa Bay’s three major pro teams — the Bucs, NHL’s 
Lightning and MLB’s Rays — had made it to their league championships 
just four times ever, in a combined 93 seasons of trying. 

Since then? The Lightning won the Stanley Cup in September, the Rays 
made it to the World Series, and now the Bucs are playing in a Super 
Bowl on their home field at Raymond James Stadium. Four times in 93 
tries, and now 3-for-3 in a span of five months. 

And as the Bucs try to join their hockey brethren as Tampa Bay 
champions, not even the continued isolation of a pandemic can keep the 
area’s other pro teams from cheering for another Tampa Bay title. 

“It’s really exciting,” said Lightning star Steven Stamkos, who had posted 
a photo to Instagram on Sunday showing him wearing Tom Brady’s No. 
12 Bucs jersey. “I really wish we could be celebrating with all the great 
fans in Tampa. It’s been quite a run of sports here in this city. It’s been 
amazing to watch and to be a part of. I hope the Bucs can win one more 
and we can celebrate.” 

The Stanley Cup was already a guest with the Lightning at a Bucs home 
game against the Chargers in October, with Stamkos and teammates 
cheering on as Tampa Bay rallied from 17 points down for a crucial early 
season victory. Brady’s wife, model Gisele Bundchen, stopped by their 
booth to get a smiling photo with the Cup. Bucs coach Bruce Arians 
made a point to congratulate his counterparts with each step of their 
playoff runs — “an awesome job for both of them, and I’m really excited 
for both those teams,” he said back in Week 2 in September. 

Now with the Lightning already in a new season and the Rays seeing 
spring training ahead soon, Arians has other coaches pulling for his team 
to take the final step in 12 days against the defending champion Chiefs. 

“There’s a sense of pride of being from Tampa,” Lightning coach Jon 
Cooper said Monday. “When your team is representing your city so well, 
it’s great for so many different ways, just for morale, especially in a time 
like this. So congratulations to them. Proud to be a resident of Tampa 
and real excited to watch them play in two weeks.” 

Tampa Bay’s previous postseason success has been more spread out 
over time. The Bucs won in their only previous Super Bowl in January 
2003, and the Lightning won their first Stanley Cup in June 2004. The 
Rays made the World Series in 2008, losing to the Phillies, and the only 
other championship appearance had been the Lightning losing in the 
Stanley Cup finals to the Blackhawks in 2015. 

The Rays’ Brett Phillips had the best singular moment of the World 
Series, stunning the Dodgers in Game 4 with a walk-off, two-run single 
with two outs in the bottom of the ninth. Randy Arozarena stumbled 
between third and home, then as the throw got away from the catcher, 
slid headfirst for the winning run. Phillips’ reaction was pure elation, 
running around the outfield with his arms stretched out wide, and he 
gladly offered to re-create that for the Bucs on Feb. 7. 

“If the Bucs are wanting some local Rays players to go to the Super Bowl 
and airplane across the field for them at halftime, I will definitely do so,” 
said Phillips, who was born and raised in Seminole and remembers 
“clear as day” watching the 2003 Super Bowl as an 8-year-old at a 
neighbor’s party. “It’s a brotherhood, not only inside your own sport, but 
branching off to other sports,” Phillips said. “You can appreciate what one 
goes through on a daily basis, the grind, so there’s a little more 
appreciation for one another. We’re all supporting those guys.” 

Phillips quoted another local Rays player, rookie pitcher and USF alum 
Shane McClanahan, who tweeted out “Tampa, Florida. Sports Town, 
USA.” He said the Lightning’s recent sustained success — at least the 
conference finals four times in the last six years  — has carried over to 
Tampa Bay’s other two teams as well now. 

“I feel like the Lightning have been putting this area on their back for way 
too long,” he said. “It was time for the other sports to step up. All it took 
was a guy like Tom Brady to come to town, guys like Erik Neander and 
Kevin Cash, and things are looking up.” 

In early December, Lightning forward Alex Killorn posted a photo on 
Instagram, showing he and Bucs tight end Rob Gronkowski hoisting the 
Stanley Cup over their heads at a holiday jersey swap between friends, 
with Lightning goalie Andrei Vasilevskiy proudly holding Gronk’s player 
replica Lombardi Trophy from the Patriots’ win over the Falcons in 2017. 

The Rays played their entire season without fans in the stands — they 
had Brady and Stamkos among the cardboard cutouts cheering from the 
stands — and the Lightning had their entire postseason in a bubble in 
Toronto and Edmonton. So perhaps the upcoming seasons will allow for 
the opportunity to have Bucs players recognized at their games, with 
Brady and others throwing out a first pitch or taking the ice during an 
intermission. 

Brady has been a part of a multi-team success like this before, as the 
Patriots and Red Sox both won championships in Boston in 2004 and 
again in 2018, with the Bruins going on to the Stanley Cup final in 2019. 

Stamkos can remember his rookie year in 2008-09, when the Rays went 
to the World Series and Tampa hosted a Super Bowl, with the Steelers 
(and Arians as offensive coordinator) edging the Cardinals (with current 
Bucs GM Jason Licht in the front office). 

“It’s come full circle now,” he said Monday. “It’s been really cool to be a 
part of #TeamTampaBay that’s been trending, and it’s been great to see 
the support that everyone’s giving each other.” 

Phillips, who joined the Rays last season, has seen the Bucs go through 
the local teams of his baseball career. He made his major-league debut 
with the Brewers, so he knows the significance of a playoff win up the 
road in Green Bay, and his last team was the Royals, so he was in 
Kansas City for the Chiefs’ championship last year. 

“I’ve been pulling for Kansas City when the Bucs aren’t playing them . . . I 
like (Patrick) Mahomes, but I have to cheer for the Bucs,” he said. “I’m 
from this area. It’s my hometown.” 

The Super Bowl will be a difficult ticket, with about 22,000 fans in 
attendance, including 7,500 vaccinated health care workers. The 
Lightning have a game in Nashville the following day, so they’ll be on the 
road, but it’s reasonable to think a few Rays could find their way in to 
cheer on the Bucs, and even airplane if necessary. 

“We’re all sports fans,” Stamkos said. “I grew up playing all those sports 
as a kid. You kind of dreamed you could be a professional athlete in a 
different sport, too. So I watch those guys, I admire them. They’re 
inspiring for us athletes, too, to watch what they have to go through to 
achieve their dreams.” 
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Jason Dickinson’s game-winner set up by John Klingberg’s nasty toe 
drag was a thing of beauty for the Stars 
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By Matthew DeFranks12:30 AM on Jan 27, 2021 CST 

 

The Stars’ overtime game-winner was a beauty from Jason Dickinson 
and John Klingberg. 

Dickinson collected a loose puck in the neutral zone and entered the 
Detroit zone with possession and dropped a pass to Klingberg (not 
before a quick stick lift, too). Klingberg executed a nasty toe drag before 
losing possession momentarily, and then finding Dickinson open in the 
slot. 

“Klinger lost the puck there actually, as he was pulling it,” Dickinson said. 
“So that’s when I made the recognition to try to pop high and maybe 
open up a lane for a pass into the slot. Sure enough, Klinger saw me.” 

Klingberg said: “He probably thought that I was going to shoot it, so I was 
trying to fake him out. I actually lost the puck, I wanted to shoot myself. 
But after that, Dicky found a way to be open right back, so it was good to 
see it go in.” 

Dickinson knows it could have ended differently. Moments before his 
winner, Dickinson was beat wide by Anthony Mantha, but Klingberg 
came over to poke the puck away and keep the Stars alive. 

“If we’re being honest with ourselves, I got absolutely burned by Mantha 
to start the 3 on 3,” Dickinson said. “That could have easily gone in the 
net, and we’d be sitting here having a whole different conversation. I’m 
lucky I have guys out there that are protecting my back.” 

It was Dickinson’s third overtime goal of his career. 

“Sometimes, you just get lucky, if we’re being honest,” Dickinson said. 

5 on 5 play? Through three games, the vast majority of the Stars 
production has come from the power play. Dallas has 12 goals: nine on 
the power play, one shorthanded, one in overtime and one at 5 on 5. 

So how is Bowness evaluating the 5 on 5 play? 

“Clearly, we’re missing a lot of key guys, so you find a way to win games 
and that’s what we’re doing,” Bowness said. “Are we going to over 
evaluate our 5 on 5 play right now? Absolutely not. We’re very happy 
with it. We’re not giving up much, and that’s the way we’re going to have 
to play.” 

According to Natural Stat Trick, per 60 minutes at 5 on 5, the Stars rank 
28th in shot attempts, 31st in shots on goal, 24th in scoring chances, 
31st in expected goals and 31st in goals. 

Dallas has also averaged 43:30 per game of 5 on 5, the second-lowest in 
the league, and have had to deal with a rotating cast due to injuries to 
Jamie Benn, Roope Hintz, Joel Kiviranta and Blake Comeau. 

— Only Joe Pavelski (20:20) played more among Stars forwards than Ty 
Dellandrea’s 18:53 on Tuesday, yet another sign of the trust he’s gained 
among Stars coaches. Bowness also started Dellandrea with Radek 
Faksa and Miro Heiskanen in overtime. 
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Defenseman Mark Pysyk shows off hybrid skill set, shifts to forward in 
Stars’ win over Red Wings 

 

By Matthew DeFranks12:22 AM on Jan 27, 2021 CST 

 

The Stars needed a forward in a pinch during Tuesday night’s 2-1 
overtime win over Detroit. So they turned to their defense. 

Defenseman Mark Pysyk moved to forward against the Red Wings when 
Roope Hintz was ruled out with a lower-body injury. Pysyk played both 
forward and defense last season in Florida, where he was affectionately 
nicknamed “the hybrid.” 

“His career’s as a defenseman, that’s why we signed him, but we got put 
in a position tonight that we had to put him on right wing and he did a 
wonderful job for us,” Stars coach Rick Bowness said. “He did the job 
that we needed him to do.” 

Pysyk played right wing on a line with left wing Nick Caamano and center 
Rhett Gardner and earned 8:33 of ice time. He had one shot attempt, two 
hits and one takeaway. 

Pysyk said he found out when he arrived at the American Airlines Center 
on Tuesday night that he would be playing forward instead of defense. 
So he consulted assistant coach Todd Nelson about faceoff plays and 
responsibilities. He alerted his linemates that the questions would be 
plentiful. 

Pysyk had played forward before, but not within Dallas’ system. 

“They’ve been playing forward,” Pysyk laughed, “for a lot longer than me. 
They helped be out. They were patient with me and I told them right from 
the start: ‘This is probably going to get annoying all my questions.’ Every 
faceoff, every time we jump over the boards, I was asking them.” 

The Stars signed him as a defenseman, but Pysyk understood that 
playing up front again could be on the table. 

“It’s rare that you can find a guy that can do that, and handle it mentally,” 
Bowness said. “Some defensemen would look at that as an insult, right? 
‘He asked me to play forward.’ But it’s the needs of the team, it’s the 
needs of the time, and we’re lucky that we have Mark that can fill that 
role.” 

The Stars resorted to Pysyk instead of forwards Jason Robertson or Joel 
L’Esperance since Pysyk was on the active roster and not the taxi squad. 
The Stars had already selected Tanner Kero and Rhett Gardner to enter 
the lineup over Robertson, and to free a roster spot would have required 
another move. 

They could have put Benn on injured reserve, but that would rule him out 
for Thursday’s game. They could have put Hintz on IR, but that would 
have kept him out until Sunday. They could have waived Taylor Fedun, 
Joel Hanley or Justin Dowling, but like the depth they bring. 

Defenseman Thomas Harley faced the same battle to get on the roster. 
So Hanley entered the lineup instead of Harley, and Pysyk shifted to 
forward instead of another forward. 

Hintz out: Hintz was a surprise scratch Tuesday night after he 
participated in morning skate and appeared to be in his customary spot 
between Jason Dickinson and Denis Gurianov. But he didn’t emerge for 
warmup, and missed his first game of the season. 

The team labeled Hintz labeled day to day. 

“He just didn’t feel great this morning, so it was the right decision to not 
let him play,” Bowness said. “We’ll see how he feels tomorrow.” 
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Jason Dickinson hits game-winning goal in OT to lead undermanned 
Stars past Red Wings 

 

By Matthew DeFranks10:18 PM on Jan 26, 2021 CST 
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On the light posts around American Airlines Center, photos of the Stars’ 
cornerstones hung as a preview of what’s inside on the ice. During 
intermissions, videos of the Stars cast run as an introduction for what’s to 
come. 

During the Stars’ 2-1 overtime win over Detroit on Tuesday night, that 
was about as close as many of them got to the ice. Dallas still weathered 
a host of injuries and absences to defeat the last-place Red Wings and 
move to 3-0-0 for the first time since 2010-11. 

“Every game is not going to be a Picasso,” Stars coach Rick Bowness 
said. “We’ve said that before, and sometimes you just have to dig down 
and find a way to win a game, and we did that.” 

Jason Dickinson scored the game-winning goal 1:32 into overtime to 
keep the undermanned Stars undefeated, lifting a makeshift lineup that 
coach Rick Bowness cobbled together as if he were Dr. Frankenstein. 

There was no Tyler Seguin. No Jamie Benn. No Roope Hintz. No Blake 
Comeau. No Joel Kiviranta. No Ben Bishop. 

It was a group of players that included five of the team’s top nine 
forwards, and its usual No. 1 goaltender — though Anton Khudobin has 
certainly filled in more than fine. The result was a lineup that featured a 
defenseman playing forward (Mark Pysyk), a forward playing his second 
NHL game in 31/2 years (Tanner Kero), and Justin Dowling and Rhett 
Gardner as two of Dallas’ four centers. 

“[The win is] huge for us,” defenseman John Klingberg said. “We’re a big 
family here, and everyone steps up when it’s needed. Some guys go 
down, and some guys are stepping up and being a big part of this team.” 

Of course, the Stars still managed a power play goal, their ninth of the 
season, thanks to John Klingberg’s point shot. It was his first goal after 
he posted four assists in the first two games. Joe Pavelski picked up a 
secondary assist on the goal, the 800th point of his 15-year career. 

Dallas waded through a sleepy first period in which it held Detroit 
shotless for the first 11:37. The problem was that the Red Wings’ first 
shot — from Vladislav Namestnikov — resulted in their first goal. In the 
opening weekend, Khudobin’s first-period play allowed the Stars to find 
their footing, but not Tuesday night. 

It was the first time this season Dallas trailed, a span of more than 131 
minutes. 

Klingberg’s goal 5:27 into the second period tied the score, setting the 
stage for Dickinson’s game-winner in overtime. Dickinson picked up a 
loose puck to lead the rush, and later received a feed from Klingberg 
before smashing home the winner. 

“We’ve been through a lot as a group,” Dickinson said. “We’ve had guys 
shuffle in and out often. We’ve been able to manage it. You saw it in the 
bubble. Guys had to step up at key times and they did. It’s nothing new. 
We’ve got a good group of guys that are committed to the system and 
know what they’re doing if they’re called upon.” 

The win was one that the Stars can be proud of. 

Sure, the Red Wings are destined for a season battling Chicago to stay 
out of the Central Division basement. And yeah, the Stars need to 
produce offense at 5 on 5 at some point instead of relying on their power 
play as the primary source of offense. 

But the Stars leaned on rookie Ty Dellandrea to continue impressing all 
over the ice, creating chances on offense and sticking his nose on 
defense, performing as arguably the team’s best player. Dowling stepped 
in wonderfully between Jason Dickinson and Denis Gurianov, drawing a 
penalty with a gorgeous rush and nearly setting up two Stars goals in the 
following minutes. 

Klingberg playing like one of the league’s best defensemen doesn’t hurt 
either. 

In an unsure season conducted during the coronavirus pandemic, and 
amid a condensed schedule that might result in more injuries than 
normal, teams will need to dip into their depth. They might not have to all 
at once like the Stars did Tuesday night, but they’ll have to do it. 

Dallas has been through much worse across the last two seasons: Game 
7 in St. Louis, 1-7-1, coaching change, pandemic, Cup Final loss. So a 
few missing players wasn’t world-ending. 

The Stars already knew how to deal with adversity. Now, they 
understand what that depth brings. 

“That’s what you have to do,” Bowness said. “When you’re going to play 
this many games in a condensed schedule and all the injuries that are 
going to happen, find a way. It’s the next man up. That’s going to be our 
approach.” 
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Dallas’ Tanner Kero remains in, plus other lineup changes for Stars-Red 
Wings 

 

By Matthew DeFranks5:12 PM on Jan 26, 2021 CST 

 

Forward Tanner Kero will remain in the lineup Tuesday night after first 
coming in Sunday for the injured Joel Kiviranta. Kero slotted in alongside 
Joe Pavelski and Alexander Radulov and played 13:06 during a 3-2 win 
over the Predators. 

It was Kero’s first NHL action in more than three years, when he played 
in Nov. 2017 with the Blackhawks. Kero signed a two-year contract with 
the Stars in the summer of 2019, and spent all of last season with AHL 
affiliate Texas. 

Kero said during that time, he focused on having a good work ethic and 
attitude. 

“It can get frustrating at times when you’ve had that experience and 
you’ve played games up there, so you know what it feels like,” Kero said. 
“It’s obviously your goal to get back there as soon as you can, but just 
control what you can control.” 

Robertson drops down 

Forward Jason Robertson was assigned to the taxi squad Tuesday 
afternoon to make room on the roster for Rhett Gardner, who will play left 
wing on the fourth line vs. Detroit instead of Robertson. 

In the first two games of the season, Robertson averaged 9:44 of ice 
time, and failed to register a shot on goal. He had two shot attempts, and 
both were blocked. 

Bowness said Robertson needed to play with more offensive players to 
be successful: his linemates were Nick Caamano and Dickinson on 
Friday, and Caamano and Dowling on Sunday. That should be an easy 
fix, right? Kiviranta’s injury opened a spot in the top six for an offensive 
player to play with Pavelski and Radulov. 

“We had him in camp with Pav and Rads, but not much was happening, 
creativity-wise,” Bowness said. “He should help our power play. When 
he’s on the top of his game, he’s an offensive player. Offensive players 
need to play with offensive players, so they can use their skill and 
creativity. But we liked Kivi up there with Pav, and Tanner did a real good 
job last game.” 

Robertson skated with Pavelski and Radulov for three practices during 
camp, including the Jan. 18 scrimmage. Robertson, the 21-year-old 2017 
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second-round draft pick, is a skilled winger with above-average vision 
and finishing. Last year in the AHL, he led Texas with 25 goals. 

“It’s a matter of getting Robo some more ice time when the situation is 
right, and getting him on the power play when the situation is right,” 
Bowness said. “That’s when he’s got to put some chances on the board, 
creating chances for us.” 

Gardner to make season debut 

Gardner had a chance to join the Stars in the Edmonton bubble last 
summer, but was one of the four cuts made at the end of training camp. 

“I wanted to go to the bubble and be a part of that,” Gardner said. “It 
didn’t happen. They just said keep working, keep working on my speed, 
getting it up to this NHL level. I think I could have been pissed off or mad 
about it and pouted for the rest of the summer, but I went back to work 
and took advantage of this weird time off we don’t normally get.” 

Gardner is a big-bodied defensive center that will shift to left wing against 
Detroit on Tuesday night. He played eight games for the Stars last 
season, leaving an impression with Bowness of a reliable, penalty-killing 
forward. 

— Forward Blake Comeau also returned to the ice Tuesday, the first time 
since Jan. 16 that he’s practiced with the Stars. Like Benn, he skated 
after the main group and with the taxi squad and scratches. 

Comeau will not play against the Red Wings on Tuesday, and Bowness 
was not sure how many practices Comeau would need after coming off 
the COVID-19 protocol list. 

“We’re just going to have to see how he feels,” Bowness said. “I’ll know 
more when he comes off the ice. Hopefully, he can practice with us 
tomorrow. We’ll go from there. That’s about as close as we’re going to 
get to knowing where he is.” 

— Bowness did not update the status of Kiviranta, who was placed on 
injured reserve Sunday with a lower-body injury and is next eligible to 
play Saturday at Carolina. 

“Not sure on Kivi’s status,” Bowness said. “That’ll be reexamined over the 
next couple days, but we’re not going to put a player on the ice that 
hasn’t had good practice time and doesn’t feel good about their game. If 
they need additional practices, they’re going to get it. No one’s going on 
that ice unless they’re 100% and ready to go.” 

Projected Stars lineup Tuesday night vs. Detroit, 7:30 p.m. 

Jason Dickinson – Roope Hintz – Denis Gurianov 

Tanner Kero – Joe Pavelski – Alexander Radulov 

Andrew Cogliano – Radek Faksa – Ty Dellandrea 

Rhett Gardner – Justin Dowling – Nick Caamano 

Esa Lindell – John Klingberg 

Jamie Oleksiak – Miro Heiskanen 

Andrej Sekera – Mark Pysyk 

Anton Khudobin 

Jake Oettinger 

Scratches: Jamie Benn (lower-body), Taylor Fedun, Joel Hanley. 

Taxi squad: Jason Robertson, Joel L’Esperance, Thomas Harley, Julius 
Honka, Landon Bow. 

Injured reserve and non-roster: Joel Kiviranta (lower-body), Tyler Seguin 
(hip), Stephen Johns (head), Ben Bishop (knee). 
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Stars 20/20: John Klingberg puts on a clinic as Dallas remains 
undefeated 

 

By Saad Yousuf Jan 26, 2021 

 

DALLAS — The Dallas Stars moved to 3-0-0 for the first time since 2010-
11 with a 2-1 overtime victory over the Detroit Red Wings. 

1. John Klingberg put on a clinic Tuesday night. There’s no question that 
Klingberg has been the best defenseman on this team through three 
games and his play hasn’t been subtle. In overtime, it was a one-man 
show. First, Klingberg used his stick to make the defensive play on Red 
Wings defenseman Anthony Mantha as he closed on goaltender Anton 
Khudobin. 

He then turned around to put forth arguably the flashiest play of the 
young Stars season when he cooked Mantha. 

“I felt like I had a lot of ice to gain after we gained the blue line,” 
Klingberg said. “Obviously, in three-on-three, it’s all puck possession and 
you have to beat your man one-on-one. He probably thought that I was 
going to shoot it so I was trying to fake him out. I actually lost the puck 
when I went to shoot myself but after that, (Jason Dickinson) found a way 
to be open right back. It was good to see it go in.” 

Dickinson was the beneficiary of Klingberg’s creating abilities and scored 
the goal on a one-timer. Initially, Dickinson was going to drive the net to 
push his man back and open a lane for Klingberg. Once Dickinson saw 
that Klingberg lost the puck, he made the recognition to pop high and 
create a passing lane for Klingberg. It’s Dickinson’s third overtime goal in 
three seasons but he deferred credit to Klingberg’s defensive play on 
Mantha that led to the goal. 

“If we’re being honest with ourselves, I got absolutely burned by Mantha 
to start the three-on-three,” Dickinson said. “That could have easily gone 
in the net and we’d be sitting here having a whole different conversation. 
I’m lucky I got guys out there that are protecting my back. Klinger cuts 
him off and makes it easy for me to pick up the puck behind the net and 
we’re able to go from there. … Three-on-three hockey is crazy. Anything 
can happen.” 

2. Klingberg’s work with the puck, particularly in space, as was the case 
with three-on-three hockey in overtime, is some of the best in the NHL. 
He’s a fully developed offensive defenseman who has a lethal shot from 
the blue line. But it was his nifty puck-handling, even as he momentarily 
lost the puck, in the heat of the moment that won Dallas the game. 

“I think that’s something I’ve obviously been working on throughout my 
career,” Klingberg said. “I think you need to work on the stuff you’re good 
at to stay good at it and obviously you need to work on your game that 
you need to improve as well. That’s something I always try, to be moving 
and have good mobility out there. For me, that’s a big part of my game. 
It’s nothing that I think about during the game. It’s just something that 
comes along sometimes during a game.” 

It looks pretty on tape but Klingberg’s put a lot of work into it so that he 
can perform in big moments without having to think about it. Here it is 
once again, for good measure. 

3. While the overtime play was the biggest highlight of Klingberg’s night, 
it wasn’t the only one. The Stars don’t make it to overtime if not for 
Klingberg’s power-play goal in the second period. Joe Pavelski was 
critical to that play, winning the faceoff to set Klingberg up to do what he 
does best: toe the blue line and let it rip 

“Great faceoff win, had a lot of time to gain the middle,” Klingberg said. 
“That’s something you obviously want to do in a power play so you have 
a lot of options. It kind of just opened up a lot. I saw both (Joe Pavelski) 
and (Alexander Radulov) were on the right side. I was going left so 
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everybody else was probably going left, too, so I decided to shoot on the 
right side.” 

4. If you had reservations about the ridiculous pace the Stars’ power play 
had been on in the first two games, you can take a deep breath. 
Nashville’s penalty kill was bad, but the Stars’ power play is the real deal. 
Klingberg’s goal was the only opportunity that found the back of the net, 
but Dallas’ power play was relentless the whole night, creating chances 
and momentum. The third power play, in particular, did everything but 
add to the scoreboard. The power-play units were also interesting. 
Instead of having Klingberg quarterback the first unit and Heiskanen the 
second, head coach Rick Bowness opted to put both of them on the first 
unit together. Here’s what the power-play units looked like: 

Unit 1 

Radulov 

Heiskanen — Pavelski — Gurianov 

Klingberg 

Unit 2 

Faksa 

Kero — Dowling — Dellandrea 

Lindell 

The Stars’ injuries have decimated the power-play depth chart, but 
they’ve still managed to make it work wonders. Dallas is now the third 
team to score at least nine or more power-play goals through its first 
three games to begin a season (since 1933-34 when the stat officially 
began being tracked). Ironically, the last team to score at least nine 
power-play goals in a three-game span was the Detroit Red Wings in 
February of 2009. 

5. Another day, another game where Ty Dellandrea marveled. His listed 
height of 6-1 seems pretty generous when watching him on the ice, but 
the 20-year-old rookie plays a big game. His first-quarter shift was his 
best of the season. It was a good display of what Dellandrea has been all 
about. He created a scoring chance by crashing the net … 

and then punctuated the shift by finishing a check on the boards right in 
front of the Red Wings bench. The Stars coaches have been preaching 
“puck pressure” for years and Dellandrea has been one of the best 
forwards on the Stars roster to consistently do that through the first three 
games. Having fresh legs as a young player helps, but his hockey IQ has 
been evident as well. 

6. Justin Dowling was the unsung hero of this game. Dowling’s role is to 
be a healthy scratch 13th forward but that’s not something the Stars can 
afford right now down five forwards from their regular lineup. Dowling 
wasn’t just in the lineup on Tuesday, he was centering the top line (more 
accurately, what’s left of the top line). 

Dowling drew the penalty that led to Klingberg’s power-play goal, fit into 
the second power-play unit and skated with Dickinson and Gurianov, 
which is no small feat. 

“Dowls is a skill player. He flies around out there, and he can create a 
little space for himself when he gets going,” Dickinson said. “You saw 
him tonight, he was a hound on the puck and was creating a lot of 
opportunities for himself, even drew the big penalty there.” 

“He’s a smart player. He’s got good hockey sense, got a good feel for the 
game,” Bowness said. “You saw him tonight with a couple of different 
lines, he plays on the power play, had him a little bit on the penalty kill. 
You need depth, especially this year, and we’re lucky. Dowls is a good 
player.” 

7. There are two critiques I’ve heard the most from Stars fans through the 
3-0-0 start. One is legitimate, the other grades as “to be determined.” 

The Stars do need to shore up their slow starts out of the gate. Through 
three games, Dallas has had two-and-a-half subpar first periods. Anton 
Khudobin cleanly bailed out the team in the first two and only allowed 
limited damage Tuesday night. After the first Red Wings shot of the night 
scored, Khudobin pitched a shutout. But the first-period lulls are 
correctable, regardless of personnel, evident by the fact they play much 
better in the second and third periods of games. 

Speaking of personnel, it’s tough, and frankly unfair, to be critical of the 
five-on-five play at this juncture. The Stars are without five of their top 
forwards. Even if you take out Tyler Seguin, who was always expected to 
be out for a while coming into the season, Dallas is without four forwards 
who play on their top-three lines. Even if they had a fully healthy roster, 
it’s still only the third game of the season. As Bowness explained after 
the game, it’s all about treading water while they get their ducks in a row. 

“It’s hard to evaluate because we’re missing so many guys,” Bowness 
said. “I’m not going to over-evaluate it. If we had our full team that’s 
another discussion. We don’t though. You have to make adjustments in 
how you’re playing the game and clearly, we’re missing a lot of key guys. 
You find a way to win games and that’s what we’re doing. Are we going 
to over-evaluate our five-on-five play right now? Absolutely not. We’re not 
giving up much and that’s the way we have to play.” 

8. The Stars were without Jamie Benn, Roope Hintz and Joel Kiviranta 
due to injuries. Blake Comeau remains out of the lineup. Here is what the 
lines looked like: 

Jason Dickinson — Justin Dowling — Denis Gurianov 

Tanner Kero — Joe Pavelski — Alexander Radulov 

Andrew Cogliano — Radek Faksa — Ty Dellandrea 

Nicholas Caamano — Rhett Gardner — Mark Pysyk 

Esa Lindell — John Klingberg 

Jamie Oleksiak — Miro Heiskanen 

Joel Hanley — Andrej Sekera 

Anton Khudobin 

The Red Wings countered with this: 

Tyler Bertuzzi — Dylan Larkin — Mathias Brome 

Bobby Ryan — Vladislav Namestnikov — Anthony Mantha 

Valtteri Filppula — Luke Glendening — Frans Nielsen 

Givani Smith — Michael Rasmussen — Taro Hirose 

Patrik Nemeth — Filip Hronek 

Danny DeKeyser — Christian Djoos 

Marc Staal — Troy Stecher 

Thomas Greiss 

9. Roope Hintz was a surprise scratch. He took part in morning skate 
Tuesday morning and there wasn’t any indication that he would be 
unavailable for the game. He’s officially dubbed day-to-day with a lower-
body injury, joining Benn and Kiviranta with those designations. 

“He just didn’t feel great this morning,” Bowness said. “It was the right 
decision to not let him play. We’ll see how he feels tomorrow.” 

10. Keith Yandle, Pysyk’s former teammate in Florida, gave Pysyk the 
nickname, “Prius” because of his hybrid nature and ability to play forward 
and defense. Pysyk played some forward with the Panthers last season, 
scoring a career-high nine goals, including a hat trick. The Stars brought 
him in to strictly play defense, but circumstances called for a position 
switch on short notice. 
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“When I got here tonight, Bones came and told me,” Pysyk said. “It’s 
definitely something I’ve been through before so it’s not quite as big of a 
shock. Having said that, it’s different systems here and everything. I’ve 
been really focusing and worried about what to do as a defenseman here 
so there were definitely a lot of questions I had for my linemates and they 
helped me out. It was great.” 

11. The Stars had no choice but to play Pysyk at forward because they 
didn’t have a roster spot to add another pure forward, namely Jason 
Robertson, from the taxi squad. Bowness made it clear Tuesday morning 
that Tanner Kero earned a spot in the lineup after his play on Sunday 
and that he wanted to see what Rhett Gardner had to offer. In order to 
create a roster spot, the Stars would have had to place either Benn or 
Hintz on IR. Benn looks to be on the verge of returning so shelving him 
for the minimum of seven days doesn’t seem to be on the table and ditto 
for Hintz, though the severity of his situation is unknown. 

12. This was a big win for the Stars, arguably their sweetest of this young 
season. Winning 7-0 is fine and following that up with a 3-2 victory is 
great. But when you win with a roster littered with rookies, AHL players 
and veterans asked to play a completely different position, that resonates 
differently. 

“It’s huge for this organization,” Klingberg said of the win, given the 
circumstances. “It shows that we’ve been drafting well and signing good 
free agents and all of that. It’s huge for us. We’re a big family here and 
everybody steps up when it’s needed.” 

13. It was a very busy, and newsy, morning skate on Tuesday. We’ll start 
with the headliner which, of course, was Jamie Benn. The Stars’ captain 
was not on the ice for the scheduled 10 a.m. start time. Once the session 
was close to done at 10:30 a.m., Benn came out and worked out with the 
taxi squad and others that remained on the ice. From afar, it’s hard to 
decipher everything that was going on but there were plenty of 
conversations along with work on the ice. Benn took part in individual 
drills and looked to be skating well, albeit at a casual pace. 

Benn’s workout lasted nearly a full hour. He worked with and without the 
puck, with and without a goalie and with teammates and isolation. For 
multiple stretches of time, he was alone on one half of the ice and simply 
doing skating drills. A few times he’d go back to the bench area, chat with 
team personnel or just recuperate and come back out for some more. All 
in all, it was an extensive but calculated workout. 

#JAMIECAM 

(HE’S THE GUY ON THE ICE IN WHITE WITH A HOCKEY STICK AND 
HELMET) PIC.TWITTER.COM/H7CNZSFVNV 

— SAAD YOUSUF (@SAADYOUSUF126) JANUARY 26, 2021 

14. Given the length and nature of the workout, it was no surprise that 
Benn did not play Tuesday night. However, Benn skating in the morning 
is a great sign. I don’t want to say that it reassures us that it’s nothing 
severe because commenting on the severity, one way or the other, would 
be irresponsible given the information we’re provided. It is a fair 
conclusion to draw, though, that Benn’s injury is not something that 
should keep him out long term, whether it’s because his ailment has 
healed or it’s at a level where he and the team feel comfortable with him 
playing. 

15. Benn was the last player on the ice but the second-to-last player was 
19-year-old rookie prospect Thomas Harley. At one point while Benn was 
working on his own, Harley went close to center ice and just laid flat on 
his back with arms and legs spread, like a starfish. Benn skated by him 
with the puck before resuming his workout. 

WHEN JAMIE BENN WAS SKATING LATE, THOMAS HARLEY JUST 
WENT TO THE MIDDLE OF THE ICE AND LAID ON HIS BACK, SNOW 
ANGEL STYLE   PIC.TWITTER.COM/D8GBNLEZRY 

— SAAD YOUSUF (@SAADYOUSUF126) JANUARY 26, 2021 

16. Another great sign was the appearance of Blake Comeau on the ice. 
Comeau has been listed out in the league’s COVID-19 protocol list. This 
was his first time skating with the team since Jan. 16. Bowness, who is 
extremely mum in discussing the availability of players with the media, 
was slightly more forthright about Comeau. 

“He’s definitely out tonight,” Bowness said. “I talked to him on the ice and 
he’s just going to have to see how he feels. … Hopefully, he can practice 
with us tomorrow and we’ll go from there.” 

17. Joel Kiviranta did not skate. Kiviranta was initially at practice on 
Saturday (and scheduled to meet with the media afterward) but then 
mysteriously left practice with a lower-body injury. He was placed on IR 
on Sunday, retroactive to Jan. 22, which means he’s out at least seven 
days from that day. Kiviranta will not play in the two games against 
Detroit. His status beyond that for the season’s first road trip is worth 
monitoring. 

“We’re not going to put a player on the ice that hasn’t had good practice 
time and doesn’t feel good about their game,” Bowness said. “If they 
need additional practices, they’re going to get it. No one is going on that 
ice unless they’re 100 percent and ready to go.” 

18. Jason Robertson was assigned to the taxi squad. Bowness explained 
the decision to take the 21-year-old Robertson. 

“There’s a few things we’re working with Jason on to improve on,” 
Bowness said. “That’s where we are with a young player. It’s normal. … 
He’s an offensive player. We had him in camp with Pavs and Rads but 
not much was happening, creativity-wise. He should help our power play. 
When he’s on top of his game, he’s an offensive player. Offensive 
players need to play with offensive players so they can use their skills 
and creativity.” 

Robertson has had the lowest ice time of any Stars forwards in each of 
the first two games with 11:53 and 7:35, respectively (Benn played 11:43 
in the first game but did not play in the third period due to injury). In a 
close game on Sunday, he had only two shifts in the third period and did 
not see the ice for the final 10 minutes, 54 seconds of the game. 

19. Opening the season against the Nashville Predators gave a vibe of 
normalcy in the opponent, but Tuesday was a good reminder of the 
strange nature of this season’s schedule. Usually after the first game 
against the Red Wings, the Stars would have one more against them the 
rest of the season as Detroit plays in the Atlantic and Dallas in the 
Central. With the division realignment, the Stars still see the Red Wings 
seven more times this season. 

20. The Stars will practice on Wednesday before playing the Red Wings 
again on Thursday. Thursday’s game will feature the Stars debuting their 
new blackout jerseys. 
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Ty Dellandrea now a key player for Stars. Here’s how he earned a spot in 
Dallas 

 

By Saad Yousuf Jan 26, 2021  

 

Opportunity doesn’t follow a fixed formula. Circumstances constantly 
evolve, leaving it up to the individual to capitalize when opportunity 
knocks. 

One year ago today, Ty Dellandrea was with the Flint Firebirds in the 
OHL, in the middle of a five-game stretch in which he scored 18 points. 
The idea of accompanying the Stars to a hockey bubble and witnessing a 
run to the Stanley Cup Final before flying to a foreign country to play 
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hockey seemed as outlandish as earning a spot in the NHL lineup 
because a veteran was out due to the COVID-19 protocol. 

What a difference a year makes. That outlandish thought has become 
Dellandrea’s reality, as he’s gone from being an OHL star to an NHL 
player. 

“I think there’s different types of hockey and different ways you play in 
juniors versus playing in the bubble and watching the playoffs,” 
Dellandrea said. “And (I) got a little stint over there in Finland. A lot of 
different (style of) games, and I think it’s been good for my game, just 
adding all of that detail, adjusting to different systems and different ways 
that different teams play the game. It’s been good to get a wide variety of 
hockey.” 

Dellandrea was an offensive force in Flint. Last season, he was second 
on his team in goals (32) and points (70) while playing 11 fewer games 
than Evgeniy Oksentyuk, who led the team with 33 goals and 78 points. 
While most players in the AHL and NHL played into March before 
COVID-19 shut things down, Dellandrea’s last competitive hockey game 
came on Feb. 22. From that point, his hockey future entered a great 
unknown. 

Dellandrea joined the Stars in July during the restarted training camp in 
Frisco prior to departing for the Edmonton bubble as a member of the 
Stars’ taxi squad. It was around this time that he quietly started making 
an impression on some of the respected leaders in the locker room. 

“Going back to the bubble, you saw that he was a guy that was excited to 
be there,” Stars forward and alternate captain Joe Pavelski said. “In 
practice, it was tough for those guys, I think, for them, at times but they 
showed up every day and worked hard.” 

The bubble immediately gave Dellandrea an interesting experience, one 
imbued with foreshadowing. The Stars had an exhibition game scheduled 
against the Nashville Predators before the round-robin began, leading 
into the first round of the Stanley Cup Playoffs. Veteran forward Tyler 
Seguin was a late scratch due to a hip injury, which meant some 
movement along the centers. Justin Dowling went from being a 13th 
forward to centering a line, and Dellandrea went from being a scheduled 
healthy scratch to becoming the 13th forward. However, in the first 
period, Andrew Cogliano, a winger on the Stars’ FCC checking line, went 
down with an injury and did not return. That elevated Dellandrea to 
regular line duties. 

Dellandrea played nine minutes and 39 seconds of efficient hockey that 
day. He nearly logged an assist on a pass to Dowling that failed to score 
and showed his physicality in not being scared to hit the Predators. 
Because it was an exhibition game, it did not go down as Dellandrea’s 
NHL debut. But it felt, at the time, that Dellandrea may have announced 
his pending NHL arrival. He had been building towards that moment with 
a strong 2019 preseason in Dallas and a great showing at the 2019-20 
World Juniors. It finally came to light against NHL competition. 

The rest of the bubble was quiet for the recently turned 20-year-old. 
Dallas got ransacked with injuries to forwards, but Dellandrea’s number 
was never called. For two months, he did what he could: impress in 
practices and observe a team littered with veterans on how they go about 
their craft. 

“It was an unbelievable experience, just seeing the guys every day, 
creating relationships, seeing how they handle themselves and how they 
work on a day-to-day basis,” Dellandrea said. “They fall in love with the 
process. I gained a lot from that.” 

Once the Stars left the bubble following the Stanley Cup Final, 
Dellandrea’s competitive hockey future was filled with question marks 
once again. Dallas saw a kid who was young, hungry, talented and on 
the cusp of being a contributor, either in the AHL or NHL. They didn’t 
want him to waste his development during the offseason, so Stars player 
development coordinator Rich Peverley recommended Dellandrea go 
play hockey overseas in Finland – specifically for JYP Jyväskylä in Liiga, 

where Peverley himself had played 29 games during the 2012 NHL 
lockout. 

That experience was short-lived as COVID-19 shut things down in late 
November, but it didn’t pass without Dellandrea adding more value to his 
arsenal. A natural center, Dellandrea was asked to be a winger and 
responded with goals in back-to-back games to end his stint there. 

Next for Dellandrea was Stars training camp. With Dallas returning most 
of its roster from the previous season and injecting seasoned prospects 
like Jason Robertson, Joel Kiviranta and Nicholas Caamano as fixtures in 
the lineup, Dellandrea’s chances to make the roster seemed like an uphill 
climb. Like the bubble though, Seguin’s injury situation — he’s out until 
March or April — aided Dellandrea’s chance. Still, he’d have to really 
impress the organization in camp, due to both financial reasons and 
hockey reasons. No matter the odds or situation, Dellandrea had one 
goal in mind going in. 

“I don’t think it changes my perspective on trying to make the team 
because there are injuries and whatnot,” Dellandrea told The Athletic in 
early December. “That’s not going to change how I’m going to come into 
camp. I’m going to come into camp with the same mindset that I would, 
and that’s that I want to make the team. I want to make the Dallas Stars 
and play for the Dallas Stars. I’m just going come into camp knowing that 
I can play, and I’ve had that opportunity in the playoffs with them, and I 
know I can be there with them. I’m going to put the stuff I learned into 
action and every day, bring the best effort I can and try to make the 
Dallas Stars.” 

Dallas has always been enamored with Dellandrea’s upside, but they 
were in no rush to throw the 2018 first-round pick into the NHL fire. Much 
like they’ve done with top defenseman prospect Thomas Harley, the 
team was prepared to put Dellandea on the taxi squad and grow his way 
into the NHL with AHL experience. At the start of training camp, that 
seemed to be the more likely scenario. As the coaches split the training 
camp roster in two groups — an NHL group and AHL group — 
Dellandrea was in the latter. Dellandrea visibly stood out as the superior 
player in the AHL unit. 

“He came into camp and I think probably a lot of guys would say it, it was 
probably that third or fourth day, all of a sudden Ty was running around. I 
think he was one of the guys that cranked up the intensity in our camp 
early on. He’s a player that’s young but skates well, has good skill and is 
fearless out there.” 

As Pavelski said, it was the third day of camp when the tide really started 
to change at the team’s first scrimmage. Dellandrea had an impressive 
showing, scoring one goal on the rush and one dirty goal in front of the 
net. 

“He’s got a lot of jump,” Stars head coach Rick Bowness said. “He’s 
skating really well. He’s very confident; he’s very poised for a young 
player. He looked really good today. His versatility certainly helps him, 
the fact that he can play wing and play center. He’s very comfortable on 
the ice, not one bit intimidated. That’s part of the growth from a young 
player … He’s looked very good the first three days of camp. He’s doing 
everything he can to make this hockey club.” 

Four days after the Stars returned to practice following a pause due to 
the COVID-19 outbreak, the forward lines seemed to be set. Everybody 
was back except for Dowling, and Dellandrea was splitting reps as a 
fourth-line winger with Kiviranta. That wasn’t even a positional 
competition, just Kiviranta working his way back into hockey shape. Once 
Dowling returned, his veteran reliability would seemingly slot him as the 
13th forward and put Dellandrea on the taxi squad. Despite a strong 
camp, it looked like Dellandrea could fall victim to a numbers game. 

Things changed the next day. Like that game in the bubble, a member of 
the FCC line was out. This time, it was Blake Comeau, who remains on 
the NHL’s COVID-19 protocol list. Dellandrea slotted into his spot on the 
checking line with Radek Faksa and Cogliano. Before any games were 
even played, Dellandrea’s placement on that line alone spoke volumes. 
Over the past two seasons, that has been the most trusted line on the 
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team. They aren’t the flashiest and may not be the most talented, but the 
coaching staff has relied on them unconditionally. The fact that Bowness 
didn’t try to move versatile forward Jason Dickinson up and let 
Dellandrea center the fourth line said a lot about how the coach felt about 
Dellandrea (not to mention it helped to use Dickinson to later fill an injury 
void left by Jamie Benn on the top line). 

“He is a reliable player. He understands the game and makes good 
reads,” Bowness said. “He skates very, very well and he competes very 
hard. You throw those things together and you’ve got a pretty disciplined 
player who’s going to grow and become a very big part of this team 
moving forward.” 

Aside from the physical fit with Faksa and Cogliano, Dellandrea’s also 
found himself in a good situation being on a line with those two veterans. 
Both guys have been eager to take the young forward under their wing 
and help bring him along at the NHL level. 

“It’s been great. Both of them have been really helpful, just giving me tips 
and talking a lot,” Dellandrea said. “Cogs has helped me a lot, talking 
specifics and systems and reading plays, stuff like that. He’s been 
helpful, on and off the ice. It’s nice having that support going into games, 
feeling ready and having the support from your linemates.” 

“He’s a guy that is accepting of information and you can tell he has really 
strong character,” Cogliano said. “When you have a player and a person 
like that, he’s just going to want to get better and he’s going to learn 
things very quickly. I think, sometimes, less is more. That’s one thing I 
probably found early in my career as I went. The NHL sometimes is a 
much more positional league than people think. When you play your 
position, you don’t do too much. A lot of times, the puck ends up finding 
you because a lot of guys are reading the game the right way.” 

The final piece of the bubble microcosm coming together was that the 
Stars season was pushed back to open against the Predators last Friday, 
and the second game on Sunday. This time, the game wasn’t an 
exhibition and Dellandrea made his official NHL debut. Through two 
games, Bowness hasn’t held back at all. Dellandrea has consistently 
been on the penalty kill and has played technically sound hockey, 
offensively and defensively. On Sunday, he got time on the power play 
due to injuries to other forwards. In the same game, he led Stars 
forwards with two blocked shots and refused to crack under Nashville’s 
attempts to physically bully him on the ice. 

Going back to the trust factor that comes with playing on that line, former 
Stars head coach Jim Montgomery once said, “If we need to kill off 30 
seconds and we’re up by a goal and we’re trying to win the Stanley Cup, 
Comeau is out on the ice.” The second game of the regular season is 
hardly a clinching game in the Stanley Cup Final, but with the Stars 
clinging to a one-goal lead on Sunday, Dellandrea was there on the ice to 
close out the game, taking four shifts in the final 10 minutes. 

After the game, Bowness essentially took him out of the running as a 
young forward that may come out of the lineup when some of the absent 
veterans start returning. 

“He’s a National Hockey League player,” Bowness said. “He’s a rookie, 
but he’s going to play a lot. You saw, we’re not afraid to put him out there 
in any situation. He’s a very confident kid for a 20-year-old. He’s earning 
the minutes and it’s well-deserved.” 

Nobody could have scripted the journey of the past year. Over the past 
year, Dellandrea has played three different levels of hockey. He was an 
offensive power in the OHL, got a close-up look at professionalism and 
the highest level of hockey in the bubble and grew his versatility in 
Finland. Playing in an exhibition in Edmonton — initially due to a Seguin 
injury and elevated by an FCC line absence against Nashville — went 
from being a forgotten footnote to a forecast of Dellandrea’s NHL career 
beginning. 

“He’s a very, very good player,” Cogliano said. “He has a lot of good 
instincts, and he’s a guy you’re going to see for a long time on this team.” 
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Chicago Blackhawks can’t hold on to 3rd-period lead and lose 3-2 in 
overtime to Nashville Predators 

 

By PHIL THOMPSON 

 

Defenseman Roman Josi wrapped a goal around Chicago Blackhawks 
goaltender Malcolm Subban to give the Nashville Predators a 3-2 win in 
overtime Tuesday night at Bridgestone Arena. 

It was a frustrating night for the Hawks, who took two leads but allowed 
the Predators to rally, including in the third period to send the game into 
overtime. 

Subban made 36 saves in his second start of the season and his first 
since a 5-1 loss to the Tampa Bay Lightning in the opener. The Predators 
took 39 shots, almost twice as many as the Hawks (20). 

Subban made 17 stops in the first period and weathered a barrage in the 
latter half of the period that included four shots on goal in the last 1:25. 

But in the second period, the Hawks turned over the puck in the neutral 
zone, and Yakov Trenin took the puck from Nikita Zadorov before making 
a hesitation move to get the puck past Subban and tie the score 1-1. 

The Hawks had taken the lead in the first period by taking advantage of 
the Predators’ 30th-ranked penalty kill, with Dylan Strome flipping in the 
puck after Andrew Shaw redirected the rebound of a Dominik Kubalik 
shot. It was Strome’s second goal of the season and extended the 
Hawks’ power-play scoring streak to seven games. 

Mattias Janmark had the highlight play of the game when he intercepted 
an ill-advised pass by the Predators’ Matt Duchene, raced up the ice on a 
one-man breakaway and beat Pekka Rinne to the short side for a 2-1 
lead that the Hawks carried into the third period. 

Subban survived another flurry of shots on the Hawks’ third penalty kill, 
only to give up a goal to Mikael Granlund with 8:54 remaining in 
regulation after a defensive breakdown created an opening. 
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Losing Alex DeBrincat and Adam Boqvist for at least 2 weeks to the 
NHL’s COVID-19 protocols affects the Chicago Blackhawks power play, 
among other areas, but ‘no excuses — every team’s going through it’ 

 

By PHIL THOMPSON 

 

The Chicago Blackhawks are coming to terms with the fact they’ll have to 
make do without forward Alex DeBrincat and defenseman Adam Boqvist 
for at least two weeks after both were placed on the NHL’s COVID-19 
protocol list Monday. 

“We’re doing everything we can, we’re following all the rules, doing all the 
precautions. It’s just part of it. These outbreaks happen,” forward Ryan 
Carpenter said before Tuesday night’s game against the Predators in 
Nashville, Tenn. “We don’t know how long they’ll be out for. Those are 
two big guys we’ll definitely miss.” 

Coach Jeremy Colliton said there’s no specific timeline for DeBrincat’s 
and Boqvist’s return, but “certainly two weeks and (we’ll) go from there.” 
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“There’s an NHL protocol, very clear as far as how things are going to go 
and making sure anyone who is high-risk is dealt with, and that’s where 
we’re at,” Colliton said. “We’ll continue to test every day and wear a mask 
and keep your distance and limit in-person meetings and stay in your 
room, stay within the team, and that’s how we’re going to get through 
this.” 

Players can be ruled unavailable as the result of an initial positive test 
that remains unconfirmed, mandatory isolation for a symptomatic 
individual, quarantine for a high-risk close contact, isolation for a 
confirmed positive test or quarantine for travel, though the NHL doesn’t 
specify which reason resulted in a player making the list. Players can’t 
play, practice or travel with the team until they’re removed from the list. 

The Hawks joined seven other teams with players on the list — 23 in all. 

“No excuses,” defenseman Nikita Zadorov said. “Every team’s going 
through it. Detroit had, like, five guys missing. 

“Everybody has some guys missing, or at some point they will have if 
they don’t still. It’s the world we’re living in right now. We just have to let it 
go, go out there and play hard and try to win hockey games.” 

Lucas Carlsson was set to replace Boqvist and Matthew Highmore was 
DeBrincat’s substitute Tuesday night. Malcolm Subban was to start in 
goal. 

Carlsson, who had an assist in six games last season, was making his 
2020-21 debut. 

Highmore played in the first three games but was a scratch in the last 
three. He didn’t have a point this season but had three goals and an 
assist during the postseason last summer. 

Heading into Tuesday’s games, the Hawks ranked second in power-play 
percentage (42%) and first among teams that had played at least four 
games. 

DeBrincat and Boqvist play major roles on the power play, so Colliton 
was going to try out some new players, including Ian Mitchell. Otherwise, 
he said, the Hawks will have to be “flexible” and shuffle the first and 
second units. 

“We’re doing the best we can — I think everyone is — but this is the 
world we’re living in right now,” Colliton said. “We’re not in a bubble, so 
it’s hard. It would’ve been naive to think that it wouldn’t touch us at some 
point, but we have to make the best of it.” 
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3 takeaways from the Chicago Blackhawks’ wins over the Detroit Red 
Wings, including a ‘big test’ looming and a non-update on Jonathan 
Toews 

 

By PAUL SULLIVAN 

 

After collecting only one of a possible eight points in the standings in their 
first four games — all on the road — the Chicago Blackhawks regrouped 
with two wins over the Detroit Red Wings at the United Center. 

The Hawks, of course, are not apologizing for beating a team that 
finished with the fewest points in the NHL last season. But how can they 
sustain momentum? 

Here are three takeaways from the Blackhawks’ weekend as they head 
to Nashville, Tenn., for a pair of games against the Predators. 

Which players must elevate their game for Hawks to grab a playoff spot? 
Join our Blackhawks Fans group and sound off. 

Sign up for our Blackhawks alerts on your phone, desktop and inbox to 
stay current with the latest news 

1. Any win is a good win. 

The Nashville Predators have gone out of their way over the years to 
deny Hawks fans the ability to buy tickets to games at Bridgestone 
Arena, hoping to keep home-ice advantage. 

“Keep the Red Out” was the oft-heard mantra from the Predators, 
knowing Hawks fans travel well and enjoy the atmosphere in the unique 
party town. 

But the Predators marketing department won’t have to worry about it this 
week when the Hawks visit for back-to-back games Tuesday and 
Wednesday. 

The Predators will welcome a limited number of fans back Tuesday for 
the first time since the NHL shut down in March. The team held a lottery 
for season ticket holders, but the tickets are not transferable, so unless 
the season ticket holder is a Hawks fan, the red definitely will be kept out. 

The Hawks enter the series with a two-game winning streak but are 
winless in their four road games against the Tampa Bay Lightning and 
Florida Panthers. 

“We’ve got to build on it,” coach Jeremy Colliton said of the wins against 
the Red Wings. “We’ve got to continue with the mindset we’ve got to get 
better every day. That’s how we’re going to build a team that can get 
consistent results. We’re happy with a lot of things that happened over 
the weekend, but we’ve got to sustain it. We’ve got to do it on the road.” 

Beating the Red Wings in two straight games is nice, but they also are in 
a rebuilding mode and showed it in Sunday’s 6-2 loss to the Hawks. 

So was it a case of the Hawks making progress or just the Wings being 
the Wings? 

“Obviously it’s a small sample size tonight,” defenseman Connor Murphy 
said after Sunday’s win. “We have a big test coming up against better 
teams on paper, for sure, that will really show. Those are the games that 
kind of seem to show what you have to get and what you don’t. So it’ll be 
fun to get back on the road and see what we have.” 

2. How is Jonathan Toews doing? Don’t ask. 

One of the biggest early surprises has been the Hawks power play, 
which ranked second to the Dallas Stars entering Monday with a 42.9 % 
conversion rate (8 of 19), even with Jonathan Toews and Kirby Dach on 
injured reserve. The Hawks have had a power-play goal in all six games. 

Toews did not report to training camp with an unexplained illness, saying 
in a statement he was “experiencing symptoms that have left me feeling 
drained and lethargic.” He was placed on long-term injured reserve on 
Jan. 14, which means he’ll be out for at least 10 games and 24 days. 

Whether Toews will return this season remains a mystery, and the 
Hawks are not interested in providing regular medical updates to the 
media. 

“No update, no change,” Colliton said Sunday. “I know the medical team, 
they’re obviously in touch with him. Of course we’re offering our support 
and hoping things improve, but the coaching staff is focused on the team 
that we have right now.” 

3. Scott Darling gets another shot in Rockford. 

Former Hawks goalie Scott Darling will get a tryout with the Rockford Ice 
Hogs, who open the AHL season Feb. 5. 

“We’ve got a couple guys out down there. Obviously the organization is 
familiar with him and comfortable with him and vice versa,” Colliton said 
Monday. “So the opportunity was there and it made sense to get him in 
there.” 

Darling, 32, became a fan favorite in Chicago during his three seasons 
with the Hawks, going 39-17 with a 2.37 goals-against average. He went 
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3-1 in the 2015 playoffs, stoning the Predators in the first-round series 
and helping the Hawks win their most recent Stanley Cup. 

Darling didn’t fare as well after being traded to the Carolina Hurricanes in 
spring 2017 and signing a four-year, $16.6 million deal with the 
Hurricanes. He lasted only two seasons before his contract was bought 
out. 

With three goaltenders already vying for playing time with the Hawks, it’s 
hard to imagine seeing Darling back on the ice at the United Center. But 
it’s hard to root against Darling, and it would make for a great comeback 
story if he does return. 

Chicago Tribune LOADED: 01.27.2021 

1182516 Chicago Blackhawks 

 

Blackhawks’ sluggish effort ends in OT loss to Predators, frustrating 
coach Jeremy Colliton 

The Predators dominated scoring chances 40-16 and eventually rallied to 
win 3-2 on Roman Josi’s overtime goal. 

 

By Ben Pope Jan 26, 2021, 9:53pm CST 

 

Coach Jeremy Colliton sounded as frustrated as he has been in a while 
after the Blackhawks’ 3-2 overtime loss to the Predators on Tuesday. 

“We’re trying to find consistency, we’re trying to find a standard that’s 
going to allow us to find success long-term,” he said. “This wasn’t it. 
Obviously, we can’t accept it.” 

Host Nashville dominated puck possession for much of the game, 
finishing with huge advantages in shots (72-37), shots on goal (39-20) 
and scoring chances (40-16). 

The Hawks nonetheless held a 2-1 lead with 10 minutes left in regulation 
and were trying to make Mattias Janmark’s breakaway goal hold up, and 
goalie Malcolm Subban was a big reason why. The journeyman made 36 
saves in his first quality start since December 2019. 

But the Predators’ comeback — they tied the score on Mikael Granlund’s 
one-timer and won the game on Roman Josi’s OT goal — seemed 
inevitable. 

Patrick Kane, who didn’t attempt a shot for only the seventh time in 980 
career appearances, and Dylan Strome bungled defensive coverage on 
Josi’s goal. Nikita Zadorov also stood out, in a negative way, for his slew 
of turnovers. 

Overall, the Hawks weren’t aggressive enough in puck battles, couldn’t 
pass the blue line cleanly, didn’t establish a forecheck and skated 
aimlessly around their zone for minutes at a time. 

“We didn’t have enough guys going, both up front and on the back end,” 
Colliton said. “We were defending too much, and we just couldn’t sustain 
any zone time, weren’t hard enough on the puck. As the game went on, 
we made fewer and fewer plays because we were getting tired. Just not 
enough pushback, not enough sustained possession.” 
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Alex DeBrincat, Adam Boqvist out at least 2 weeks as Blackhawks hope 
to avoid COVID-19 outbreak 

“There’s an NHL protocol [that is] very clear as far as how things are 
going to go and making sure anyone who is high-risk is dealt with,” coach 
Jeremy Colliton said Tuesday. 

 

By Ben Pope Jan 26, 2021, 5:47pm CST 

 

Alex DeBrincat and Adam Boqvist will miss “certainly two weeks,” 
potentially more, after being put on the NHL’s COVID-19 protocol list 
Monday. 

Coach Jeremy Colliton implied but didn’t state that one or both tested 
positive. 

“There’s an NHL protocol [that is] very clear as far as how things are 
going to go and making sure anyone who is high-risk is dealt with,” 
Colliton said. “That’s where we’re at. We’ll continue to test every day.” 

The Hawks will look to compensate in the coming weeks with a next-
man-up mentality. 

Forward Matthew Highmore replaced DeBrincat and defenseman Lucas 
Carlsson replaced Boqvist in the lineup against the Predators. 

“We have enough guys and enough depth to step up,” forward Ryan 
Carpenter said. “Those are two big, important pieces for us, but right now 
we’re just focusing on whoever’s coming in.” 

From a broader health sense, though, the Hawks are hoping the virus 
won’t turn out to have spread beyond DeBrincat and Boqvist. 

Per NHL rules, everyone else must have tested negative in order to 
travel Monday and play Tuesday. And the Hawks aren’t the only team 
dealing with this: 21 players on seven teams are on the COVID-19 list. 

But the uncertainty remains scary for the group. 

“Across the league, we’re understanding that things are delicate,” Colliton 
said. 

“We have to do everything we can to try to limit the spread, keep it out to 
begin with. And if it does get inside your walls, do everything you can to 
stop it from spreading. But we’re not going to know.” 
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Scott Darling returns to Blackhawks organization with IceHogs tryout: ‘It 
brings back a lot of good memories’ 

Darling isn’t sure how long this stint in Rockford will last. The Rockford 
staff isn’t sure, either. But in the meantime, Darling can say he’s back — 
and he’s enjoying every minute. 

 

By Ben Pope Jan 26, 2021, 4:02pm CST 

 

As Scott Darling walked into the BMO Harris Bank Center for the first day 
of Rockford IceHogs training camp Monday, he discovered more and 
more nostalgia around every corner. 

“It’s awesome,” he said Tuesday. “It brings back a lot of good memories. 
A lot of the same staff’s here; [I’ve] seen a lot of old faces.” 

Darling is in camp on a professional tryout offer, which can be terminated 
at any time. If not for a numbers crunch — goaltenders Matt Tomkins and 
Tom Auburn are currently “unfit to play” for Rockford, leaving Cale Morris 
as the only other available goalie — he probably wouldn’t be there at all. 
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Blackhawks vice president Mark Bernard, who oversees the IceHogs, 
said he was “very upfront” with Darling — when offering him the PTO — 
that he’s “not sure where this is going to go.” 

But even if this return to the Hawks organization lasts only a few days or 
weeks, Darling looked and sounded genuinely thrilled to be back. 

“I still have some gas left in the tank,” he said. “I’m only 32 and I think I’ve 
still got it. I feel like I’d regret it in 10 years if I said, ‘Oh this is a tough 
year, I’m just going to stop playing.’ I’m going to try and keep going as 
long as they’ll have me.” 

Scott Darling, looking quite jolly, on his Rockford PTO: 

"It's exciting to be back. A lot of the same people are still here, so it's 
great to see them." pic.twitter.com/b6FA5i47z1 

— Ben Pope (@BenPopeCST) January 26, 2021 

Much has changed for Darling since 2014-15, his one and only season in 
Rockford. For that matter, much has changed for Darling since 2016-17, 
his final year in the Blackhawks organization. 

He’s no longer a wide-eyed prospect trying to complete an inspirational 
rise from the bottom rung of U.S. professional hockey. He’s been all 
around the hockey world, and his career rose to the pinnacle of the sport 
— winning the 2015 Stanley Cup — before falling off a cliff again. 

After all that, he’s learned how to anything in stride. 

“It’s pretty funny to be on the other side of it,” he said. “I’m trying to make 
the kids feel comfortable and welcome. You can tell, just like I was my 
first time here, you’re nervous and scared to do something wrong or ask 
questions or stuff like that. I just try to...talk to everyone, keep it light.” 

For as stellar of a goaltender as Hawks fans remember Darling being — 
he went 39-17-9 with a .923 save percentage in three seasons as a 
backup, plus 3-1 with a .936 save percentage during five appearances in 
the 2015 playoffs — his past few seasons have been objectively 
dreadful. 

He crashed out of a big contract with the Hurricanes, winning just 15 of 
48 starts over two seasons with an .887 save percentage, and then 
struggled again with an .898 save percentage last season with Innsbruck 
HC in Austria. 

The year in Europe, his return home to Chicago and his marriage in July 
nonetheless refreshed him mentally. 

“That year abroad was a year to decompress from two years in Carolina 
that didn’t go my way,” he said. “Then you’re in your house for so many 
months, that hunger builds up inside you to want to get back on the ice 
and play games.” 

He attended the Panthers’ NHL camp earlier this month on a PTO, but 
had nowhere to go once their AHL affiliate opted out of the 2021 season. 
He then entertained some European offers before finally receiving the 
call from Bernard. 

He’s not sure how long this stint in Rockford will last. The Rockford staff 
isn’t sure, either. The IceHogs play a preseason game Wednesday 
against the Chicago Wolves, then open their 30-game regular season 
next week. 

But in the meantime, Darling can safely say he’s back in the Hawks 
organization — and he’s enjoying every minute. 

“My role is whatever they want it to be,” he said. “Hopefully it’d be 
playing, but regardless I can be a good mentor to these goalies here.” 
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Missing DeBrincat, Boqvist, Hawks fall 3-2 in OT in Nashville 

                                                                                                                                                              

John Dietz 

 

Nikita Zadorov had a simple, straightforward response when asked how 
much he thought the absence of Alex DeBrincat and Adam Boqvist would 
affect the Blackhawks going forward: 

Said Zadorov: "We'll see today. We haven't played a game yet. No 
excuses right now." 

Exactly. Most teams figure to lose players to COVID-19 protocol at some 
point this season, so there's no use complaining about it. 

Strap in. Because it's going to be a bumpy ride. 

That certainly proved to be the case for the Hawks during a 3-2 overtime 
loss at Nashville on Tuesday, with the Predators thoroughly dominating 
for long stretches. Roman Josi scored the game-winner 1:57 into OT 
after a miscommunication between Dylan Strome and Patrick Kane 
allowed Josi to rush the net uncontested. 

Strome and Mattias Janmark scored for the Hawks (2-3-2), who got 36 
saves from Malcolm Subban in net. 

"Far from the level that we need to be at to consistently think we're going 
to get points," said coach Jeremy Colliton. 

It was a particularly rough game for Kane, who did not fire a single shot 
at the net for just the seventh time in 980 career games. He also 
attempted a questionable pass to Dominik Kubalik in the offensive zone 
that helped lead to Mikael Grandlund's tying goal with 8:54 remaining. 

Asked if Kane needs to be more selfish and shoot more, Colliton said: 
"I'm sure there's a lot of guys that will be better (in the rematch) 
tomorrow. He'll be one of them." 

Strome opened the scoring just three minutes in after Andrew Shaw 
tipped a pass to him in front of the net. The play was set up after 
Kubalik's one-timer ricocheted off goalie Pekka Rinne. 

Nashville tied it at 4:47 of the second period, but the Hawks regained the 
lead seven minutes later when Janmark picked up a loose puck and 
converted a breakaway. Janmark, who signed as a free agent in the off-
season, has 3 goals after scoring just 12 in his last 143 contests with 
Dallas. 

"I feel pretty good," Janmark said. "I'm just a hardworking player, but I do 
feel I have a lot of offense in me. The last couple games I've been able to 
produce a little. ... 

"The ceiling here -- with the way we play -- is high. Hopefully I can keep 
getting better." 

After Janmark's goal, though, it was pretty much all Nashville, which 
enjoyed a 39-20 SOG advantage and attempted another 33 shots that 
either missed their target or were blocked. 

Colliton gave mostly short answers during his postgame presser, but he 
did elaborate when it was pointed out that he seemed more frustrated 
than usual after a loss. 

"We're trying to find a standard that's going to allow us to have success 
long term. This wasn't it," Colliton said. "It's hard for us. I mean we've got 
guys out, but we can compete if we're willing to battle. ... 

"You (need to) recognize when you're on the ice the game's in your 
hands for the team. I just didn't see the urgency and desperation that 
we've had when we've been good." 
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Blackhawks' DeBrincat, Boqvist to miss at least 2 weeks 

                                                                                                                                                                                                    

John Dietz 

 

Forward Alex DeBrincat and defenseman Adam Boqvist will be out at 
least two weeks while in COVID-19 protocol, coach Jeremy Colliton said 
before the Blackhawks played at Nashville Tuesday. 

That means they will miss at least seven games, and possibly more as 
they get back into game shape. 

It's obviously a crushing blow to the Hawks, who are also without 
Jonathan Toews, Kirby Dach and Alex Nylander. 

"We're not in a bubble, so it's hard," Colliton said. "It would've been naive 
to think it wouldn't touch us at some point, but we have to make the best 
of it." 

DeBrincat (2G, 4A) was off to a nice start and appeared ready to put a 
disappointing 2019-20 campaign behind him. Boqvist, meanwhile, was 
struggling defensively but had 3 assists and -- like DeBrincat -- is a big 
reason why the power play was 8-for-19 in the first six games. 

Matthew Highmore will slot in for DeBrincat, while Lucas Carlsson will 
make his season debut slotting in for Boqvist. Carlsson played six times 
at the end of last season, notching 1 assist. 

"In this league, it's the next man up -- whether it's injuries (or) COVID 
protocol or whatever it is," said forward Ryan Carpenter. "We have 
enough guys in here and enough depth for (someone) to step up. ... 
Those are two big, important pieces for us, but right now we're just 
focusing on whoever's coming in." 

Last year, Boqvist accepted DeBrincat's offer to live in his basement and 
they continued that arrangement when this season began. We don't 
know if one, or both, tested positive for COVID or if they are in quarantine 
due to being a high-risk close contact of someone else who is positive. 

With the Hawks having just played Sunday at the United Center, it's 
possible other players could also be affected. But if that's the case, one 
would think the league would also have them in the protocol and perhaps 
postpone the two games against Nashville. 

Neither of those things have occurred, however. 

"Across the league, we're understanding things are delicate and we've 
got to do everything we can to try to limit the spread," Colliton said. "If it 
does get inside your walls, do everything you can to stop it from 
spreading. But we're not going to know. It's day by day. 

"Try to do the right things and then we'll get the testing done, the tests 
come in and we make a plan from there." 

Subban to start: Malcolm Subban will start in net when the Blackhawks 
play at Nashville tonight. Subban has not played since starting the 
season opener at Tampa Bay. 
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Malcolm Subban bounces back in big way for Blackhawks 

 

Presented By Nationwide Insurance Agent Jeff Vukovich 

 

The Blackhawks made a surprising decision on Tuesday by going away 
from the hot hand in Kevin Lankinen and giving Malcolm Subban the start 
against the Nashville Predators. 

Lankinen had started in three straight games and was 2-0-1 with a .949 
save percentage during 5-on-5 play over that stretch. Subban, on the 
other hand, hadn't played since the season opener against the defending 
Stanley Cup champion Tampa Bay Lightning, yet turned in one of his 
best performances in recent memory by stopping 36 of 39 shots for a 
save percentage of .923 against the Predators. 

Unfortunately for the Blackhawks, they lost in overtime 3-2 and couldn't 
get him what would've been a much-deserved win. 

"He gave us a chance to win and that’s all you can ask of your 
goaltender," Calvin de Haan said. "It sucks we didn’t get the two points 
for him, but he gave us a chance to win the game." 

The Predators dominated in many statistical categories, including shot 
attempts (72-36), shots on goal (39-20), slot shots on net (23-10), 
offensive zone possession time (9:08-5:00), and 5-on-5 scoring chances 
(27-13), according to Natural Stat Trick and Sportlogiq. 

The Blackhawks had no business winning this game, but Subban is the 
sole reason they at least picked up a point to extend their streak to four 
games. 

"I think my rebound control was a lot better, especially early on," Subban 
said. "We knew they were going to throw pucks to the net and send guys 
to the net, so I was just trying to do my best to make sure there were no 
rebounds and we did a pretty good job of boxing out so I could see the 
shots." 

Rebound control is something Subban has been working on since 
training camp, but "post-play" and "tracking fundamentals" are what he's 
really focused on since the opener. It was tough sitting on the sidelines, 
no question. 

"You want to get back in there, but at the same time, I’m happy they got 
opportunities, too," Subban said. "Lanks playing his first game, then 
playing a couple of more and then getting his first win in the NHL. Seeing 
his face after, the big smile, that’s great stuff. I’m happy for him. But I was 
happy to get back in there today. 

"Two points would’ve been great, but we got one point, so you always 
want to try to get points when you can. Hopefully, we can get two points 
tomorrow." 

While it may have been a controversial decision not to give Lankinen his 
fourth straight start, Subban deserved a chance to get back in the net for 
the next opportunity. Collin Delia and Lankinen each had their chance to 
start consecutive games; Subban did not get that chance yet and still has 
not gotten that chance yet. But he responded in a terrific way. 

"He was great," Mattias Janmark said. "To be honest, I felt pretty calm. I 
looked up in the middle of the third they were outshooting us by double 
shots, I think. To be honest, it didn’t feel [like] that much because he 
played so good. He controlled the game pretty good, so that was great." 
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Boqvist, DeBrincat expected to miss at least 2 weeks 

 

BY CHARLIE ROUMELIOTIS 

 

The Blackhawks were dealt with two big blows before departing for 
Nashville on Monday after the NHL announced Adam Boqvist and Alex 
DeBrincat were placed in the league's COVID-19 protocol. 

This does not necessarily mean that both players tested positive for the 
virus. It could be the result of a number of factors, including high-risk 
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close contact, experiencing symptoms, or an unconfirmed initial positive 
test result, among others. 

Head coach Jeremy Colliton addressed the news after Tuesday's 
morning skate before the first of two matchups against the Predators and 
said both players will be out at least two weeks. 

"We’re doing the best we can," Colliton said. "I think everyone is, but this 
is the world we’re living in right now. We’re not in a bubble, so it’s hard. It 
would’ve been naïve to think that it wouldn’t touch us at some point, but 
we have to make the best of it." 

The Blackhawks play eight games over the next two weeks, so they'll be 
without Boqvist and DeBrincat for a decent stretch. The team is hoping 
this won't turn into an outbreak. 

"Across the league, we’re understanding that things are delicate and we 
have to do everything we can to try to limit the spread, keep it out to 
begin with," Colliton said. "And if it does get inside your walls, do 
everything you can to stop it from spreading. But we’re not going to 
know. It’s day by day, try to do the right things. Then we get the testing 
done, tests come in and we make a plan from there." 

Matthew Highmore and Lucas Carlsson will draw into the lineup on 
Tuesday with Boqvist and DeBrincat out and Ian Mitchell is expected to 
get some power-play time. It's a next-man-up mentality for the 
Blackhawks. 

"We’re doing everything we can," Ryan Carpenter said. "We’re following 
all the rules, doing all the precautions. It’s just part of it. These outbreaks 
happen. We don’t know how long they’ll be out for. Those are two big 
guys we’ll definitely miss. But it’s just part of it. 

"In this league, it’s the next man up, whether it’s injuries, COVID protocol, 
whatever it is. We have enough guys and enough depth to step up. So 
give someone else an opportunity to step up and fill the role. Those are 
two big important pieces for us but right now we’re just focusing on 
whoever’s coming in. It’s tough, the uncertainty of the situation, but we’re 
dealing it and we’re focusing on Nashville tonight." 

Comcast SportsNet.com LOADED: 01.27.2021 
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Malcolm Subban shines, but Jeremy Colliton seethes as Blackhawks fall 
in OT 

 

By Mark Lazerus and Scott Powers Jan 26, 2021  

 

The Blackhawks stretched their point streak to four games but blew a 
third-period lead in a 3-2 overtime loss to the Nashville Predators on 
Tuesday night. Mark Lazerus and Scott Powers break down the 
highlights, lowlights and everything in between: 

Mark Lazerus: After his 11th game — and eighth loss — as Blackhawks 
coach in 2018, Jeremy Colliton stood in front of a backdrop in the spartan 
bowels of Winnipeg’s Bell MTS Place and put on his best angry face. He 
laid into the team for its overall effort, and tried to put some stank on it. It 
didn’t really work for him. He’s not Joel Quenneville. He’s his own guy, 
with his own personality. Frothing anger doesn’t come naturally to him. 

Well, he was pissed off Tuesday night, too. Maybe as mad as I’ve seen 
him since that night in Winnipeg. And while his demeanor was calm and 
his voice was measured, he had a laundry list of complaints following the 
Blackhawks’ 3-2 overtime loss in Nashville. Yeah, the Blackhawks got a 
point for the fourth straight game (2-0-2 after an 0-3 start), but that was 
mostly because Malcolm Subban was outstanding, making 36 saves. 

Colliton was mad about the Blackhawks’ lack of effort. Lack of a 
forecheck. Lack of energy. Lack of any sustained offense. Lack of a third-

period push. Lack of defensive awareness. He was mad at Nikita 
Zadorov for giving Nashville a goal, but not just Zadorov. He was even a 
little mad at Patrick Kane, who didn’t have a shot attempt in 21 minutes 
of play — “I’m sure there’s a lot of guys that are going to be better 
tomorrow. He’ll be one of them,” Colliton said. This was on the first night 
of a back-to-back, no less. 

And yeah, the Blackhawks got rolled pretty good at Bridgestone Arena. 
They also were leading for most of the game and still got out with a point. 
So what do you make of a game like this? Net positive or net negative? 

Scott Powers: Net negative. Maybe the points will matter this season, but 
I’m doubtful. This season is all about developing and building towards 
something in the future. The Blackhawks took a step forward Sunday and 
played like how Colliton wants them to. It was the Detroit Red Wings, but 
he had to be hoping they could carry something over from that game into 
Nashville. But two days later, they took a step back again and were 
outplayed for most of the night. 

The reality is there are going to be a lot of ups and downs this season. 
What Colliton now needs is them to respond (Wednesday). Zadorov has 
to be quicker getting rid of the puck. I’m sure he’s not worried about 
Kane, but he obviously needs him to shoot more. The team needs to find 
a way to create more possession, which probably leads to another power 
play or two, an area where they’re excelling right now. Maybe he puts 
Lucas Wallmark back in the lineup after sitting a few games. 

Colliton has to push some of the right buttons when they’re facing 
adversity, too. I imagine his postgame tone wasn’t just for the media. 
There’s a message in there for the players as well. This has the making 
of a challenging season, and we’ll see how everyone handles it. 

1. Without an airtight bubble, and with players on their own when away 
from the rink, COVID-19 feels like more of an inevitability than a 
possibility this season. Already, the Dallas Stars and Carolina Hurricanes 
have had their schedules upended because of a spate of players in 
COVID-19 protocol, with the Florida Panthers caught in the collateral 
scheduling damage. The Washington Capitals have lost Alex Ovechkin 
and Evgeny Kuznetsov to protocol, and the Vegas Golden Knights 
coaching staff was in isolation Tuesday night, with their general manager 
and AHL staff filling in behind the bench. 

So while it wasn’t shocking that the Blackhawks are now affected by 
COVID-19, it’s still a significant blow. Alex DeBrincat and Adam Boqvist 
— a top-line winger and top-pairing defenseman, both of whom are on 
the top power-play unit — will both miss at least eight games (more than 
14 percent of the shortened season) after being placed in COVID-19 
protocol Monday. Colliton said he didn’t have a “specific time range” in 
mind for their return, but “certainly two weeks and go from there.” 

“We’re doing the best we can,” Colliton said of the safety measures put in 
place around the rink, and the personal-accountability message 
constantly being drilled in. “I think everyone is. But this is the world we’re 
living in right now. We’re not in a bubble, so it’s hard. It would’ve been 
naive to think that it wouldn’t touch us at some point, but we have to 
make the best of it.” 

Indeed, every absence is an opportunity. On Tuesday night, that meant 
Matthew Highmore drew back into the lineup after getting bumped by 
Brandon Hagel, and Lucas Carlsson making his season debut on the 
back end. Ian Mitchell, a right-handed shot like Boqvist, got his first 
significant power-play opportunity, too. 

“We’re doing everything we can, we’re following all the rules, doing all the 
precautions,” center Ryan Carpenter said. “These outbreaks happen. … 
In this league, it’s the next man up, whether it’s injuries, COVID protocol, 
whatever it is. We have enough guys and enough depth to step up.” 

DeBrincat and Boqvist are living together for the second straight season. 
The Blackhawks can only hope that’s the extent of the spread. 

“Across the league, we’re understanding that things are delicate and we 
have to do everything we can to try to limit the spread — keep it out to 
begin with, and if it does get inside your walls, do everything you can to 
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stop it from spreading,” Colliton said. “But we’re not going to know. It’s 
day by day, try to do the right things. Then we get the testing done, tests 
come in and we make a plan from there.” 

2. On the surface, Subban got the plum assignment — the opening-night 
start for the Blackhawks’ wide-open three-man goalie competition. On 
closer inspection, though, Subban drew the short straw. He had to face 
the mighty Tampa Bay Lightning, and he only got the one start. Collin 
Delia then got two starts in a row, including one against the Panthers. 
Then Kevin Lankinen came in and got the Panthers and then a pair of 
games against the punchless Red Wings. And it looked like Lankinen 
had very quickly taken command of the No. 1 spot. 

“Obviously, you want to get back in there,” Subban said. “But at the same 
time, I’m happy they got opportunities, too. Lanks playing his first game, 
then playing a couple more, and then getting his first win in the NHL — 
seeing his face after, the big smile, that’s great stuff. I’m happy for him. 
But I was happy to get back in there (Tuesday).” 

Happy with his performance, too. It came in a loss, but Subban’s the 
primary reason the Blackhawks even got a point out of this one. He was 
under siege for most of the night — “slapshot regatta,” Calvin de Haan 
called it — and not only kept the Blackhawks in the game, but ahead for 
most of the night. And Roman Josi’s game-winner in overtime was hardly 
his fault, as Kane and Dylan Strome — not exactly the defensive 
dynamic duo — had a miscommunication and let Josi waltz in unscathed. 

“Subban was excellent,” Colliton said. “Held us in.” 

Subban had been working with goalie coach Jimmy Waite on his post 
play, seeing through screens, and rebound control. He noted that his 
post play was better (he gave up a ghastly goal in the first period of the 
opener when he left his post unprotected) and while he still had a couple 
of issues with rebounds, he was noticeably better Tuesday. 

“He gave us a chance to win at the end of the day, and that’s all you can 
ask of your goaltender,” de Haan said. “Sucks we didn’t get the two 
points for him.” 

Subban is unlikely to start again Wednesday since it’s a back to back, but 
he’s certainly reinserted himself into the discussion, making the most of 
his first game in nearly two weeks. Every goalie would prefer to play 
regularly and get into a rhythm, but Subban’s been a backup in the NHL 
for most of his career. He’s used to having to keep himself in game 
shape. 

“I’ve been in situations where sometimes I don’t play too much,” he said. 
“You find a way to be ready. In the first game, I could’ve been more 
ready in the first period. I think I did a better job tonight.” 

3. The most glaring statistical difference in the game was offensive zone 
possession time. The Blackhawks possessed the puck in the offensive 
zone for 4 minutes, 59 seconds compared to the Predators’ 9:06, 
according to Sportlogiq. The Lightning certainly led in that category 
against the Blackhawks in the first two games, but it wasn’t nearly as 
bad. 

The Predators also had a 19-9 advantage in slot shots on net and 50-25 
on controlled entries, according to Sportlogiq. Natural Stat Trick had the 
Predators ahead 27-13 in scoring chances. 

The line of Dominik Kubalik, Strome and Philipp Kurashev had a rough 
game after playing so well against the Red Wings on Sunday. The line 
was on the ice for one shot on goal for and nine against in 11:43 of ice 
time. It had a 6.02 expected goals percentage. 

4. On the Predators’ overtime goal, Strome and Kane seemed to 
miscommunicate on switching their checks. Strome pointed for Kane to 
pick up Roman Josi, but Kane didn’t immediately catch that and found 
himself trailing Josi to the net. 

“I’d have to look at it again, but you could play it both ways, honestly,” 
Colliton said. “But you need two guys on the same page.” 

5. Mattias Janmark has been in the middle of some of the Blackhawks’ 
best offensive chances over the last two games. 

Janmark didn’t have as many chances Tuesday as he did Sunday, but he 
did put away his best one against the Predators. In the second period, 
Janmark perfectly anticipated a pass from Matt Duchene, tipped the puck 
with his stick and skated the other way for a breakaway goal. 

Janmark explained what he saw on the play. 

“I mean, we were hemmed in there, so just trying to stay in coverage,” 
Janmark said. “I saw him looking up at their D, so I don’t know. I bait him 
a little bit, maybe. I think I had a good position on the D, just trying to 
make sure he doesn’t jump by me. But as soon as I see the pass coming, 
I try to jump on it. I think all the guys on the ice were tired, even them. 
That’s when I think you can create those little extra chances. When you 
have that ability late in a shift, that’s where the game opens up, so that 
was nice.” 

6. The Blackhawks brought in Zadorov because they believed he 
provided a defensive physical element they were missing. At the same 
time, they understood Zadorov wasn’t arriving as a finished product. 

As good as Zadorov was for the Colorado Avalanche breaking up entries, 
defending in the zone and just putting big hits on opponents, his issues at 
times were handling and moving the puck. 

On Tuesday, Zadorov showed some of those issues. Here are four 
examples where he had the puck taken from him: 

On the first one, he makes a nice defensive play, but then doesn’t get rid 
of the puck quick enough. 

On the second one, which occurred on the same shift as the first, he gets 
fooled by the forechecker. 

On the third one, he holds on to the puck too long and loses it off his 
stick. It leads to a quality chance. 

On the fourth line, he has his stick lifted and the play leads to a goal. 

After that last turnover, Zadorov sat for a stretch in the second period. He 
was on the bench for nearly eight minutes. He also played just 4:18 in the 
third period. 

Colliton lumped Zadorov’s play with a number of his players’ 
performance on the night. 

“He’s part of a long list of guys who needs to be better,” Colliton said. “I 
thought overall we weren’t willing to skate it, we weren’t willing to drive 
our legs when we got it, when we had time. We need to be an option 
also, so we can advance the puck cleanly. So, many guys need to be 
better.” 

7. Keith has led the Blackhawks in ice time in all 15 of his NHL seasons, 
and it usually hasn’t been very close. That run could be coming to an 
end, though. Entering Tuesday’s game, Connor Murphy was averaging 
22:27 to Keith’s 22:15, and Colliton leaned on Murphy even more heavily 
against the Predators, playing him nearly four more minutes than Keith in 
regulation. Murphy finished with a game-high 27:49, his most since 
March 26, 2016 (28:25) when he was with the Coyotes. 

8. Hagel continued to be a bright spot. He had a 71.43 Corsi percentage 
as the Blackhawks had a 15-6 shot attempt advantage when he was on 
the ice. In four games, Hagel has a 59.49 Corsi percentage. 

9. Scott Darling was weighing his options for this season at home in 
Chicago when his phone rang. 

The Rockford IceHogs discovered two of their goalies — Matt Tomkins 
and Tom Aubrun — had been deemed “unfit” to participate in training 
camp and they required a goalie. Blackhawks vice president of hockey 
operations and team affiliates Mark Bernard called Darling to see 
whether he’d be interested. 
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“Obviously he’s someone our organization is very familiar with here in 
Rockford,” Bernard said. “We have a very good relationship. Scott is very 
familiar with us. I gave him a call to see if he had any interest to come out 
to skate and basically see where it goes. I was very up front. We’re not 
sure where this is going to go. There were no promises made.” 

Darling was happy with that. He had been at the Florida Panthers training 
camp on a player tryout agreement that didn’t work out. He was 
assessing overseas possibilities, but he wasn’t sure if that was a good 
idea. Returning to Rockford, where he started the 2014-15 season before 
being called up by the Blackhawks, made sense for now. 

“With everything in the state of the world, it’s been a crazy year,” Darling 
said. “I went to camp in Florida, but then Charlotte (the AHL affiliate) opts 
out. Well, there’s no room for a goalie there. You go home and you’re 
entertaining overseas’ offers, but their season is almost done. … Just 
stick with it and I get a call from Bernie. What a better opportunity right 
down the road, a place I’m familiar with, people I’m familiar with and 
rushed here as soon as I could once I cleared the protocols.” 

Darling knows nothing may come out of his professional tryout contract 
(PTO) with the IceHogs, but he does believe he can still play. 

“I think I have a little bit (of) gas left in the tank,” Darling said. “I’m only 
32. I think I still got it. I think I would regret it in 10 years if I just said, ‘Oh, 
this is a rough year, I’m just going to stop playing.’ I’m going to keep 
going as long as they’ll have me.” 

The Athletic LOADED: 01.27.2021 
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Ranking Patrick Kane’s 16(!) Blackhawks centers as he waits for Kirby 
Dach 

 

By Mark Lazerus Jan 26, 2021  

  

It’s forever been Patrick Kane’s blessing and curse that he’s so good, so 
singular, that he can play with anyone and produce at an elite level. The 
Blackhawks have spent the better part of the last decade-plus searching 
for that elusive “No. 2 center” — fair or not, Jonathan Toews’ line always 
has been the “top line” — but never with the urgency they probably 
should have because, well, Kane has that rare ability to make almost 
anyone look like a top-six center. 

This is Kane’s 14th NHL season. And he’s had 16 NHL centers. Sixteen. 
That doesn’t count all the double-shifting Kane does late in games when 
the Blackhawks are chasing a lead. We’re talking about 16 centers with 
whom Kane has played for any statistically significant amount of time. A 
few games, a few months, a few years. Sixteen of them. 

Makes his 1,029 points in 979 games all the more impressive, frankly. 

And while Kane has mourned the loss of kindred hockey spirits such as 
winger Artemi Panarin and center Nick Schmaltz in recent seasons, he 
never complains, always trying to frame it as a positive, a way he can 
help the team. 

“I’ve played with numerous centers and linemates over the years,” he 
said. “You adjust sometimes to who you’re playing with, or just kind of 
play your game and let the chips fall where they may. But I’m kind of 
used to it now. Even throughout the last couple of years, you play with 
pretty much everyone throughout the game, different lines, different 
centers, different situations. I just try to go out there and be myself.” 

But this year was supposed to be different. Kane had found his guy. 
Kirby Dach was going to be his center for 2021 and beyond. They were 
together in the Edmonton bubble, and the long-term plan was to join 
them at the hip for the foreseeable future — Kane turning Dach into a 

bigger offensive threat, Dach providing the speed, size and two-way play 
that would maximize Kane’s ability. 

“Yeah, there’s a good chance that would have been (the combo),” 
Jeremy Colliton said. “It’s hard. You always go into camp with a plan, but 
you recognize that you may need to change it.” 

Then Dach broke his wrist in an exhibition game at World Juniors, and it 
was back to the spin cycle at center. On opening night, Kane was with 
Dylan Strome. It lasted one game, as he’s found himself with newcomer 
Pius Suter — No. 16 on his list — since Game 2. 

After a decade of skating next to a revolving door, Kane was looking 
forward to playing with Dach, of course. Now he has to wait another year. 

“It’s disappointing,” he said. “Probably more for the team and for himself 
more than anything. I thought we developed some chemistry in the 
bubble. I like the way he plays, where he’s got that speed toward the 
middle of the ice. He’s a big, strong guy, can go to the net and hang on to 
pucks. It would’ve been fun to develop that chemistry, but things 
obviously happen in our game.” 

As Kane bides his time for another season, let’s look back at all the 
centers Kane has played with — how they fit, how they fared, and how 
long they lasted. Now, extenuating circumstances and the overall quality 
of the team obviously matter — you’re almost sure to have better stats 
playing with any center from 2009-2016 than you are over the past few 
seasons, and the guy on the left wing has plenty to say about a line’s 
success — so we’ll borrow from our friend Craig Custance and 
subjectively rank them in tiers. And honestly, while there certainly were 
some poor fits, there really aren’t any total failures on the list. That’s the 
thing about playing with Kane — he’s so good that you’re never really 
bad. 

Here’s the full list, ranked by minutes played with Kane, with some key 
stats on how the team fared with both players on the ice at 5-on-5 (via 
Natural Stat Trick): 

How Patrick Kane has fared with... 

Jonathan Toews 

5081:36 

288-215 

54.48 

55.45 

64.99 

Artem Anisimov 

2543:29 

124-100 

45.99 

49.58 

65.22 

Nick Schmaltz 

1119:24 

47-49 

48.01 

50.73 

65.88 

Dave Bolland 

846:07 
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40-39 

48.98 

49.83 

54.14 

Dylan Strome 

779:34 

49-36 

43.91 

46.33 

60.09 

Andrew Shaw 

561:04 

34-16 

55.47 

55.36 

66.87 

Marcus Kruger 

538:16 

20-13 

52.71 

52.14 

34.3 

Brad Richards 

495:31 

30-24 

50.23 

54.54 

72.67 

Michal Handzus 

336:55 

13-12 

49.72 

52.07 

64.43 

Ryan Carpenter 

248:58 

9-7 

49.58 

50.21 

53.62 

Robert Lang 

241:49 

9-8 

50.46 

53.7 

51.72 

Brandon Pirri 

218:55 

9-8 

51.76 

54.03 

74.4 

Kirby Dach 

198:19 

7-8 

42.27 

45.04 

58.67 

Teuvo Teravainen 

153:19 

6-6 

43.44 

48.31 

63.16 

Ben Smith 

95:06 

4-3 

55.06 

55.1 

38.89 

Pius Suter 

54:00 

2-3 

50.26 

50.62 

33.33 

Tier 1: The plug-and-plays 

Jonathan Toews, 2007-2020 

5081:36 

288-215 

54.48 

55.45 

64.99 

Of course, it starts with Toews. Kane and Toews are inextricably linked in 
Blackhawks lore, like Mikita and Hull before them. And while both Joel 
Quenneville and Colliton preferred to keep them apart in an effort to 
balance out the scoring and force opposing coaches to pick their poison, 
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Denis Savard let them run wild together (usually with Patrick Sharp) in 
their first few years together. Since then, both Quenneville and Colliton 
have always kept the “nuclear option” of reuniting Kane and Toews when 
the situation called for it (as it often did in the playoffs). 

The dynamic duo has played more than 5,000 minutes of regular-season, 
5-on-5 hockey together, so let’s break down the numbers by era. From 
2007-10, they outscored opponents 104-79, with an xGF percentage of 
56.78 — spectacular numbers for a nearly 2,000-minute sample size. 
From 2010-2013, they played less (about 1,222 minutes together) but 
outscored opponents by a ridiculous 82-43 margin. They’ve been below 
water in terms of xGF over the past six seasons, but Kane is such a 
lethal finisher that he almost always out-performs the metrics, as they’ve 
outscored opponents 102-93 in that span, including 64-50 over the last 
three seasons. 

Artem Anisimov, 2015-2019 

2543:29 

124-100 

45.99 

49.58 

65.22 

In terms of talent and skill, Anisimov doesn’t necessarily rank very highly 
on this list. But in terms of fit, he was in many ways the ideal center for 
Kane — Kane won the Hart Trophy with Anisimov as his center, after all. 
Anisimov didn’t mind deferring puck-carrying duties to Kane, who likes to 
control play like few wingers do, and he was a big body content to do the 
dirty work while Kane and Panarin painted masterpieces on the ice. The 
flip side to this argument is that any halfway decent center could have 
been a success with two world-class wingers like Panarin and Kane. So 
let’s break it down further. 

In the two years Anisimov skated with both Panarin and Kane, they 
outscored opponents 80-61 at 5-on-5 despite a subpar xGF percentage 
of 47.45, and a middling Corsi of 50.78 (again, superior finishers tend to 
out-perform the “expected” metrics). In the two years after Panarin was 
traded, the numbers dropped considerably — a 44-39 actual goal 
differential, a 43.86 xGF percentage, and a 47.65 Corsi percentage. 
Anisimov eventually lost the gig, with his Kane minutes dropping from 
1,617 the first two years to 926 the next two years. Without Kane, 
Anisimov was lost in the Blackhawks lineup, and eventually was dealt to 
Ottawa for Zack Smith. 

Brad Richards, 2014-15 

495:31 

30-24 

50.23 

54.54 

72.67 

One of the great one-hit wonders in Blackhawks history, Richards — 
spurred on by Kevin Weekes — signed with the Blackhawks just so he 
could play alongside Kane (and to chase a second Stanley Cup, of 
course). He was none too pleased when Quenneville instead started him 
out on the fourth line, but he eventually ascended the lineup and the brief 
but dizzying age of the PB&K line was born, with Kane and Kris Versteeg 
on his wings. In November and December alone, the PB&K line 
outscored opponents by an absurd 16-2 margin, despite an xGF of 51.51 
percent. In the postseason, Kane and Richards combined to outscore 
opponents 12-7 despite being underwater in every significant possession 
and production metric. 

Fun fact: 72.67 percent of Kane’s and Richards’ faceoffs came in the 
offensive zone. This line had one purpose: Score goals. 

Tier 2: Hey, we had some laughs 

Nick Schmaltz, 2016-2019 

1119:24 

47-49 

48.01 

50.73 

65.88 

Kane loved playing with Schmaltz. Loved it. He had the kind of speed up 
the middle that Kane craves, and when he wanted to, Schmaltz could be 
a dynamic two-way player — a sneaky pick-pocket who could quickly flip 
the ice in transition. The reality, however, is that the duo was “just OK” 
together, to borrow a Quenneville-ism. The Schmaltz for Dylan Strome 
(and Brendan Perlini) trade continues to be a win-win for both teams.  

Michal Handzus, 2013-14 

336:55 

13-12 

49.72 

52.07 

64.43 

Remember the outrage among Blackhawks fans when Michal Handzus 
— a guy who had been a healthy scratch for six straight games in San 
Jose — was Stan Bowman’s big move at the 2013 trade deadline? Yeah, 
worked out OK. 

Handzus was more in the Anisimov mode — big, defensive-minded, 
slow-footed. The numbers weren’t great, but Handzus did yeoman’s work 
and balanced out the lineup. His arrival dropped Dave Bolland down the 
lineup alongside Michael Frolik and Marcus Kruger, creating the best 
fourth line in team history, and one that was on the ice for the biggest 
moments of Game 6 in Boston. 

Dave Bolland, 2013 

846:07 

40-39 

48.98 

49.83 

54.14 

Up until 2013, Bolland was one of those guys with whom Kane would 
occasionally find himself on a line, but in 2013, he was Kane’s primary 
center until Handzus’ late arrival. Playing with a shutdown guy like 
Bolland meant a lot more defensive-zone and neutral-zone starts (only 
53.31 of their faceoffs together that season were in the offensive zone, 
well down from Kane’s usual mid-60s), and the offensive production 
predictably suffered. Hard to quibble with a 26-5-3 record before 
Handzus showed up, though. 

Tier 3: The ceiling’s still high 

Kirby Dach, 2019-20 

198:19 

7-8 

42.27 

45.04 

58.67 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • January 27, 2021 

 

We’ll have to wait to see if Kane and Dach really hit it off and stick 
together for the long term, but early returns were awfully promising. After 
sputtering through about 200 intermittent regular-season minutes, the 
Dach that showed up for the postseason — Dach 2.0 — took off with 
Kane. In Edmonton, they outscored the Oilers and Golden Knights 8-3 
despite an alarming 39.52 xGF percentage. Were the results or the 
underlying metrics the truth? We’ll have to wait till 2021-22 to find out. 

Dylan Strome, 2019-2021 

779:34 

49-36 

43.91 

46.33 

60.09 

Strome is as offensively gifted as any center Kane has played with over 
the years, but his defensive deficiencies make this a roller-coaster 
combo. Playing largely with Alex DeBrincat, they’ve outscored opponents 
49-36, but have always been swamped in possession. Colliton bailed on 
the line after only one game this season, but he’s always quick to return 
to it when the Blackhawks are in dire need of a goal — which, these 
days, they often are. 

Tier 4: Better than you probably remember 

Andrew Shaw, 2011-2014 

561:04 

34-16 

55.47 

55.36 

66.87 

The sample size is too small to warrant a higher rating, but statistically 
speaking, Shaw might be Kane’s best center. And he’s not even a center 
anymore. Most of their time together came in the 2013-14 and 2014-15 
seasons, when they outscored opponents 24-11, with a gaudy 61.77 xGF 
percentage and 57.46 Corsi percentage. They were even better in the 
playoffs, mostly during the 2014 Western Conference final against the 
Kings, when Quenneville put them with Brandon Saad and they utterly 
dominated to the tune of a 7-2 goal differential, a 63.19 xGF percentage 
and a 61.75 Corsi percentage. In the last three-plus games of that series, 
Kane had 10 points, Saad had seven, and Shaw had four. 

Marcus Kruger, 2013-2015 

538:16 

20-13 

52.71 

52.14 

34.3 

Not surprisingly, playing with Kruger meant far fewer offensive-zone 
starts for Kane. Together, they started in the offensive zone barely a third 
of the time (you have to factor in all the late-game double-shifting Kane 
did, when the Blackhawks were desperate for a goal), but still had 
excellent possession and xGF numbers while being outscored 8-6. But 
while Kruger always felt he had more offense to give, he simply didn’t 
have the playmaking gifts or finishing ability to best complement Kane. 

Ryan Carpenter, 2019-20 

248:58 

9-7 

49.58 

50.21 

53.62 

Carpenter had a fairly long stretch as Kane’s center last season, and 
much like with Kruger, it meant a more two-way role for Kane. But they 
pulled it off fairly well, outscoring opponents 9-7 and drawing pretty much 
even in possession and xGF. Again, though, Carpenter is hardly the ideal 
linemate for arguably the most gifted offensive player in franchise history. 

Robert Lang, 2007-08 

241:49 

9-8 

50.46 

53.7 

51.72 

Hey, remember Robert Lang? During Kane’s rookie season, when he 
wasn’t with Toews, he was usually with Lang, a seven-time 20-goal 
scorer in the twilight of his career. But it was pretty clear from the get-go 
that Toews was the better fit — in 661 minutes together that season, the 
rookies had a 37-27 goal differential and dominated play. 

Tier 5: Flashes in the pan 

Teuvo Teravainen, 2014-2016 

153:19 

6-6 

43.44 

48.31 

63.16 

Before Dach, before Strome, before Schmaltz, there was Teravainen — 
the original dynamic young center that was going to be Kane’s running 
buddy for a decade. Teravainen isn’t even a center anymore for Carolina 
(though he is an outstanding all-around player), but he saw enough time 
as Kane’s pivot to qualify for this list. They were … fine together. 

Brandon Pirri, 2011-2014 

218:55 

9-8 

51.76 

54.03 

74.4 

And before Teravainen, there was Pirri, a young, brash, promising center 
who, at the time, didn’t really care to play defense and, as a result, ended 
up in Quenneville’s permanent dog house. He’s back now, but as a one-
dimensional winger who was shifted to the taxi squad in favor of rookie 
Brandon Hagel after playing in the season opener.  

Ben Smith, 2013-2015 

95:06 

4-3 

55.06 

55.1 

38.89 
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This one lasted for a few games each during the 2013-14 and 2014-15 
seasons and never stuck despite surprisingly good results. Smith was a 
nice role player for the Blackhawks, but he certainly was never the 
answer at No. 2 center. 

Pius Suter, 2021 

54:00 

2-3 

50.26 

50.62 

33.33 

It’s far too early to pass judgment on Suter’s fit with Kane just yet. The 
numbers were pretty ugly in their first four games together, then pretty 
great in Sunday’s win over Detroit, in which Suter had a hat trick, 
including his first NHL goal.  

“I thought Suter did a good job,” Kane said after he first played with Suter 
in the second game of the season. “He’s a good player, he wins a lot of 
battles, he can skate, he gets to the front of the net. I don’t think it was an 
unbelievable first game, but I think we had some looks, some puck 
possession, so hopefully we keep building off that. For the first game 
playing together it was good, but hopefully it can be a little better going 
forward. 

“I’m sure DeBrincat and I will see some different centers, play with 
different guys.” 

There’s little doubt of that. It’s Kane’s cross to bear. At least, until next 
season. Maybe. 
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The Athletic / LeBrun: NHL GMs share insight into their team’s COVID-19 
delays 

 

By Pierre LeBrun Jan 26, 2021  

 

Everyone knew entering this unique 2020-21 season that playing through 
a pandemic would have its challenges, but it’s affected a handful of 
teams in particular. 

The Central Division has been hit hard out of the gates with COVID-19 
issues delaying the start of the season for the Stars, pausing the 
Hurricanes’ season and altering the schedule for the Panthers, Lightning 
and Predators as a result. 

The GMs of those five teams — Jim Nill of the Stars, Don Waddell of the 
Hurricanes, Bill Zito of the Panthers, David Poile of the Predators and 
Julien BriseBois of the Lightning — agreed to join me on a group email to 
discuss the challenges they’ve faced. 

Here is our conversation. 

Response edited for style and clarity. 

Thank you for taking part in this. I’m curious how all of you view the 
challenges of navigating what’s already been thrown at you and what’s 
ahead. 

Let’s start with Jim Nill. 

Jim, your team dealt with it right out of the gates in camp, which delayed 
the start of your season. What kind of challenges did it present for your 
team? And moving forward, how do you balance finding practice time 
during such a compressed schedule? 

Nill: Hi Pierre, 

As we headed into this January’s RTP and training camp, we were very 
confident in the COVID protocol process after maneuvering through the 
same process last June and July as we prepared for playing in 
Edmonton. The implementation of the NHL’s protocol criteria has been 
very thorough and put into place to allow the greatest health and safety 
for players, staff, and our surrounding communities. 

Unfortunately, at the start of training camp, our training facility became 
infected with the virus which caused an immediate closing of the facility 
as positive tests started to spread throughout the team. 

Once all the medical and protocol procedures had been implemented, 
there now became the challenges of getting players back to health and 
preparing for game readiness, as well as meeting all the NHL 
requirements in regards to salary cap compliance, opening night roster, 
and working with the league in regards to rescheduling of games. 

The most challenging element for the management team was the setting 
of our opening night roster to be cap compliant. Due to the unknown of 
when players would be fully recovered from the virus, there were many 
different scenarios which were required to meet the proper requirements. 

For the coaching staff, the team did not practice for six days and there 
was the uncertainty of what players would be available due to the 
unknown date of when our opening night game would be played. It 
quickly became clear that our first road trip would need to be cancelled 
and games rescheduled. 

Our entire staff handled the situation in a professional manner and were 
up to the task as everyone dealt with the unknown of the situation and we 
feel very fortunate now that we have returned to play. 

The next challenges are dealing with the compressed schedule, the fine 
balance between adequate practice time and proper rest. I believe the 
taxi squads will play an important role, between the fatigue factor and the 
possibility of injuries. 

Don Waddell, let’s go to you now. Your team has been in the midst of its 
situation this past week. What has the past week been like and what do 
you view as being the biggest challenges the rest of the season once 
your team is in the clear? 

Waddell: They now call me Dr. Don around here. We have spent a lot of 
time with our medical team, along with the NHL medical experts, to try 
and do the right thing to keep our players, their families and our staff, 
along with the teams we’re playing against, safe and COVID-19 free. 

We felt that we did a good job following all of the NHL’s guidelines, but as 
we all know the virus has a way, and it found its way to us. 

Our biggest challenge moving forward is to prepare our players for a 
schedule that they are not used to. By nobody’s fault, we will now have a 
very tough schedule in the upcoming weeks. Mentally and physically, we 
will deal the best we can with what’s in front of us.’ 

Let’s check in with Bill Zito now. Your team has had its season delayed 
and then paused again. If the motto in the NHL this season is about 
being nimble, the Panthers certainly fit the bill. How have you handled 
both situations, filled some of the void during both stretches without 
games, and what’s the biggest challenge ahead? 

Zito: The first cancellation (Dallas) gave us a bit of an extended training 
camp and allowed us perhaps some more time to work with our team and 
implement systems. But the collateral issues stemming from lack of 
games compound things more than one might think. The second break 
(Carolina) caused another week off. At this point we should have played 
six games and normally (does that word exist anymore?) we might have 
evaluated some of our players and either made some decisions or at 
least started to form opinions. Given the short training camp, no 
exhibition games, international travel restrictions, visa issues, COVID, 
etc. … we have a number of players who haven’t played a game! 

We know one thing, with 32 games in about 60 days, we will need 
everyone. So we are trying to plan and make intelligent decisions for our 
group for the long run. Accordingly, the coaches did a great job of 
remaining flexible and coordinating the work/focus/fun ratios into 
practices, remaining mindful that the guys have a tough sled ahead of 
them. 
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Moving forward, our schedule is actually fairly forgiving considering the 
enormity of the task. But the focus beyond hockey will be on sleep, diet, 
proper rest and practices designed to maintain. To be honest, this is 
going to be a little bit of uncharted territory insofar as the workload 
ahead. Obviously, the work/rest ratio is at the forefront of many 
discussions around the league. And there are more similar equations that 
will factor into teams’ success this year. How do we deploy our teams? 
Individuals? Over a game? Over a week? A month? 

Now more than ever the dual task of balancing the short-term interests 
against the long-term goals is paramount. There is no doubt that the 
team that does it best will reap real benefits and may actually come out 
on top because of it. 

David Poile, let’s check in with you now. You’ve had one game 
postponed so far. Let me ask you this, you have been an NHL GM longer 
than anyone in the game, how would you describe managing a team 
through a pandemic? 

Poile: Thanks for the reminder that I’m in the “high risk” group, Pierre … 

There is no question that it will be a season-long challenge, dealing with 
everything involved in navigating this virus, and in many respects, the 
clubs that are able to adapt the best to the many things out of their 
control are the ones that are going to succeed, both on and off the ice. I 
think the NHL has done a very thorough job and tried very hard to think 
of every scenario — with protocols on protocols and with the additional 
flexibility of the taxi squad — and having gone through the Return to Play 
in the summer certainly helped us quite a bit in terms of what to expect. 
Our trainers and medical staff have done a tremendous job to get us as 
ready as we can be. There’s a lot of personal responsibility involved in 
keeping everyone healthy, and we emphasize it to the players and staff 
every day. That’s all you can really do — the virus is in control ultimately. 

And when you look at what’s happening in the world, I consider us very 
fortunate to be able to even have a season. 

We will deal with whatever challenges come our way and will make 
whatever adjustments are necessary to keep the ball rolling. Every 
season has a measure of adversity, and this one will certainly have more 
than most, but our club also feels a greater responsibility to the entire 
community in Nashville — which has been hit hard in a lot of ways this 
past year — to provide entertainment and inspiration wherever we can. 
So that certainly makes it a little easier to deal with everything when you 
view it from that perspective. 

And finally, we end it with Julien BriseBois, whose Lightning club has had 
three games so far rescheduled. Repeating as Stanley Cup champions is 
tough enough, it’s only happened once in the salary cap era. With the 
three games so far rescheduled, you’ve got a more charged schedule 
moving forward. How daunting is trying to defend your title in that 
context? 

BriseBois: As a league, we are dealt cards that are not of our choosing 
and we have to play them as best we can. We can focus on irritants and 
get distracted by what is different this season but nothing good will come 
from having that mindset. We have to remember and be grateful for the 
opportunities that we do have. People involved in the NHL have a 
passion for hockey and in these difficult times in our society dealing with 
the pandemic, we are part of the privileged ones who get to do what we 
love.  A condensed schedule of games beats not playing any games at 
all. 

Considering the difficulties involved in planning the schedule this season, 
the NHL did a fabulous job putting it together. The schedule actually 
includes fewer late nights of postgame travel and less travel in general 
than what we are accustomed to. Looking at our original schedule, my 
thought was that the biggest challenge was going to be to find practice 
time. Between game days and the need for recovery, it did not leave 
many opportunities to practice. With the three games already being 
postponed, some of the dates on the calendar that we had circled for 
productive practices are now going to end up being game days. The flip 
side is that we have been able to practice more up to this point than what 
we had originally planned and considering how short camp was and the 
absence of any preseason games, maybe having these extra early 
season practices ends up being a blessing in disguise. Time will tell. 
Ultimately, we just have to roll with the punches and demonstrate 

resilience. The teams that do this the best are the ones most likely to end 
up finding a way into the playoffs. 

Merci, Julien. 

Thank you again to all five of you for the terrific insight into what has 
been a challenging time. 
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The Athletic / Down Goes Brown: Does the Hockey Hall of Fame need to 
change? 

 

By Sean McIndoe Jan 26, 2021 

 

It’s Hall of Fame time in the world of pro sports, with baseball announcing 
who’ll head to Cooperstown today and pro football following with its own 
announcement in early February. It’s a cool time to be a sports fan, with 
plenty of debate over who should make it, who got snubbed, and who 
should never have been inducted in the first place. 

Hockey fans won’t get to do that this year, since the Hockey Hall of Fame 
has already announced that there won’t be a class of 2021. But when it 
comes to the sport’s highest honor, maybe hockey fans can take this 
time to have a different debate: Are we even doing this right? 

The Hockey Hall of Fame process is, to put it mildly, an opaque one. It’s 
also not especially well understood by most hockey fans, although we 
here at The Athletic did our best to shine some light on how it all works 
last summer. The hockey hall has a committee of 18 members who meet 
in private once per year, and each member can nominate one name in 
each of four categories. (There’s also a process for members of the 
public to submit a nomination.) The committee discusses and debates 
each candidate, then holds one or more rounds of secret ballot votes. It 
takes support from 14 of the 18 members for a candidate to earn 
induction, and neither the vote totals, the discussions surrounding them, 
or even the names of the nominees being considered are ever revealed 
to the public. 

Is that the right way to do it? Maybe. But it’s certainly not the only way, as 
we’ll be reminded in the coming days by our baseball and football 
colleagues. So today, let’s take a look at some other ways that the 
Hockey Hall of Fame could make its selections, and see if we think any 
of them would be an improvement over what we have now. 

The baseball method 

The process: Ballots go out to selected members of the Baseball Writers’ 
Association of America, and the voting pool is a big one; last year, just 
under 400 ballots were cast. A player needs 75 percent to make the Hall. 
Players who don’t make the 75 percent threshold but get more than 5 
percent of the vote can stay on the ballot for up to 10 years. (There’s also 
a path through a veteran’s committee for players who aren’t voted in by 
writers.) 

Writers are allowed to make their ballots public, and many do, although 
it’s not mandatory. The full vote totals for all players are released publicly 
at the end of the process. 

The case for: The key here is the release of the voting totals, which gives 
fans a sense for how candidates are tracking over time. There’s a big 
difference between Bobby Abreu barely staying on last year’s ballot with 
5.5 percent and Curt Schilling falling just short of induction with 70 
percent, and those numbers can change over time as candidates come 
and go and the writers reconsider individual cases. 

At its best, you can get situations like Larry Walker or Tim Raines, who 
see their support grow over the years until they’re left with a dramatic 
final few chances to make the Hall. Fans always know who’s close and 
who’s not, and which players are tracking toward induction. There’s 
suspense, but rarely anything truly shocking. Compare that to hockey, 
where the induction of longtime candidates like Kevin Lowe or Mark 
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Howe can catch fans off guard, and there’s no way to know whether 
somebody like Alexander Mogilny or Daniel Alfredsson is narrowly 
missing out, or even being discussed at all. 

As an added bonus, having hundreds of voters means that no one voice 
is especially powerful, and no longstanding friendships (or grudges) are 
going to decide who gets in and who doesn’t. 

The case against: The first objection here might be that it’s writers doing 
the voting, and hockey fans might not want that. I think the PHWA does a 
pretty good job on the annual awards, but we’re certainly not perfect, and 
maybe you’d prefer to have someone else doing the voting. There’s also 
the related question of whether journalists should have a role in creating 
the news they’re going to report on, and the risk that some attention-
starved hack will decide to cast a bad ballot just to get a few hate-clicks 
out of it. 

But the bigger objection would be that all the focus on precise vote totals 
can lose the forest for the trees. Maybe a player is either a Hall of Famer 
or they’re not. If you’re a candidate and you don’t get the call, do you 
really want to know exactly where you rank compared to everyone else, 
or just how bleak your odds might be for the future? And if someone does 
get in, do we really need to argue over whether they were left off some 
stray ballot somewhere? Just give us the name of the successful 
candidates so we can celebrate them without obsessing on exact totals. 

(Also, while this wouldn’t be as much of a concern in the hockey world at 
this point, it’s worth mentioning that the baseball hall has really struggled 
with reckoning with the steroid era, and there’s been plenty of drama 
around that.) 

Would it be better? I think it would be, for all its flaws. While baseball 
doesn’t have total transparency — remember, writers can refuse to 
reveal their ballots — it comes far closer than hockey does, and that 
matters. And it’s just more fun for fans to debate this stuff when they 
have some idea of who’s trending where, as opposed to being shocked 
by announcements that sometimes feel almost random. 

The pro football method 

The process: There’s a committee, although at 48 members it’s a much 
larger one than hockey uses, and it’s made up of media members from 
each market. Nominees can come from anywhere, and there’s a multi-
step voting process that narrows the initial list down to 25 semi-finalists, 
then 15 finalists, and then eventually down to a final list of inductees. 
Those semi-finalist and finalist lists are revealed publicly. 

The case for: The multiple reveals of a gradually narrowing list means 
that fans have months to debate the names, and even rank them. More 
importantly, fans know exactly which players are being considered, and 
how far into the process they’re making it. 

The case against: There’s more transparency here than hockey has, but 
less than we get in baseball. We don’t know who voted for who, or what a 
player’s exact total was. Someone who gets named as a finalist but 
doesn’t make the final cut has come close, but we don’t know exactly 
how close, or how they compare to other candidates. 

Would it be better? Again, I like this option better than what hockey does 
now, for many of the same reasons I prefer the baseball option. As a fan, 
I want to know who’s close and who’s not, and who’s moving in which 
direction. A guy like Rogie Vachon getting the call after three decades of 
eligibility feels like it comes out of nowhere, but if he’d actually been 
coming close year after year only to just miss out, fans would have been 
rooting for him. 

The basketball method 

The process: If you like hockey’s committee-based approach, you’re in 
luck, because basketball doubles your fun by using two committees to 
make their HOF selections. The first is a screening committee, who vote 
on a long list eligible players. On the men’s side, the screening 
committee has nine members, and a candidate needs the support of at 
least seven of them to move on. 

Those candidates who make it through the first round go on to the 
Honors Committee, which works a lot like hockey. It’s slightly bigger, with 
24 members, but it’s the same mix of executives, media and experts. It 
takes support from 75 percent of the committee for induction. 

The case for: The key benefit here is that the first committee’s list of 
finalists is made public, so again we have at least some idea of who’s 
being considered and who might be coming close but falling just short. 
And the double-committee approach means that one especially influential 
member can’t push a favorite candidate through on his own. 

The case against: There’s the same lack of transparency in terms of 
actual voting results that we see in hockey. And some fans might find the 
whole two-step thing kind of complicated; if we’re going to do this by 
committee, there’s an argument for just keeping it simple like hockey 
does. 

Would it be better? I’d argue that this approach is a modest improvement 
over hockey’s version, because fans know which names are being 
considered in the final discussion. But we still have the lack of 
transparency and the power of a handful of lifers to decide who does and 
doesn’t get in, and this is a lot closer to the hockey model than pretty 
much any other options out there. 

The rock & roll method 

The process: Hey, sports isn’t the only field that honors its best in a Hall 
of Fame. Lots of other industries do too, including the music world’s 
annual Rock & Roll Hall of Fame inductions. 

This one ends up being an interesting hybrid of the hockey/basketball 
approach (the influential committee of respected experts) and the 
baseball version (a big voting pool with hundreds of ballots). The 
committee comes first, with a secretive group nominating around 50 
names for consideration and then meeting to narrow the list down to 15 
finalists. Those names are then sent out to roughly 600 voters, including 
historians, executives artists, and all living inductees. The five that get 
the most votes are in. 

The case for: You could view it as a best of both worlds approach, where 
a select group of experts get to make sure only the best names are 
considered, but a wider range of voters get to make the final calls. That 
means nobody can ramrod a preferred candidate through, and because 
the finalists are announced publicly, fans always know who’s being 
considered and who isn’t. 

Also, letting the living inductees have a say on who joins them is pretty 
cool. 

The case against: I wasn’t sure it was possible, but the Rock & Roll 
process might be even more secretive than hockey’s — it’s rare to even 
find anything discussing how it actually works, and if they’ve tweaked the 
process recently, we might not even know it. It’s all so close-to-the-vest 
that the names of the committee members is kept secret; at least the 
hockey hall tells us that much. 

Also, pretty much every music fan and more than a few of the artists 
themselves seem to hate the whole thing. So there’s that. 

Would it be better? There are some elements of this one that I like, and 
that I wouldn’t mind seeing in hockey. But overall, this is just more 
secrecy, and nobody seems all that happy with how it works. There may 
be a lesson there. 

The hockey method (i.e. quit complaining, it’s fine as it is) 

The process: I outlined it above, but if you skip intros or have the short-
term memory of the Memento guy, here’s the summary: An 18-person 
committee made up of a who’s who of hockey lifers meet in secret, make 
their own nominees, and argue for and against. Votes are held, and any 
player emerging with support from at least 14 members makes it in. 
Names of nominees and voting totals are never released, so we have no 
way of knowing who’s coming close in a given year. 

The case for: When in doubt, stick with what works. And while the 
Hockey Hall of Fame has its share of controversial picks, just like any 
hall, the committee does a reasonable job of getting the obvious names 
in and keeping most of the undeserving ones out. We all have our list of 
choices and snubs we disagree with, but that’s part of the fun, and 
overall the annual picks usually seem reasonable. That’s not surprising, 
given the committee is made up of lifelong hockey people who’ve 
forgotten more about the sport than you or I will ever know. 

It’s also worth mentioning that the hockey approach is the kindest to the 
players under consideration. You get in or you don’t, but you don’t have 
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to worry about everyone finding out that you weren’t even seriously 
considered, or that some longtime rival had more support than you did. 

The case against: First of all, if we’re going to be constantly told that 
hockey players are the toughest athletes in the world, it’s kind of weird to 
suddenly worry about hurting their feelings when it comes to the ultimate 
honor. 

More importantly, the hockey hall’s all-or-nothing approach, combined 
with it’s near total lack of transparency, means fans are completely cut 
out of any kind of insight into what the arguments look like. Is your 
favorite player being considered? Is he or she trending in the right 
direction? Did they just miss? You’ll never know. And that makes the 
whole thing a lot less fun for hockey fans than pretty much any other 
process out there. 

Could it be better? I feel like I’ve shown my hand pretty clearly here; I’d 
love to see more transparency from the hockey hall process. You could 
achieve that with a complete revamp, moving toward something like 
baseball’s open voting or the multi-stage process of basketball or 
football. 

But you could also do it by keeping the hockey process exactly the same 
as it is now, while simply releasing the vote totals. We’d know who was 
nominated and who wasn’t, how close each candidate came, and how 
much the results were changing in a given year. Yes, it might bruise 
some egos. And it would definitely put more pressure on the committee 
members, especially in cases where a popular candidate was falling one 
or two votes short of induction. But pressure is a form of accountability, 
and that’s not a bad thing. 

If we really wanted to make as small a change as possible, how about 
this: Tell us a) who gets in, b) who was nominated and fell short, and c) 
which of those unsuccessful nominees, if any, had the support of 
between 8-13 voters. Call them the near-miss tier. That would at least tell 
us something, and give us some guidance about what to expect in the 
future, without getting into specific vote counts and rankings. 

There are plenty of ways to run a Hall of Fame, but only hockey leaves 
the process entirely in the hands of a small committee operating in near-
total secrecy. Fans of the sport deserve better. Let us see the vote totals. 
Or at the very least, let us know who’s being discussed, who’s coming 
close, and who’s on the sideline. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Maple Leafs benefiting from Marner's new shooting 
mentality 

 

Luke Fox 

 

For three winters now, pass-first Mitchell Marner has vowed to adopt a 
shooter’s brain, knowing full well that becoming a double threat would 
keep goalies guessing and the Toronto Maple Leafs winning. 

“You’ve got to respect both the shot and the pass option,” goaltender 
Frederik Andersen explains. “The better you can be at both, the more it’s 
going to help you.” 

Sounds simple enough. 

But on a night when your team has coughed up 2-0 and 3-1 leads on the 
road, when the game is tied, and the tide has turned, and your 
centreman plants one on your tape with under eight minutes left… you 
still gotta bury the sucker. 

Which is precisely what Marner did Tuesday in Calgary, drifting into a 
quiet space in the high slot, pounding a one-timer past Jacob Markstrom, 
and delivering Toronto its sixth nail-biting victory in eight games. 

Remaining Time -0:46 

Marner fires lethal one-timer past Markstrom 

“I've really been working on that shot with Matts. If I can try to find that 
shot more, I know Matts can find me there,” said Marner. 

For years now, Auston Matthews and Marner have routinely been the 
final two Leafs to glide off the ice during pre-game skate, using every last 
second of warm-up to feed each other one-timers until the buzzer 
sounds, the lights dim, and the music stops. 

“It's just trying to get it off my stick quickly and on to the net, for a chance 
on net, for a rebound or something,” Marner said. “I'm trying to get more 
of a shot mentality in there, trying to be more of a threat. It was a great 
dish by Matty, and that's a big goal.” 

Indeed. 

Marner’s strike completed an eight-point swing in the North Division 
standings in favour of the Leafs over the Flames in the rivals’ first two-
game miniseries. 

Marner’s fifth multi-point effort and second game-winner also vaulted the 
winger into a tie with Connor McDavid for the NHL points lead with 12. 

Critics may be quick to point out that Marner has a league-high two 
empty-netters or that his 31.3 per cent shooting percentage is 
unsustainable. Fair. But there is little doubt Marner has embarked on a 
mission to make his impact felt after a disappointing experience in the 
2020 post-season bubble. 

“A real differentiator for the true great players, the truly elite players of the 
league: they're not satisfied,” coach Sheldon Keefe said. “When you see 
Mitch Marner, John Tavares, Auston Matthews, William Nylander out on 
the ice every day, practising and working on different things and 
spending their off-season trying to add different layers to the game, if 
you're a player that is not at their level, there’s no excuses.” 

Instrumental to both the Leafs’ top power-play and penalty-kill units, 
Marner has seen his average ice time climb to 23:33, tops among all 
NHL forwards. 

In effort to convert his muffin to a missile, Marner has bulked up his body 
and stiffened his stick flex. He’s also tried to rethink his options when he 
gets within striking distance. 

“The last two years I've been trying to work on it. I feel like it's a mentality 
thing,” Marner said. “I feel like I really want to try and make an extra play 
most of the time, but this year around, trying to be more of a threat. More 
of a guy that can be a more consistent shooter on net, kind of change 
things up on goalies -- and that's what I did tonight.” 

Andersen faces Marner’s shot daily in practice and believes it’s an 
“underrated” weapon, noting that placement can trump power. 

“He’s good at picking spots and being pretty elusive and tricky about 
where he’s going to go,” Andersen said. “He wants to be more than an 
incredible passer and playmaker. I know he wants to add to his game, 
and I think he’s done that throughout the years I’ve played with him.” 

Much of the juicy morning chatter around the Leafs’ 4-3 win will be about 
Jake Muzzin flipping the game puck into Matthew Tkachuk’s logo at the 
buzzer and Tkachuk blowing a gasket in response to the unwelcome 
souvenir. 

But Muzzin’s take-that gesture would not have been possible had the 
Maple Leafs not received contributions from their bottom six -- taxi-squad 
graduate Travis Boyd notched his first as a Leaf, and Wayne Simmonds 
is now running a two-game goal train -- or a double dose of the 
Matthews-Marner connection. 

“It just looks like he's flying,” Morgan Rielly says of Marner. “I know he's 
pretty motivated, and he's in a good place right now. He's just having fun 
with it, and it's great to be around him at the rink when he's feeling like 
that.” 

Remaining Time -2:52 

With game on the line, Maple Leafs stars come up big 

New Leafs T.J. Brodie and Zach Bogosian have both had their eyes 
opened by Marner’s elite ability to make reads and contribute 
defensively. 
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“So, he’s the total package,” Bogosian says. 

Even higher praise for Marner came from Leafs president Brendan 
Shanahan when addressing the club’s season-ticket holders in a Leafs 
Nation Network interview earlier this month. 

“He's got an energy that the players all love. He laughs at himself. He's 
self-deprecating, but he's also very serious about his job and the 
pressure that he puts on himself," Shanahan said. 

“He just cares. He cares a lot. This is a guy that I hope plays his entire 
career in Toronto. And if he does, I have no doubt he will bring us 
success. And I have no doubt that he's going to have a statue outside of 
the arena one day.” 

Sportsnet.ca LOADED: 01.27.2021 
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Sportsnet.ca / Oilers still looking for complete effort after swapping 
comebacks with Jets 

 

Mark Spector 

 

EDMONTON — They haven’t won back-to-back games yet this season, 
which tells us that the Edmonton Oilers simply haven’t found their game 
yet in 2021. 

Get a lead? No problem. Hold on to it? Problem. 

Two games at Winnipeg. Two third-period leads. Two points to show for 
it — and it took a wild comeback to pull that off. 

“You put yourself in a good position and you can’t waste those,” admitted 
Darnell Nurse. 

Getting those road leads is worth something, isn’t it? Is the glass half full, 
or half empty, Connor McDavid? 

“Not sure what it was,” McDavid said, when asked what the issue is with 
holding leads. “Same type of story as the other night. I thought we did a 
good job most of the 40 minutes and then in the third period we kind of 
just let it get away. We were able to battle back the other night, but not 
tonight. It’s frustrating.” 

Three Jets goals in 3:27 turned a 3-2 Oilers lead into a 5-3 deficit. This, 
after a few chances — by Zack Kassian in particular — had been wasted 
that would have extended the Edmonton lead to two goals. 

Seven games into his season, Kassian doesn’t have a goal yet. We 
applaud the plethora of scoring chances he is creating — that’s more 
than some guys can say. But Kassian is missing the net on too many 
Grade A chances. He’s a vet who has to figure out how to bear down and 
help his team get through a tough stretch. 

Here are a few more observations on snatching defeat from the jaws of 
victory in Winnipeg: 

Remaining Time -1:01 

Why McDavid believes Oilers need to be better at finishing 

Minus Too Many 

Here’s the deal on Oilers defenceman Tyson Barrie: He’s dangerous at 
both ends of the ice. 

The problem is, so far this season he’s only been dangerous in one end 
— the defensive zone — and isn’t scaring anyone with his work on 
offence. Barrie has two assists in his first eight games as an Oiler and 
has been taken off the top power play unit. Meanwhile, after an even 
night against Winnipeg he is now six below par. 

We get it — plus-minus is an antiquated stat. But minus-6 just eight 
games into a season? That’s not good enough for a guy who came here 
to play an important role. 

“Well yeah, you’ve got to do both sides of it,” said head coach Dave 
Tippett when asked about Barrie’s game. “His game has got to be some 
good puck moving, some creative play at the offensive blue line. There’s 
been glimpses of it, but not enough of it.” 

Barrie left his check alone on Nikolai Ehlers' goal, the first of three 
straight in the third period for Winnipeg. It was a straight two-on-two, and 
then Ehlers was wide open for a pass from Paul Stastny. 

Barrie simply blew the assignment. 

You can deal with those defensive deficiencies when the points are 
flowing at the other end. But they’re not — Barrie’s game as advertised 
has yet to arrive in Edmonton. 

Or, if you listen to Leafs fans, perhaps it has… 

Remaining Time -0:44 

Jets' Ehlers scores crucial one-timer in crunch time 

Bad to Better 

It’s funny: The Oilers felt great about erasing a 3-2 deficit and winning on 
a last-second goal Sunday. Now it is the Jets who are satisfied, having 
broken open the game in the third and grabbed the two points. 

Neither team played a full 60 minutes in either game. But the one that 
gets the points always sees the positives, as Edmonton did on Sunday. 

“Our mentality is just staying in the battle and knowing we’re better than 
that,” said Ehlers. “That first period wasn’t good. Bucky (Connor 
Hellebuyck) gave us a chance to stay in the game and we got the two 
points, We’re happy with that, will probably take the day off tomorrow and 
look forward to the next game.” 

Meanwhile, Edmonton will search for some positives, heading home from 
a 2-2 road trip for a pair against the Toronto Maple Leafs. 

“We did play some good hockey for long stretches,” Nurse said, “but we 
put ourselves in good position going to third and you have to find a way 
to get the next one or get momentum going your way. When we gave up 
the first one, we kind of just let it pile on more and more. 

“There’s things in our game that we can build off of, but when we put 
ourselves in that position we have to find a way to close it out. You put 
yourself in a good position and you can’t waste those.” 

Remaining Time -0:40 

Tippett believes Oilers have improved, but not at top of their game yet 

Imperfect Timing 

Tippett did contemplate a time out after McDavid scored with 1:50 to 
play, pulling the Oilers to within one. 

“Yes, we were,” he said. “But if you take a time out then, they’ve got to 
play that whole 1:50. We wanted to get 30 seconds (out of another line), 
so we’d (call a time out) and play them the last 1:20. If you take your time 
out then you’ve got to play them for two full minutes. That’s a lot of time 
at the end of a game.” 

The Jets ended up scoring into an empty net, with the McDavid unit on 
the ice. Two late comebacks, alas, was too much for Tippett to ask for. 

Sportsnet.ca LOADED: 01.27.2021 

1182691 Websites 

 

Sportsnet.ca / 31 Thoughts: How the Dubois-Laine trade finally came 
together 

 

Elliotte Friedman 

 

You can talk all you want, but actions speak. Any long-time fan can 
remember a time when their team made a big trade — and totally 
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collapsed. Whether it was the white flag on a season or a superstar who 
wanted out, a demoralized carcass of a roster remained. 

That did not happen in Columbus on Saturday. The opponent was the 
Stanley Cup champion Tampa Bay Lightning, who were 3-0 on the 
season with a victory over the Blue Jackets under their belts less than 48 
hours earlier. Captain Nick Foligno tied the game 17 seconds after Victor 
Hedman opened the scoring, en route to an impressive 5–2 Blue Jackets 
win. 

“We have a great room. We have really good leadership here,” GM 
Jarmo Kekalainen said on Monday’s podcast. “Guys love playing for 
each other and going to battle. That’s the way it looked like again on 
Saturday…. There’s certain values we don’t compromise. Doesn’t matter 
who you are, you have to live by those values. 

“You could see some joy within our team in Saturday’s game. We finally 
looked like a team, and they played great. I'm proud of the guys.” 

Kekalainen knew for months that Dubois wanted out. He and Winnipeg 
compatriot Kevin Cheveldayoff knew for months that each other was 
likely their best option. Every time these two GMs spoke to other clubs 
about their disgruntled forwards, whatever was offered had to beat what 
they could get from one another. 

Remaining Time -3:44 

Jets' GM Cheveldayoff 'willing to take that risk' in acquiring Dubois 

During his Hockey Night in Canada pre-game interview with Ron 
MacLean, Cheveldayoff said the Jets tried to address their needs on 
defence but were unable to do so. It’s believed that when they spoke to 
Philadelphia, the ask of the Flyers included Ivan Provorov. Philly 
obviously wasn’t doing that, but it illustrates what both the Blue Jackets 
and Jets were thinking. 

Columbus hoped it could mend things with Dubois, but he had no interest 
and accelerated the process by sleepwalking through last Thursday’s 
game. It couldn’t continue. Kekalainen took one more trip around the 
NHL on Friday, but no one could beat the Jets. It was done Friday, 
although medical reviews weren’t completed until Saturday. 

Jack Roslovic is overshadowed by the rest of the star power involved, but 
his inclusion was critical to Kekalainen. 

“We were adamant right from the start we wanted both of these players 
in the deal, and it wasn’t happening one for one,” he said. 

While necessary, it had to be a painful trade for Columbus. The Blue 
Jackets — trusting their instincts — disavowed conventional wisdom to 
select Dubois third overall in 2016. If they had taken Jesse Puljujarvi, 
Edmonton would have snared Mikhail Sergachev with the next pick and 
P.K. Subban would have been traded from Montreal to Vancouver so the 
Canadiens could grab Dubois. How much would be different? 

Instead, their astute gamble forced an eviction after just three seasons. 
Having recently seen Sergei Bobrovsky and Artemi Panarin walk as 
unrestricted free agents makes it hurt even more. In response, 
Kekalainen launched into a passionate defence of the Ohio capital. 

“The one thing I know, there’s misconception that there’s something 
wrong with Columbus. This is a great city. I could live here for the rest of 
my life…. We’ve got great fans, we have a great building, great 
ownership here and people are excited about hockey. It can give you the 
small city, safe feeling… with great schools and some of the best golf 
courses in the United States if you love that. 

“I can’t say enough about Columbus, how great it is here.” 

One of the theories (although I don’t believe it applied in this case) is that 
players want out because the Blue Jackets grind them when they have 
the hammer due to the way arbitration and free agency are set up. Do 
they have to change their approach? 

“No, I don’t feel that way at all,” Kekalainen answered. “We have certain 
rights in the CBA…. You know what they tell me when they become (an 
unrestricted free agent)? ‘Here’s what I want for money, or I’ll leave.’” 

He was laughing when he said that. 

“When we have the rights — and you don’t have arbitration rights, for 
example — we’re going to say, ‘Well, we think this is a fair contract. 
Here’s why, here are the comparables and let’s agree on a deal.’ We’re 
never going to try to squeeze you and put an unfair offer on the table. 
Sometimes negotiations get a little bit hard if the other side’s 
unreasonable, but I don’t think we’ve ever been unreasonable. I think the 
contract once (Dubois) finally wanted to sign took me and (agent) Pat 
Brisson 10 minutes to get done. 

“We just signed Oliver Bjorkstrand to an extension, and he’s very, very 
happy about it…. (If a) player wants to leave for other reasons, there’s 
nothing we can do. We offered Artemi Panarin one of the biggest 
contracts in the entire league because we felt he’s worth it and one of the 
best players in the entire league. Once you’ve earned it, we’re going to 
pay. But we also have a cap to manage and now it’s going to be flat for 
awhile. So if we just hand out money… then maybe the players will like 
us or our negotiations more, but we’re going to be losing players and not 
.. able to keep the team together because we’ll be over the cap. 

“We don’t get any sympathies from the players and agents when they 
have the right to ask for whatever they want. We either have to say yes 
or no when they become UFAs. We’ve got to conduct our business the 
right way, but we’re always going to try to be fair about it.” 

31 Thoughts: The Podcast 

Jeff Marek and Elliotte Friedman talk to a lot of people around the hockey 
world, and then they tell listeners all about what they’ve heard and what 
they think about it. 

31 THOUGHTS 

1. Let’s empty the notebook on this deal. Before the season, Montreal 
might have considered the possibility of Nick Suzuki as part of a trade for 
Dubois. But any chance of that was eliminated by his performance to 
start the year. His growth is exceptional. 

I’m not sure what was in Anaheim’s package, but I don’t believe it 
included top prospects Jamie Drysdale or Trevor Zegras. 

2. Dubois repeated one particular theme in his post-trade interviews: 
“Sometimes you have to remain true to yourself, how you feel and how 
you think.” 

It’s cryptic, but a window into his thinking. 

One Blue Jacket said, “If you cross him, or he makes up his mind on 
something, he doesn’t change it.” So, in that respect, he was certainly 
true to himself. 

I don’t believe this was about money — the belief is Columbus was 
willing to go into the eight-times-eight range to get this done. There are a 
ton of theories, including: Dubois wanting to be in a place where hockey 
was more in the spotlight; his relationship with John Tortorella (a factor, 
although multiple sources have indicated it’s not “the” factor); some kind 
of dispute with teammates (denied by one source, although they were 
very unhappy with his performance this year); and, lastly, Dubois being 
worried if he signed long-term that other Blue Jackets would go 
elsewhere and he’d be left behind. Maybe we’ll never know the real truth. 

3. On the podcast, Kekalainen said Columbus “tried like hell” in 2016 to 
move up from third to second overall so they could draft Laine. Did he 
ever think it would happen? “No, they weren’t moving the pick.” 

4. As for Winnipeg, Blake Wheeler pushed back against the idea Laine 
was bullied out of the organization. 

“If I have any regrets, my regrets would be some of the frustrations that 
took place over the years,” the captain said. “Every time we 
communicated, it’s been nothing but positive. Never any fighting, never 
any yelling at each other…. So maybe I could have communicated a little 
better instead of just getting frustrated. Never once was I hard on Patty 
— far from it. If anything, I was very respectful and coddled a young 
teenager and 20-year-old.” 

Whatever the case, one thing is very clear: Not everyone was 100 per 
cent comfortable with everyone else. That’s not necessarily fatal. Take a 
look around your own workplace — there are always factions, egos and 
petty jealousies. What matters is if everyone shows up to play, and 
Laine’s opener was out of this world. 
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What can screw up everything is money. The winger’s number is going to 
be high, and I don’t think the Jets were willing to go there. Look at their 
salary structure — everyone’s reasonably close. That, to me, is what 
ultimately set the move in motion. 

5. Vince Dunn was off the second power play in St. Louis’s morning 
skate Tuesday at Vegas. Coach Craig Berube would not reveal his 
lineup, but will that mean a healthy scratch? 

Dunn has had a rough start, but his talent is respected. St. Louis had a 
lot of trade talks about him in the summer before signing him. They are 
believed to be looking for a first rounder. 

6. Some things to keep an eye on: Anaheim is looking for scoring. 

7. I didn’t think Toronto would need forwards, but here we are. With 
Nicholas Robertson and Joe Thornton out long-term, the Maple Leafs are 
searching for any potential upgrades to what they’ve got. 

8. The Canadiens are so deep and going so well that Victor Mete can’t 
get into the lineup. There’s going to be interest. The one thing you really 
notice about Montreal is their confidence. That team believes it’s good. 
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Julien praises Canadiens for overcoming lengthy road trip with strong 
start to season 

9. It was DEFCON 1 in Vancouver over the weekend as the Canucks 
dropped to 2-5. I can’t imagine ownership is thrilled with the way the 
season’s begun, but I don’t sense any desire to do something rash. This 
season presents unique challenges, which makes change riskier and 
more difficult to complete. You’ve got to lean into the headwind. 

If the start to the year’s proven anything, it’s that team identity was 
altered by the departures of Jacob Markstrom and Chris Tanev. They 
were security blankets on and off the ice. When Elias Pettersson needed 
counsel, he went to Markstrom. When Quinn Hughes needed it, he went 
to Tanev. You could count on Markstrom to cover up mistakes, while 
Tanev was a calm presence who could make a strong outlet pass. That 
eased the pressure on Hughes’s workload; now he’s even more of a 
target. 

I’m a fan of Corey Sznajder’s online work (@shutdownline on Twitter). He 
does a ton of individual tracking, and has noticed Hughes’s workload has 
gone up a lot — although defensive injuries have something to do with 
that, too. Opponents are making sure to finish their checks on him. 

10. There’ve been reports the Canucks have talked to former Los 
Angeles assistant GM Michael Futa. He works with Sportsnet now, so it’s 
not something I’m really comfortable talking about, but I don’t believe 
these conversations are new. There was contact several months ago 
with GM Jim Benning, but nothing available. 

11. Sznajder’s data had some interesting insight into Pettersson. His five-
on-five numbers so far this season are stunningly poor for such a 
fantastic talent. For example, he had just five offensive-zone entries with 
possession in the team’s first six games. It’s simply not what you expect 
from him. Can’t help but wonder if some of that was J.T. Miller’s early-
season absence. They have tremendous chemistry and look for each 
other. Now that Miller’s returned, the Canucks hope things get back to 
normal, although it’s certainly strange to see the pair get no points on a 
night where Vancouver scores seven against Ottawa. 

12. Senators coach DJ Smith unloaded following that 7–1 defeat. 

“We got some guys that are taking for granted positions in the NHL,” he 
said. “And we’ve got to give some other guys opportunity to see if they 
want to play a little harder than some of the guys that are playing now.” 

I didn’t mind Smith leaving in Matt Murray; this is a long-term investment, 
and he needs to work on things. That probably gets Colin White back in 
the lineup, as he’s only played twice. Teams have called the Senators to 
see what their intentions are, but again, they’re not anxious to give up 
talented young players. 

*I understand that I may withdraw my consent at any time. 

13. Almost 27 years ago, NHL Commissioner Gary Bettman suspended 
Mike Keenan for 60 days and fined him $100,000 for signing a contract 
with St. Louis while coaching the Rangers in the playoffs. The Blues were 

fined $250,000, and Detroit (which also tried to get him) was fined 
$25,000. Even adjusted for inflation, John Chayka’s suspension, which 
amounts to 17 months through Dec. 31, looks very steep by comparison. 

A couple of executives said they weren’t surprised Bettman would send a 
powerful message enforcing contracts because owners wouldn’t want 
their GMs following any precedent. But it’s hard to make true judgement 
without seeing the full ruling. 

New Jersey asked for and received permission to speak to Chayka — a 
private plane was sent for the interview — so I’m really curious to read it. 
In a lot of ways, the next move is the Devils’. 

14. The 2021 NHL draft wasn’t a major focus for the league until the 
season started. Now that it’s under way, teams are being asked for their 
suggestions. Obviously, there’s a fear about making already-challenging 
evaluations with so few games. (One scout was laughing last week, 
realizing the last viewing he had of one prospect was a game from last 
February.) 

There are several brainstorms, including moving the draft back to 
December or January, and one idea I really love — two drafts in June 
2022 in Montreal, several days apart. The first would be for late-
2002/2003-borns, the second for the next year. The NHLPA has to 
approve this, and a significant problem would be about preventing some 
very talented players the possibility to be in the NHL next season. That’s 
why I wonder if a solution is one round in July, the rest later. 

15. One thing we’ve learned about the NHL’s COVID-related absences 
list is that cancellations depend on positive tests, not exposures. 
Seventeen positive tests in Dallas means cancellation (and for good 
reason). Washington had four players on the list, but only one positive 
test (Ilya Samsonov), so they played. Carolina didn’t play, so it’s clear 
they had several positives. The Capitals weren’t thrilled they had to play 
shorthanded, but that might actually be better for them long-term. 
Carolina, Dallas, Florida and Tampa Bay will all have more “game days” 
than off days for the rest of the season. 

16. The fallout from the four Capitals — Evgeny Kuznetsov, Dmitry Orlov, 
Alex Ovechkin and Samsonov — was interesting. No one disputed that 
the NHL has to enforce its rules, because governments need to be 
confident special privileges will be protected. And everyone is struggling 
under COVID, so it’s not the right message that anyone should be 
exempt. But there is concern about the mental well-being of the players. 

Montreal opened the season on the road for almost two weeks. Ottawa is 
spending six days a row in Vancouver. You’re very limited in what you 
can do, and, like everyone on the planet, players can’t wait until there’s 
more freedom to move. I moved into a hotel for the first five days of the 
season, and felt like Jack Nicholson in The Shining. I get it. 

17. If there was anything that bothered some players, it was the 
impression the four Capitals were guilty of an egregious violation. Players 
are uncomfortable with the public nature of the COVID list — my feeling 
is it’s unavoidable and better than the alternative — and they felt those 
players were publicly unprotected. 

18. When the Capitals first addressed the incident, head coach Peter 
Laviolette made sure to point the finger at himself, too. 

“I made a mistake. I dropped my mask (at the end of a game) in the 
celebration. I’ve got to do a better job, too.” 

Small thing, but a big thing. 

19. I really feel for the AHL, its team and its players. It’s a financial mess 
and an enormous challenge for everyone involved. Last summer, the 
Professional Hockey Players’ Association (which represents AHL and 
ECHL players) agreed to pro-rated salaries for this season. Back then, 
the league was talking about 56 games with 31 teams. Now we know 
three are out, and no one will play 56 — with the Canadian teams coming 
in as low as 24. Ontario has not yet given permission for Belleville or 
Toronto, and Stockton’s team looks like it’s headed to Calgary. One 
player said he was looking at the possibility of $30,000 pay for four 
months work, which he said he couldn’t afford to do. 

The NHL teams, who recognize the importance of their prospects 
playing, are prepared to help out to the tune of guaranteeing at least 40 
per cent if the season cannot be completed due to COVID, with the 
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PHPA countering at 60 per cent. There were calls going on today to see 
where everybody stood, but, as you can imagine, there are raw/hard 
feelings everywhere. It’s brutal. 

20. When Jesse Puljujarvi went back to Karpat in 2018, he was given a 
dressing-room seat next to 34-year-old Shaun Heshka of Melville, Sask. 
(Before Puljujarvi returned to Edmonton this year, he was sandwiched 
between two Canadians, Heshka and 30-year-old Cody Kunyk of 
Sherwood Park, Alta.) When Oilers coach Dave Tippett said last week 
Puljujarvi was being promoted to the top line, Heshka re-tweeted the 
news on his Twitter timeline. 

“We watch the games,” Heshka said Tuesday. “I couldn’t think any more 
highly of him — people here are rooting for him. Our job was to talk to 
him in English as much as possible, build his confidence, get his love for 
the game back. We felt we did that here, and it’s great to see him doing 
well.” 

What do you remember about Puljujarvi when he came back to Karpat? 

“He looked like he needed a hug,” Heshka answered. “He went there with 
a picture of how things were supposed to work, and (they) didn’t work out 
that way. For him, it’s not about money. He wanted to play because he 
loves playing, and we told him, ‘This is your team and we’ll all trail behind 
you.’” 

What’s the difference now as opposed to then? 

“He figured out how to play the game — how he can use his teammates 
to further himself. He doesn’t have to do it all himself. He just really 
matured as a person, and he’s the hardest player to train with here. 
There are a lot of young players around, and he sets the example. They 
all look at him, ‘What am I supposed to do?’ He sets the tone.” 

21. Heshka signed as a free agent with the Canucks in 2006 after three 
years with WHL Everett. Traded to Arizona in 2009, he played eight 
games for the Coyotes in 2009–10. 

“I remember being on the bus (for AHL San Antonio), and the coach 
called me up to the front and said I was going to the NHL. I was like, 
‘Whoa, really?’” 

His first game was in Anaheim. 

“In warm-ups, you see Teemu Selanne, Ryan Getzlaf, and I’m thinking, 
‘Oh man, I’m in over my head.’ I cherish my one cup of coffee.” 

Twelve days later, he thought he’d scored his first goal and the Coyotes 
players were ecstatic for him. 

“It was against Carey Price. In between periods, Radim Vrbata said he 
tipped it, but wasn’t going to tell anyone. But the league reviews all goals, 
and they switched it to him.” 

Geez, that’s such a downer. They should have pretended they didn’t see 
it. Heshka had two assists in eight games. The other was on Paul 
Bissonnette’s first NHL goal. 

“I banked it off him. He’s talked about it on his podcast,” Heshka laughed. 

22. From Arizona, he’s been to Austria, the AHL, Finland, Russia, 
Sweden and back to Finland. He won the Spengler Cup with Canada in 
2017. This is his fifth straight season in Karpat. 

“When I started in Finland (2012–13), I played in Pori, and they won their 
first championship in about 30 years. It was a big deal; I didn’t realize 
how big it was in the scale of things. People were coming up to us crying 
in happiness when we’d sit down for dinner. It boosted my reputation in 
the country. I was doing an interview with a Finnish writer and he said I 
was one of the most consistent defencemen in the league the last 10 
years. It does get harder every year, but my game was never about 
speed. I’m a good passer and see the ice well.” 

He’s there with his wife, Laura, and children Makayla, Willem and Taylor. 
They go back to Winnipeg in the summers. Great journey for him and his 
family — and the Oilers appreciate his guidance with their talented young 
forward. 
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23. One name stood out for me when I was looking over AHL rosters — 
27-year-old defenceman Ryan Murphy from the Henderson Silver 
Knights. Taken 12th overall in 2011 by Carolina from OHL Kitchener, 
Murphy played 175 NHL games for the Hurricanes, Wild and Devils 
before going to the KHL in 2019–20. 

Joining the Vegas organization is no coincidence. On the Golden Knights 
staff is his OHL coach, Steve Spott. 

“There was a point where I was in Minnesota that I thought I’d be going 
to San Jose to be with him. I wanted to get back with him — he knows 
me. [Vegas is] a team built on second chances, a perfect place to start a 
new career.” 

24. Murphy could have stayed in Russia for more money, but the pull of 
the NHL was powerful. His desire to take another run intensified when he 
saw two old friends win Stanley Cups — Jordan Binnington in 2019, and 
Barclay Goodrow in 2020. Both have lent their support. 

“Picking Jordan’s brain. How he handled himself. He’s a big supporter of 
mine, always saying, ‘Murph, this is your year.’ The whole story, the 
negatives, he never gave up. Kept his confidence. (Barclay) and I have 
baby pictures together on the ice. He beat the odds — people never gave 
him a chance. I couldn’t have been happier to see Bark win.” 

Murphy also credits Peter Renzetti, a long-time personal trainer who also 
works with Cole Perfetti, among others. 

“He’s a mental coach, too, making sure I have that ‘Eff you’ mentality. 
‘Have your confidence, you’re a hockey player.’ I felt I failed a lot of 
people that I didn’t have a 500-game career.” 

We had a really good conversation about how being a hockey pro for a 
decade is an incredible accomplishment, something most boys and girls 
would sacrifice an important internal organ to achieve. 

“When I’m older, I’ll see it that way,” Murphy said. “But right now, I’d like 
to accomplish more.” 

He credited the KHL with helping him get his groove back, especially 
coach Craig Woodcroft at Dynamo Minsk. 

25. Murphy had a good story on one of his biggest adjustments to 
Russian culture. 

“I didn’t know for the first couple of days in Tatarstan (where he played 
last year for Nizhnekamsk Neftekhimik) that it’s pretty normal to shake 
hands in the morning to say hello.” 

So instead of just saying hi, you shake everyone’s hand the first time you 
see them every day. 

26. One of my buddies got a Theragun over Christmas and loves the 
thing, so I was intrigued to see that Johnny Gaudreau is the first NHL 
player to endorse it. (Other endorsers include Paul George, DeAndre 
Hopkins and Maria Sharapova.) 

“He had a relationship with the product. He uses it,” said Corey Gross, 
president of Three Point Sports, who signed this deal for the Calgary 
winger. “They were attracted to his story. An underdog. Overlooked and 
now he has success at the NHL level.” 

In the digital age, that’s the focus over national or regional commercials. 

“Socially driven,” as Gross says. 

Key for Flames’ teammates? Part of the partnership is a supply of 
Theraguns. So they should start asking. I’d bet Ryan Leslie already has. 

27. After 911 NHL games for St. Louis, Toronto, Phoenix, Calgary, 
Pittsburgh, the Rangers, Winnipeg, Boston (twice), New Jersey and 
Carolina, Lee Stempniak has two new homes. The first is just outside 
Boston, where he lives with his wife, Lindsay, and children Reese, Lucy 
and Brooks. 

The second is with the Arizona Coyotes. He is their hockey data 
strategist. 
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“As I played, I gained so much experience and knowledge. I was the 
beneficiary of guys going out of the way to help, and I wanted to do that, 
too.” 

Who helped you? 

“Bill Guerin, Doug Weight and Paul Kariya were very generous. Kariya, 
I’d eat lunch with him every day after practice for one year, and I was like 
a sponge. Keith Tkachuk, he’d say, ‘You carry the puck through the 
neutral zone, and I will be here.’ He owned the front of the net, and all the 
small things I saw him work on in practice made him an exceptional 
player.” 

28. We actually discussed skills development as much as analytics, 
because we started talking about The MVP Machine, a fantastic baseball 
book about how some players honed their skills. I brought up the chapter 
about Trevor Bauer, while Stempniak mentioned Mookie Betts and how 
he changed his swing after being the American League MVP. 

“I was a guy that tried to squeeze every last talent out of myself,” he said. 
“At the end of the day, hockey ops wants to win. Any edge more info will 
give goes into helping you win. Being better at some small things can do 
that. If you can break out, make a good pass, pull the puck off the wall to 
make a play efficiently, accelerate into pucks, objectively see what you 
need to work on, break down small parts of great players’ games…. Let’s 
say a great player can do X, Y and Z. Maybe you can’t do X and Y, but if 
you get a little more of Z, you can improve your game. The best in the 
NHL are in a never-ending quest.” 

I asked for some examples of the true perfectionists. 

“Patrice Bergeron scores on that power play soft-area one-timer all the 
time. He works so hard at it. Sidney Crosby works at everything. 
Protecting pucks, being strong on pucks, knifing through the neutral 
zone. He chases perfection and adds new ways all the time.” 

29. As for the numbers, Stempniak sees his role as “the conduit. Taking 
all this raw data and making it into something more usable in hockey 
terms.” 

His first exposure to it was in Calgary, with their resident genius, Chris 
Snow. 

“It was very basic — shots and shot location. ‘This is where you shot the 
puck from. This is where goals were scored. And when you scored more 
last year, this is where you shot from.’” 

Stempniak has an economics degree from Dartmouth and tried to learn 
more about the ideas. 

“There can be such a disconnect between hockey ops and analysts. I’m 
going to try to make it more user-friendly on both ends, make sure 
everyone gets what they are looking for. More efficient. Everyone just 
wants to see how it’s relevant.” 

30. Stempniak said one of his career highlights was scoring Winnipeg’s 
first playoff goal after the Jets’ return to the NHL. He’s helping Freddy 
Meyer, who played 281 NHL games, coach a school team and told some 
funny stories about the kids. 

“They ask me, ‘Do you know Bergeron? Is he your friend?’ I say, ‘Yeah, 
he is,’ and they’re so impressed,” Stempniak laughed. “I feel very 
fortunate for where my career took me.” 

31. It’s a weird feeling covering the NHL this season. I’m not working a 
single game involving a U.S.-based team. Does anyone else feel cut off 
from those outside their favourite team’s division? I didn’t like last week’s 
blog for that reason; I felt there wasn’t enough on those other teams. 
Strange challenge. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Tkachuk-Muzzin fireworks add new chapter to Flames' 
growing rivalry with Leafs 

 

Eric Francis 

 

CALGARY – On his knees at the final buzzer, crushed by the Flames' 
second loss in a row, Matthew Tkachuk had hockey’s version of sand 
kicked in his face. 

Standing a few feet away from the Flames agitator, Jake Muzzin turned 
and deliberately flipped the puck at Tkachuk’s chest, punctuating the 
Leafs’ 4-3 win with a big ol’ middle finger. 

Given Tkachuk’s penchant for perturbing, there aren’t many players in 
the league who wouldn’t love sending a similar message his way. 

Fair enough. 

Infuriated at the disrespect, Tkachuk sprung to his feet and immediately 
launched into the Leafs veteran, doing his best to square off with Muzzin 
while other Leafs and an official stepped in to separate them. 

For his efforts, Muzzin was handed a meaningless unsportsmanlike 
conduct penalty, while an enraged Tkachuk stormed down the tunnel to 
the dressing room, attempting to smash several water bottles along the 
way. 

What a shame these two don’t play again until Feb. 22. 

Not just because it’s now clear the Leafs really did take exception to 
Tkachuk’s fall on Jack Campbell’s back a game earlier after all, but 
because the two just engaged in a whale of a see-saw battle. 

Now we know there’s some juice in this matchup. 

Remaining Time -1:03 

Tkachuk loses temper after Muzzin flips puck at him 

All it really ever takes is a little familiarity with Tkachuk for an opponent to 
start digging in against him. The Leafs and Flames are now building that 
animosity, with a full seven games left in their season series. 

Don’t forget who Muzzin played alongside for many years in Los Angeles 
– yes, the man who Tkachuk has had a very public, running feud with: 
Drew Doughty. 

You can bet that Doughty’s evening ended with a text to his old pal that 
included a string of supportive emojis. 

As bush and symbolic as a puck flip into an opponent’s chest is, it sets 
the stage for more wonderful theatre and storylines when the two next 
meet. That’s what this North Division could – and should — be all about: 
vitriol, animosity, payback and passion. 

On Tuesday, the game itself was entertaining, and that can normally 
carry the day. But the NHL is in the entertainment business and few 
things in sport are more entertaining than conflict. 

As far as the game went, the Flames pulled another first-period no-show, 
outshot 10-1 and lucky to trail just 2-0 thanks to their new nightly saviour, 
Jacob Markstrom. 

The Flames flipped the script in the second, outshooting the visitors 18-5 
to set up a third period in which they bridged their 3-2 deficit with a tying 
goal from Johnny Gaudreau, his second of the game. 

Although league scoring leader Mitch Marner would eventually break the 
deadlock with a snipe from the high slot that won the game with eight 
minutes left, nobody was feeling it more than Gaudreau on this night. 

As part of a solid start to his season, Gaudreau had his first two-goal 
game since Dec. 12, 2019. 

Remaining Time -2:03 

Gaudreau showing signs of drastic improvement for Flames 

Alas, as usually happens when the Leafs win, Toronto’s big boys were 
the difference. Marner and Matthews both had a goal and a helper to 
clinch a two-game sweep over a Calgary club that spent the bulk of both 
games playing catch-up. 
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“First period was awful for the whole team, other than Marky,” said 
Gaudreau, slumped in his chair. 

“We just didn’t show up in the first. Not the way we’re going to win 
games.” 

The Flames can take solace in the fact that for the third time this season 
they followed up a horrific period with a doozy. But there wasn’t much 
else to take away from a game in which Geoff Ward’s defensive 
demands were ignored with regularity. 

“We didn’t start on time, that’s for sure,” said Ward. “We got outworked 
early and we were really porous. We looked like we’d never tracked 
before in our life. Everything we do has to come from the fact we can 
check. You can’t give up four goals in this league regularly and expect to 
win games. We have to be committed to being good away from the 
puck.” 

But nobody will be talking about that on Wednesday, as the Flames 
make their way to Montreal to play the red-hot Habs. 

They’ll discuss the pettiness of a puck flip, the possibility of payback and 
the reality that we may just get playoff-type hostility long before the post-
season begins. 

For that we can thank Mr. Muzzin and Mr. Tkachuk, who's next time 
together in the sandbox is already being discussed. 

Sportsnet.ca LOADED: 01.27.2021 

1182693 Websites 

 

Sportsnet.ca / Maple Leafs’ goaltending depth evaporates quickly with 
Campbell injury 

 

Luke Fox 

 

Depth is a wonderful luxury in this compacted sprint of an NHL season. 
But, oh boy, can it dry up fast. 

Even a team as prepared for absentee goaltenders as the Toronto Maple 
Leafs — who made sure to load up on four netminders with a minimum of 
17 NHL appearances in 2019-20 — can have their most critical position 
tested before their eighth game of 2021. 

Last week, cap-tight Toronto lost stud third-string goalie Aaron Dell to a 
New Jersey Devils waiver claim. 

On Tuesday, coach Sheldon Keefe announced that backup Jack 
Campbell (2-0-0, .923) would be sidelined “weeks, not days” with a leg 
injury suffered in Sunday’s victory over the Flames, interrupting the 
affable No. 2’s stellar start. 

Re-enter Michael Hutchinson, who will don the ballcap on the Maple 
Leafs bench for the foreseeable future. 

Home of the Leafs 

Ostensibly, Hutchinson was signed back to Toronto in the off-season for 
two years and $1.45 million to fulfill an expansion draft qualification, 
improve the farm club’s save percentage and provide a known 
commodity in an emergency situation. 

It’s not a five-alarm blaze yet, but the pressure on starter Frederik 
Andersen to perform — and stay healthy — just ratcheted up a notch. 

“That's the game,” Keefe said. “That's why you try to set yourself up with 
as much depth as possible, to deal with whatever might come our way. I 
do think the way the schedule sets up here now, it's pretty favourable for 
us and for Fred Andersen's workload.” 

Knock on wood, Andersen (3-2-0, .898 save percentage) could well start 
all of Toronto’s next nine matches before the club’s next back-to-back, 
Feb. 17-18 versus Ottawa. 

“We still have lots of confidence in both Fred and Hutch,” Keefe said. 
“He's coming here with a different level of confidence than what he had 
last time around.” 

Hutchinson — a 30-year-old journeyman — went 4-9-1 with a .889 save 
percentage for the 2019-20 Maple Leafs and was dealt to the Colorado 
Avalanche at the 2020 trade deadline. 

When the Avs suffered multiple goaltending injuries in the playoff bubble, 
Hutchinson played admirably in relief, going 2-1 with a .910 save 
percentage in Colorado’s tight second-round series against the Dallas 
Stars. 

“He had a tough go here. At the same time, I believe there was a point in 
time where he won [three] consecutive starts for us,” Keefe said. “He was 
finding his way, and then towards the end, it didn't go well. But he went 
off to Colorado, got put in a really tough position in the playoffs and gave 
them an opportunity to compete and get to Game 7.” 

Remaining Time -1:15 

Hutchinson’s forced promotion to the backup role is just one of a handful 
of lineup changes Keefe is making in advance of Tuesday’s rematch in 
Calgary. 

Mikko Lehtonen will draw in for defenceman Travis Dermott, who was 
dealt his first healthy scratch since 2018-19. 

Forwards Travis Boyd and Joey Anderson will both make their Maple 
Leafs debut, replacing Jason Spezza and Alexander Barabanov. 

And Ilya Mikheyev has earned himself a promotion to the top six, where 
he’ll flank John Tavares. 

“Mikheyev has played very well. Lots of speed,” Keefe said. 

“Mickey has been really good here for the last few games. It hasn't 
resulted in goals or points or anything like that here quite yet, but he's 
been getting these opportunities. It's just a matter of time.” 

Joseph Woll, the club’s 22-year-old prospect, is en route to Alberta. He’ll 
join the Leafs road trip and fill the taxi squad’s goaltending spot. 
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Sportsnet.ca / Hockey world celebrates Wayne Gretzky's 60th birthday 

 

Shannon Coulter January 26, 2021, 12:36 PM 

 

No. 99 has hit another milestone: turning 60. 

Hockey superstar and Canadian icon Wayne Gretzky celebrated his 60th 
birthday on Tuesday. Regarded as the greatest hockey player of all time, 
Gretzky played 20 seasons in the NHL and set several seemingly 
unbeatable records throughout his career. 

When Gretzky retired after the 1998-99 season, he held a whopping 61 
NHL records, including most goals in a season (92), most career points 
(2,857), most career Hart Trophies (nine) and a 51-game point scoring 
streak. 

The Great One also recorded three consecutive 200-point seasons and 
scored 50 goals in a stretch of just 39 games – records that both seem 
highly unlikely to ever be contested. 

From former rivals to hockey fans, many have taken to social media to 
wish The Great One a happy birthday and share some of their favourite 
Gretzky moments. 

    Happy 60th Birthday, Wayne Gretzky! 

    Celebrate by taking a look back at The Great One's incredible career. 
pic.twitter.com/FLg1iOyinB 

    — NHL (@NHL) January 26, 2021 



 

CAROLINA HURRICANES 
NEWS CLIPPINGS • January 27, 2021 

 

    Happy 60 birthday buddy, no hard feelings! @WayneGretzky 
#TheGreatOne pic.twitter.com/N4zsGzN0D6 

    — Esa Tiki Tikkanen (@tikitalk10) January 26, 2021 

Remaining Time -2:52 

Maurice's great stories about The Great One on his 60th birthday 

    In honour of Wayne Gretzky’s birthday, here is my most favourite GIF 
ever pic.twitter.com/g3COXFDEJS 

    — Roxana (@RoxyW89) January 26, 2021 

Remaining Time -0:30 

Oilers' Tippett remembers struggles playing against Wayne Gretzky 

    Join us today in wishing The Great One @WayneGretzky a happy 
60th birthday! After 20 seasons and 1,487 games played in the @NHL, 
the hockey legend holds the record for the most goals scored with 894. 

    "You miss 100% of the shots you don't take." 
pic.twitter.com/lqwc1gbarQ 

    — Canada (@Canada) January 26, 2021 

    I have to share one of my favourite Gretzky photos. Look at that hair. 
Gorgeous. pic.twitter.com/nIklmKCVwO 

    — Karlie (@KarlieDonnelly) January 26, 2021 
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TSN.CA / Smith tweaks Sens lineup to find spark after embarrassing loss 

Senators head coach D.J. Smith promised there would be lineup 
changes on the horizon after Monday’s 7-1 rout by the Canucks and, true 
to his word, he juggled his lines Tuesday ahead of Wednesday night’s 
rematch with Vancouver. Brent Wallace has more. 

 

By Brent Wallace 

 

After Monday night’s 7-1 drubbing by the Vancouver Canucks, Ottawa 
Senators head coach D.J. Smith promised there would be lineup 
changes on the horizon. 

True to his word, there was line juggling at Tuesday afternoon’s practice 
at Rogers Arena ahead of Wednesday night’s rematch with the Canucks. 

“We got some guys that maybe are taking for granted positions in the 
NHL and we've got to find the right combination, said Smith after the 
Vancouver loss. “And we've got to give some other guys some 
opportunity to see if they want to play a little harder than some of the 
guys that are playing now.” 

The Chuck Norris Line (Brady Tkachuk, Josh Norris, Drake Batherson) 
and the BTS Line (Tim Stützle, Chris Tierney, Connor Brown) remained 
intact, but Colin White goes from the doghouse to centring the second 
line with Nick Paul and Evgenii Dadonov. 

Senators fans have been clamouring to see the 25-year-old White get 
back into the lineup on a more permanent basis. The struggling centre 
has been a healthy scratch in four of Ottawa’s first six games this season 
and when he has been in the lineup, White has been used sparingly on 
the fourth line. Smith is hoping he might be able to find his game playing 
with higher-end talent. 

“He can give us some speed, said Smith. “He can make plays and he's 
going to have a chance to play with some guys that can make some 
plays with him. I think some of it, too, is putting him in a spot to succeed 
and I think he's in a spot that he can succeed with Nick Paul and 
(Evgenii) Dadonov.” 

Paul has been Ottawa’s best player in the first half dozen games this 
season and he is excited to play with his long-time friend. 

“Colin has a good head on his shoulders,” said Paul. “He's a great guy 
and he knows exactly what he has to do. He's got a positive attitude. 
He's coming into [the] lineup proving something. He knows exactly what 
he needs to do. And he's ready to take this opportunity.” 

However, White’s other linemate, Dadonov, is struggling to find his 
scoring touch on his new team. Dadonov was general manager Pierre 
Dorion’s big off-season acquisition, signing the former Florida Panther to 
a three-year, $15 million contract, but so far the right winger has just one 
goal and two points in six games. 

Smith is hoping that having White centre that line might be able to ignite 
Dadonov as well. 

“I think he would tell you he is squeezing it a bit, said Smith,  when asked 
about Dadonov’s game this season. “He hasn’t buried (a lot of goals), he 
hasn’t created the opportunities probably that he would want but just like 
a lot of guys when you're not playing well, when you're not winning, guys 
tend to squeeze it a little bit. He's a streaky guy and I would say, if he 
gets one, he's going to get a bunch here. 

“When he got one there the other night, I was hoping he’d get hot but you 
know maybe a little speed from Whitey (White) down the middle open 
some things up for him and maybe one goes in and we can get some 
chemistry there.” 

Wednesday’s game will also see a return of Cedric Paquette to the fourth 
line after missing Monday’s game due to injury. Alex Galchenyuk will 
once again be a healthy scratch. There was change on the blueline as 
well, with Brayden Coburn returning after being a scratch on Monday. He 
will move over to the right side to pair with Christian Wolanin. Josh Brown 
will come out of the lineup for the first time this season. 

Smith, who opts not to announce his starting goaltender, said it’s likely 
both Matt Murray and Marcus Hogberg will split the back-to-back games 
on Wednesday and Thursday against Vancouver. 

Murray was in goal for Monday’s loss, allowing seven goals on 35 shots. 
It was just the second time in his career Murray has given up seven goals 
in a game. The former Pittsburgh Penguin has struggled to find his game 
with Ottawa. Through five games, the 26-year-old Thunder Bay, Ont., 
native has a 4.47 goals-against average and a .862 save percentage. 

“Up until last night, I really liked the way I was playing,” said Murray. 
“Last night, it was obviously one of those nights where (I) felt like nothing 
was going our way and it's just a tough night all around, so you just try to 
learn from it and take from it what you can and move forward.” 

“I'm going to put it on me and I'm going put it on some of the mistakes 
we’ve made and hung him out, said Smith. “But I would say, to be fair, 
that he would want to play better for sure. In saying that, he's one of 
those guys that [is] streaky as well and if he gets going, he can win you 
hockey games. And he is probably putting too much pressure on himself, 
just like a lot of guys are, and we're in a really tough division this year, in 
the Canadian [North] Division, and all of these teams were in the playoffs 
last year, and we're putting a lot of pressure on ourselves.” 

The Sens (1-4-1) will look to ease some of that pressure by trying to earn 
just their second win of the season as they play their third game of a 
season-high seven-game road trip Wednesday against the Canucks. 

Lines at Sens practice on Tuesday: 

Tkachuk – Norris – Batherson 

Paul – White – Dadonov 

Stützle – Tierney – C.Brown 

Paquette – Stepan – Watson 

Chabot – Zaitsev 

Reilly – Gudbranson 

Wolanin – Coburn 

Zub – J.Brown 
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Hogberg 
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TSN.CA / Leafs aim to create more scoring at even strength 

The Toronto Maple Leafs have been outscored 11-10 in five-on-five play 
so far this season and trying to find a way to let the offence flow remains 
a work in progress, Mark Masters writes. 

 

By Mark Masters 

 

TSN Toronto Reporter Mark Masters reports on the Maple Leafs, who 
held an optional skate at the Saddledome in Calgary on Tuesday ahead 
of tonight’s game against the Flames. 

William Nylander hasn't scored since potting a pair on opening night. 
John Tavares hasn't scored at even strength this season.  

"We've had some good opportunities and at times probably haven't 
capitalized," Tavares said. "There's still some room for growth. We feel 
we can still be a lot better and be a lot more productive. But we're doing a 
lot of good things, a lot of little things that you hope over time will pay off." 

The Leafs are looking to tighten up defensively this season and finding a 
way to do that and let the offence flow is still a work in progress. Toronto 
has been outscored 11-10 in five-on-five play.   

"We want to find ways to break the opponent down, get off the wall a little 
bit more, find ways to create a little more motion and getting into the 
interior side of the ice and winning some of those battles in those key 
areas to get quality looks," Tavares said. "Overall, so far, we've built a 
good foundation in the way we want to play and how we want to be 
connected and structured throughout all three zones and the things we're 
doing away from the puck." 

Tavares pointed out that these early-season games have been a bit 
tighter than normal, because of the nature of divisional play. 

"Teams are just extremely well prepared for the opponent as you only 
have to pay attention to six other teams," Tavares said, "and knowing 
how crucial each and every game is in a shortened season." 

Leafs Ice Chips: Will Souperman spark Tavares-Nylander? 

Ilya Mikheyev draws back onto a line with John Tavares and William 
Nylander tonight. The Maple Leafs captain is hoping they can build off 
the chemistry they had last as their line looks to have more success at 
even strength. Mark Masters has more. 

Tavares and Nylander will have a new linemate tonight. Ilya Mikheyev is 
getting a promotion to the top six despite posting just one assist in seven 
games.  

"Mikheyev has played very well when he's played with JT," noted coach 
Sheldon Keefe. "Micky's been really good here for the last few games. It 
hasn't resulted in goals and points or anything like that quite yet, but he's 
been getting his opportunities so it's just a matter of time." 

One of the first moves Keefe made after taking over as Leafs coach in 
November 2019 was moving Mikheyev to the Tavares line. 

"We had some good chemistry last year," Tavares said. "It's been a while 
since then, but we know Micky's speed and his dynamic ability and the 
pressure he can put on the opponent with his speed." 

Mikheyev expressed his love of soup early last season, which helped 
make him a social media star among the fan base and also earned him a 
sponsorship deal with Campbell's this year. He's picking a soup for every 
game day and today it's Italian Wedding. That's fitting, because a 
marriage with Tavares and Nylander may prove delicious for the Leafs.   

I’m the #ChiefSoupOfficer of @campbellcanada and I’m picking Italian 
Wedding soup for our next game. It’s delicious. #sponsored   =   
pic.twitter.com/qwlP0ccvCO 

— Ilya Mikheyev (@Souperman65) January 26, 2021 

Mikheyev was playing with Tavares and Nylander before sustaining a 
wrist laceration on Dec. 27, 2019 in New Jersey, which forced him to 
miss the rest of the regular season. Mikheyev scored in four of six games 
before the injury, but failed to hit the scoresheet in the summer 
qualifying-round series against the Columbus Blue Jackets.  

"He hasn't been rewarded this season yet, but the chances he's created 
from the pressure that he's able to put on the opponent is hard to find," 
Tavares gushed, "and something that we can definitely use." 

Mikheyev struck iron on a partial breakaway on Sunday against the 
Flames in Calgary. His hands may not be clicking yet, but his legs are 
certainly working well.  His quickness is a huge asset, especially on the 
penalty kill.  

"His speed is elite," noted defenceman Jake Muzzin. "He's able to skate 
pucks out of trouble. He's able to force them. He gets his gaps up and 
he's learning certain reads and getting better every day." 

Was Mikheyev always this fast? pic.twitter.com/KNic4IOv2j 

— Omar (@TicTacTOmar) January 24, 2021 

Jack Campbell will miss "weeks" with a leg injury, according to Keefe. 
That means Michael Hutchinson, who struggled as Toronto's No. 2 goalie 
last season, is the backup again.  

"I do think the way the schedule sets up here now, it’s pretty favourable 
for us and for Fred Andersen's workload," Keefe noted. "Coming off this 
trip we're going to have a little break and then we don't have any back-to-
backs or anything like that for a while." 

The Leafs wrap up the road swing with games in Edmonton on Thursday 
and Saturday. After that, Toronto will have four full days off before their 
next game. They will play on consecutive nights only once between now 
and March.  

Keefe made it clear the Leafs also have faith in Hutchinson, who played 
for the Colorado Avalanche during the summer.  

"There's only one player on our roster that was winning games in the 
second round of the playoffs last year so he's coming in here with a 
different level of confidence than what he had the last time around," 
Keefe noted. "He went off to Colorado and was put in a really tough 
position in the playoffs and gave them an opportunity to compete and get 
to Game 7." 

Leafs' Campbell out weeks with a leg injury; Hutchinson will back-up 

Sheldon Keefe announced that goaltender Jack Campbell will be out 
weeks with a leg injury and Michael Hutchinson will back-up Frederik 
Andersen tonight. Although not an ideal situation, Keefe says the 
schedule is working in their favour over this next stretch of games. 

--- 

Muzzin averaged 1.9 shots per game last season, but is up to 2.5 per 
outing so far this season.  

"The mindset's always been there whether or not I've executed maybe 
has changed a little bit," said Muzzin, who scored his first of the season 
on Sunday. "I'm going to continue trying to get pucks to the net when it's 
the right time and luckily one bounced in last game. The more pucks you 
throw, the better chance you have at getting one or helping the team get 
one." 

Muzzin and Morgan Rielly are tied for fourth on the Leafs with 18 shots 
on net.  

"You have to take pride in not having them get blocked," said Rielly. "You 
want to be a part of the offence and help out when you can. I mean, 
those guys [Leafs forwards] are always matching up against good 
players on the other side so if it's possible for us to chip in at all we want 
to be able to do that and make sure when we get the puck up top we do 
something good with it."  
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First of the season for Jake Muzzin... check. 
pic.twitter.com/8xWH3jm7Nu 

— NHL (@NHL) January 24, 2021 

This is the third time Toronto has played a two-game series against an 
opponent, but the first time they've won the first game.  

"It is difficult to beat a team twice," Keefe admitted. "We've been on the 
other side of this both in Ottawa and against Edmonton. We lost the first 
game and had to push back and find a way to win the second and we 
were successful in that. These two or three game sets are really 
important. If you are going to try and separate yourself from the pack 
then you need to be able to win them and be able to win back to back 
games and it's not easy ... We want to make sure we come out today 
knowing that Calgary's going to have a great response." 

After gutting out what several players described as an "ugly" win on 
Sunday, the Leafs are looking to tighten up a bit.  

"It starts in the neutral zone with not allowing them easy entries," said 
Muzzin. "They're good in the O zone. They create a lot. Their D are very 
active. It starts with making it tougher for them to get into our zone and 
then we need to talk more in our zone and close plays quickly. It's an 
area we've looked at and will need to continue getting better at and being 
quicker to support the plays down low."  

Despite fluky goals, Flames still want to tighten up defensively against 
Leafs 

Even though the Maple Leafs goals in their last contest weren't the most 
pretty, the Flames still know they need to do a better job of containing 
Toronto and limiting their space around the net. 

--- 

Travis Boyd and Joey Anderson will make their Leaf debuts tonight on 
the fourth line.  

Mikko Lehtonen will play his third career NHL game, but this is the first 
time he'll start on a regular pairing with Zach Bogosian. In Lehtonen's two 
previous outings, the Leafs dressed seven defencemen. 

Projected Leafs lines for Tuesday's game in Calgary:  

Hyman - Matthews - Marner 

Nylander - Tavares - Mikheyev 

Vesey - Kerfoot - Simmonds 

Boyd - Engvall - Anderson 

Rielly - Brodie 

Muzzin - Holl 

Lehtonen - Bogosian 

Andersen starts 

Hutchinson 
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TSN.CA / Leafs look to Hutchinson with Campbell sidelined for ‘weeks’ 

The Maple Leafs’ goaltending depth took another hit on Tuesday when 
head coach Sheldon Keefe announced backup netminder Jack Campbell 
suffered a leg injury in Sunday’s 3-2 win over Calgary that will sideline 
him for “weeks.” 

 

By Kristen Shilton 

 

The Maple Leafs’ goaltending depth took another hit on Tuesday when 
head coach Sheldon Keefe announced backup netminder Jack Campbell 

suffered a leg injury in Sunday’s 3-2 win over Calgary that will sideline 
him for “weeks.” 

That pushes journeyman Michael Hutchinson into the spot behind starter 
Frederik Andersen for the foreseeable future. Rookie Joseph Woll is 
headed to meet the Leafs out west and join their taxi squad after a 
quarantine period.   

Toronto lost former third goalie Aaron Dell on waivers to New Jersey last 
Monday, a move they felt compelled to make because of salary cap 
implications. Dell would have been the projected backup in Campbell’s 
absence if he were still around, but the Leafs will simply have to make do 
now with what they have. 

“That's the game. That's what you go through,” Keefe told reporters on a 
Zoom call Tuesday, ahead of a game against Calgary. “That’s why you 
try to set yourself up with as much depth as possible, to deal with 
whatever might come our way. I do think the way the schedule sets up 
here now is pretty favourable for us, and for Freddie Andersen's 
workload. We still have lots of confidence in both Fred and Hutch.” 

Andersen will start for Toronto in its rematch with the Flames on 
Tuesday, and is likely to take the net for both tilts in Edmonton on 
Thursday and Saturday. After that, the Leafs will be idle until Feb. 4 back 
at home against Vancouver, and there are no back-to-backs looming until 
mid-March.  

Still, losing Campbell projects to tax Andersen more heavily than the 
Leafs would have liked. In a perfect world, Keefe would want Andersen to 
have entire game nights off, as he did earlier this month when Campbell 
started against Ottawa and Dell backed up, leaving Andersen as a 
spectator.  

Campbell had played well in both his early outings, going 2-0-0 with a 
2.00 goals-against average and .923 save percentage.  

But now the focus shifts to Hutchinson. Toronto originally traded for the 
30-year-old in December 2018, and he toggled between the Leafs and 
AHL Toronto Marlies for the better part of two seasons before being 
moved to Colorado last February. He left having appeared in 20 NHL 
games for the Leafs, with a .900 save percentage.   

Hutchinson ended up making the most memorable starts of his career to 
date for the Avalanche. 

Facing elimination in their second-round playoff series against Dallas last 
summer, Colorado was reeling from the loss of its starting and backup 
goaltenders to injury. That left Hutchinson to start in Game 5, and he 
stepped in to record 31 stops in his first postseason victory. Hutchinson 
backstopped Colorado to another 27-save win in Game 6, before he and 
the Avalanche fell in Game 7. 

Hutchinson became a free agent after that and returned to the Leafs on a 
two-year, $1.45 million contract in October. Keefe cited that postseason 
experience as giving Toronto faith Hutchinson can step up again if 
needed.  

“I mean, there’s only one player on our roster that was winning games in 
the second round of the playoffs last year,” Keefe said. “So I think you 
know he's coming in here with a different level of confidence than what 
he had the last time around.” 

While the goaltending situation may not be unfolding as Toronto hoped, 
Keefe remarked the team could be much worse off than it is. 

“I think you can look back and I believe there was a point in time where 
[Hutchinson] won [four] consecutive starts for us [last season],” Keefe 
said. “He went off to Colorado, and was put in a really tough position in 
the playoffs and gave them an opportunity to compete and get to Game 
7. So, when we look at the depth that we started the season with, we 
lose Aaron Dell, that takes a hit there of course, but to have someone like 
Michael Hutchinson and his experience as the third guy, we're in a pretty 
good place there.” 

As it is, Campbell is just the latest in a growing list of injured players for 
the Leafs. Joe Thornton is already out for at least four weeks with a rib 
fracture while Nick Robertson will miss a few more weeks with a knee 
injury.  
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To that end, Keefe will be testing the Leafs’ depth further with his lineup 
changes for Tuesday's game. 

Jason Spezza, Alex Barabanov and Travis Dermott will all be healthy 
scratches to get Travis Boyd and Joey Anderson into a game for the first 
time this season, and allow Mikko Lehtonen to make his third 
appearance on the blueline.  

Maple Leafs projected lineup vs. Calgary 

Hyman-Matthews-Marner 

Nylander-Tavares-Mikheyev 

Vesey-Kerfoot-Simmonds 

Boyd-Engvall-Anderson 

Rielly-Brodie 

Muzzin-Holl 

Lehtonen-Bogosian 

Andersen starts 

Hutchinson 
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